# ROLE OF COLLABORATOR PROTEINS IN HOXA9/MEIS1-MEDIATED LEUKEMOGENESIS

by

# **Cailin Collins**

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (Molecular and Cellular Pathology) in the University of Michigan 2014

**Doctoral Committee:** 

Professor Jay L. Hess, Co-chair Assistant Professor Andrew G. Muntean, Co-chair Associate Professor Scott Barolo Professor Christin Carter-Su Assistant Professor Maria E. Figueroa Associate Professor Ivan P. Maillard © Cailin Terese Collins

All rights reserved 2014

# DEDICATION

To Mom and Dad: who provide me with the love, encouragement and drive to dream big and never give up

To Merrin: who is the best friend anyone could ask for

To Heiko: who reminds me everyday how lucky we are to live and to love

And to all of my mentors, past and present: who have inspired me and given me the opportunity to act on that inspiration

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I would like to thank my mentor, Jay Hess, for everything he has done to support my career as a physician-scientist and to develop my skills in basic research. Throughout my time in the lab, Jay has always given me the freedom to explore the many different exciting aspects of my project, while gently and patiently helping me to focus in on the most important questions. He has also pushed me to achieve a level of independence in the lab that will undoubtedly help me achieve my future aspirations of becoming an independent investigator. Jay also understands the value of forging contacts with leaders in the field, and was always generous with his time and his kind words to help me establish relationships for my future career. Thank you, Jay, for everything.

I would like to thank my committee members, Prof. Scott Barolo, Prof. Christian Carter-Su, Prof. Ken Figueroa, Prof. Ivan Maillard, and Prof. Andrew Muntean for all of their support and guidance throughout my thesis. Their thoughtful questions and helpful suggestions were invaluable for the success of my project, and I appreciate all of the time and energy they have contributed on my behalf. I would especially like to thank Andy for his willingness to help guide me through the final stages of my thesis and assume the role of my co-mentor. He was always happy to find time for thoughtful discussion of my work and willing to provide countless edits of emails and manuscript drafts during the publication process. I really cannot thank him enough for this support. I

iii

would also like to thank Ken, without whom the genome-wide aspects of my project would not be possible. I also would like to thank her for always treating me with the respect and kindness of a colleague, and valuing my input for her own work - albeit very minimal. I am so grateful for her constant support of my work and my career.

This project would not be possible without the hard work of a number of extremely talented scientists. First, I would like to thank Jingya Wang who performed the data analysis of our genome-wide studies and contributed to thoughtful discussions about the project. She also was a constant source of positive energy in the lab, and I strive to conduct my work with the same passion and grace that she always carried. I would like to thank Hongzhi Miao, without whom I would not have been able to conduct the *in vivo* studies that are pivotal to the impact of this work. Thank you Hongzhi for finally helping me to be comfortable handling the mice by observing your calm and gentle manner. I would like to thank Joel Bronstein, Humaira Nawer, and Tao Xu, for the great amount of work they performed in studying the physical interaction between Hoxa9 and putative collaborators. I would also like to thank two outstanding undergraduate students, Surva Nagaraja and Laura Wu, who worked hard on the Brg1 aspect of this story and never gave up despite the significant challenges the project faced. I wish them the best of luck in their futures and hope that our paths will cross again. Finally, I want to thank the other members of the lab past and present - Yuqing Sun, Peilin Ma, Dan Sanders, Jiaying Tan, and Liz Townsend (from our neighbors the Dou Lab) - for making the lab an exciting place to come every day.

iv

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

DEDICATION	ii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iii
LIST OF FIGURES	viii
ABSTRACT	xi
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	1
NORMAL FUNCTION OF HOX PROTEINS	3
Regulation of HOX Gene Expression	3
HOX Proteins In Development	6
HOX Proteins in Adult Tissues	6
Hematopoiesis	7
ROLE OF HOX PROTEINS IN DISEASE	
HOX Genes in Acute Leukemias	
MLL-Fusion Proteins	10
NUP98-Fusion Proteins	11
NPM1c	12
Other mechanisms of HOX gene dysregulation	12
Other Hematopoietic Diseases	13
HOX Genes in Other Malignancies	
Prostate, Breast and Ovarian Cancers	13

Cancers of the Gastrointestinal System	.14
MECHANISMS OF HOX-REGULATED GENE TRANSCRIPTION	. 15
Factors contributing to HOX DNA-binding	. 16
Homeodomains	.16
Motif Affinity	.17
Chromatin Accessibility	.20
HOX protein interacting partners	. 20
Cofactors	.20
Collaborating Proteins	.21
Enzymes/Machinery	.22
TRANSCRIPTIONAL TARGETS OF HOX PROTEINS	. 23
General Discussion of HOX Target Regulation	.23
Specific Targets	.24
Non-transcriptional roles of HOX Proteins	.25
RECENT ADVANCES	. 26
CHAPTER 2: C/EBPA IS AN ESSENTIAL COLLABORATOR IN HOXA9/MEIS1-	
MEDIATED LEUKEMOGENESIS	. 30
	. 30
MATERIALS AND METHODS	. 32
RESULTS	. 38
C/EBPα is required for Hoxa9/Meis1-mediated transformation	. 38
Loss of C/EBPα impairs Hoxa9-mediated leukemogenesis	. 42
C/EBPα co-localizes with Hoxa9 at promoter distal enhancers	. 46
C/EBPα and Hoxa9 co-regulate expression of Cdkn2a/b	. 49

DISCUSSION	52
CHAPTER 3: OTHER RESULTS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS	56
TARGETING THE HOXA9-C/EBPA INTERACTION	56
Mapping the physical interaction between C/EBP $lpha$ and Hoxa9	56
Potential avenues for disrupting the HOXA9-C/EBPα interaction	60
FUNCTIONAL CONSEQUENCES OF CEBPA MUTATIONS ON HOXA9-MEDIA	TED
TRANSFORMATION	60
Functional interplay between Hoxa9 and C/EBP $\alpha$ isoforms	61
REQUIREMENT FOR C/EBPA IN OTHER HOXA9-HIGH OR LOW LEUKEMIAS	66
HOXA9 AND C/EBPA IN NORMAL HEMATOPOIESIS	69
ANTAGONISM OF HOXA9 AND C/EBPA	72
INVESTIGATION OF OTHER POTENTIAL HOXA9 COLLABORATORS	74
SWI/SNF complex member, Brg1	74
ASSESSING DIRECT TARGETS OF HOXA9	80
Cdkn2a/b	80
CHAPTER 4: CONCLUSIONS	86
REFERENCES	91

# LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURE 1-1 - SCHEMATIC OF HOX GENE ORGANIZATION
FIGURE 1-2 - HOXA5 VS HOXA10 EXPRESSION DURING HEMATOPOIESIS
FIGURE 1-3 - SUMMARY OF HOX PROTEIN DNA MOTIF RECOGNITION 19
FIGURE 1-4 - HOXA9 EXPRESSION IN AMLS COMPARED TO HEALTHY
CONTROLS
FIGURE 1-5 - CHIPSEQ FOR HOXA9 AND MEIS1 IN MURINE MYELOBLASTIC CELL
LINE
FIGURE 1-6 - STAT5B AND C/EBPA ARE MEMBERS OF THE MYELOID
HOXA9/MEIS1 COMPLEX29
FIGURE 2-1 - GROWTH INHIBITION AFTER LOSS OF C/EBPA MIMICKS LOSS OF
HOXA9
FIGURE 2-2 CELLULAR PHENOTYPE AFTER LOSS OF HOXA9 OR C/EBPA 41
FIGURE 2-3 - APOPTOSIS OF CELLS AFTER LOSS OF HOXA9 OR CEBPA
FIGURE 2-4 – LOSS OF C/EBPA IMPROVES SURVIVAL IN HOXA9/MEIS1 IN VIVO
LEUKEMOGENESIS43
FIGURE 2-5 - STRONG SELECTIVE PRESSURE FOR EXPRESSION OF C/EBPA 44
FIGURE 2-6 - REQUIREMENT FOR C/EBPA IN HOXA9/MEIS1 SECONDARY
LEUKEMIA
FIGURE 2-7 - HOXA9 EXPRESSION IN HUMAN LEUKEMIAS WITH MUTATED

CEBPA
FIGURE 2-8 – HOXA9 AND CEBPA COLOCALIZE AT DISTAL REGULATORY
REGIONS
FIGURE 2-9 - VALIDATION OF CHIPSEQ DATA WITH CHIP-QPCR
FIGURE 2-10 – GREAT PATHWAY ANALYSIS OF HOXA9/C/EBPA COBOUND
REGIONS
FIGURE 2-11 - GENES COREGULATED BY HOXA9 AND C/EBPA
FIGURE 2-12 - CDKN2/B LOCUS COREPRESSED BY PUTATIVE HOXA9/C/EBPA
COBOUND REGULATORY REGION
FIGURE 2-13 - LOSS OF HOXA9 OR C/EBPA LEADS TO A G1 CELL CYCLE BLOCK
FIGURE 2-14 - MODEL FOR CDKN2A/B REGULATION BY HOXA9 AND C/EBPA 55
FIGURE 3-1 - HOXA9 BINDS DIRECTLY WITH C/EBPA
FIGURE 3-2 - DOMAIN MAPPING OF HOXA9-C/EBPA INTERACTION
FIGURE 3-3 - OVEREXPRESSION OF C/EBPA INHIBITS TRANSFORMATION BY
HOXA963
FIGURE 3-4 - C/EBPA P42 IS PRESENT AT HOXA9 BINDING SITES65
FIGURE 3-5 - EXPRESSION OF CEBPA AND HOXA9 IN HUMAN LEUKEMIAS 68
FIGURE 3-6 - EXPRESSION OF HOXA9 AND CEBPA DURING HEMATOPOIETIC
DIFFERENTIATION
FIGURE 3-7 - GENES ANTAGONISTICALLY REGULATED BY HOXA9 AND C/EBPA

FIGURE 3-8 - BRG1 PHYSICALLY INTERACTS WITH HOXA9 IN MOUSE

MYELOBLASTIC CELLS	75
FIGURE 3-9 - LOSS OF BRG1 LEADS TO GROWTH INHIBITION AND	
DIFFERENTIATION OF TRANSFORMED CELL LINES	77
FIGURE 3-10 - HOXA9 BINDING IS STABLE IN THE ABSENCE OF BRG1	79
FIGURE 4-1 - LEVELS OF C/EBPA CRITICAL FOR MAINTAINING	
TRANSFORMATION	89
FIGURE 4-2 - MODEL FOR HOX TARGETING AND ACTIVITY	90

# ABSTRACT

HOXA9 is a homeodomain-containing transcription factor that plays important roles in hematopoietic stem cell proliferation and is commonly deregulated in human acute leukemias. More than 50% of acute myeloid leukemia (AML) cases have high expression levels of HOXA9, almost always in association with high level expression of its cofactor *MEIS1*. In a study of gene expression in human AMLs, high expression of HOXA9 was the single most predictive marker for poor prognosis. A wide range of data suggests that HOXA9 and MEIS1 play a synergistic causative role in AML, though the molecular mechanisms leading to transformation by HOXA9 and MEIS1 remain elusive. Understanding HOXA9-mediated leukemogenesis first requires a better understanding of what confers binding specificity of HOX family proteins. All HOX proteins bind a ubiguitous AT-rich DNA motif through their highly homologous homeodomains, which alone cannot account for their tight control of transcriptional activity. Additional sequence specificity is achieved in vivo through association with other DNA-binding cofactors, such as MEIS1. Another level of regulation is likely conferred by diverse sets of collaborators that direct HOX protein specificity, but the identity of these proteins and the mechanisms through which they regulate HOX binding have yet to be elucidated.

Our lab has made considerable progress towards identifying potential collaborators by characterizing *in vivo* binding sites of Hoxa9 and Meis1 and by identifying proteins that interact with the Hoxa9 complex. Our studies found that Hoxa9

xi

and Meis1 bind to evolutionarily conserved sites that contain an epigenetic signature consistent with enhancer sequences. De novo motif analysis of the binding regions showed a marked enrichment of motifs for transcription factors (TF) in the C/EBP, Ets, and Stat families. Subsequent mass spectrometry and co-immunoprecipitation experiments confirmed association of the Hoxa9 complex with C/EBPα and Stat5.

In this study I functionally establish C/EBP $\alpha$  as a critical collaborator required for Hoxa9/Meis1-mediated leukemogenesis. I show that C/EBP $\alpha$  is required for the proliferation of Hoxa9/Meis1-transformed cells in culture, and that this decrease of proliferation is not accompanied by an increase in apoptosis or differentiation of cells. Using an *in vivo* murine leukemogenesis assay, I show that loss of C/EBP $\alpha$  greatly improves survival in both primary and secondary models of Hoxa9/Meis1-induced leukemia. In addition, the *in vivo* assay uncovered a strong selective pressure for maintaining high C/EBP $\alpha$  levels in Hoxa9/Meis1-transformed cells, which could be recapitulated in cell culture systems. Finally, I found a requirement for C/EBP $\alpha$  in HOXA9-high human acute leukemias, as cases with double mutant alleles of *CEBPA* do not have high expression of *HOXA9*. These results provide strong evidence for C/EBP $\alpha$ acting as a critical collaborator of HOXA9 in acute leukemia.

To begin to identify the mechanism through which C/EBPα collaborates with Hoxa9 in leukemic transformation, I performed ChIP-seq for Hoxa9 and C/EBPα in our transformed cell lines and RNA-seq after loss of either protein. Over 50% of Hoxa9 genome-wide binding sites are cobound by C/EBPα, which coregulate a number of downstream target genes involved in the regulation of cell proliferation and differentiation. Specifically, I show that Hoxa9 represses expression of *Cdkn2a/b* in

xii

concert with C/EBPα to overcome a block in G1 cell cycle progression. Together these results suggest a novel function for C/EBPα in maintaining the proliferation required for Hoxa9/Meis1-mediated leukemogenesis.

I have also established preliminary data with the aim to further elucidate the mechanism for collaboration between Hoxa9 and C/EBP $\alpha$  in leukemogenesis. Studies include characterization of the physical interaction between Hoxa9 and C/EBP $\alpha$ , as well as determining the functional consequence of *CEBPA* mutations in leukemias with upregulation of Hoxa9. In addition, I aim to characterize the requirement for *Cdk2na/b* repression in Hoxa9-meditated transformation and the mechanism for this co-regulation by Hoxa9 and C/EBP $\alpha$ . Continuing work will also study the functional interaction between Hoxa9 and other putative collaborators, including the SWI/SNF chromatin-remodeling enzyme Brg1, in hopes of gaining additional insight into the transcriptional regulatory mechanisms of HOXA9 in both normal hematopoiesis and leukemogenesis.

# CHAPTER 1:

HOX proteins are a family of homeodomain containing transcription factors that were first described in Drosphila for their ability to produce homeotic transformations changing one section of the body into another - when misexpressed during development (1, 2). Since this early discovery, an entire field has been devoted to studying these master regulators of developmental processes and their role in disease. The 39 mammalian HOX proteins are highly evolutionarily conserved from the Drospohila HOMC ancestors, and are arranged in four paralogous clusters on separate chromosomes (Figure 1-1) (3, 4). These clusters are named A, B C and D, and are thought to have been produced through multiple duplication events during evolution (5). Specific HOX genes are numbered based on their position anteriorly to posteriorly, and paralogs of the same number share the highest degree of homology (HOXA4, HOXB4, HOXC4 and HOXD4). This precise spatial organization allows for tight transcriptional control of HOX proteins during development, which is critical for establishing the anterior-posterior body plan and assigning tissue fate (3). When this control is altered, and HOX genes are misexpressed, a variety of diseases can occur. Indeed, more than 20 different malignancies have been found to involve dysregulation of various HOX genes.

One challenge to defining the mechanisms through which HOX proteins contribute to disease processes is the relative lack of understanding of how HOX

proteins regulate gene expression. Of critical importance is determining how individual HOX proteins regulate distinct subsets of target genes, despite sharing highly homologous DNA-binding homeodomains. Recent work suggests that HOX binding specificity is achieved through a combination of motif affinity, interactions with cofactor and collaborating proteins, and context-specific chromatin accessibility (*6-8*). Many studies have established that HOX proteins can both activate and repress downstream gene expression, though the mechanisms for these actions are relatively unknown. Finally, increasing efforts are being made towards identifying the most important downstream targets of HOX proteins, especially in disease. While significant progress has been made in addressing these aspects of HOX biology, additional studies will provide valuable information to guide future therapies for diseases with dysregulated *HOX* gene expression.



# Figure 1-1 - Schematic of HOX gene organization

The 39 mammalian *HOX* genes are organized into four clusters, named A-D that share homology to the *Drosophila HOM-C* genes. These clusters reside on four separate chromosomes: 7p15 (A), 17q21 (B), 12q13 (C) and 2q31 (D). Closest homology exists between *HOX* genes of the same number across the four clusters. During embryonic development, *HOX* genes are spatially restricted in their expression with 3' genes expressed in the anterior regions and 5' genes expressed in the posterior regions. This distribution is represented by the coloration of the *Drosophila* embryo corresponding to the *HOM-C* gene expressed in that region.

# NORMAL FUNCTION OF HOX PROTEINS

# Regulation of HOX Gene Expression

During development, HOX genes follow both a temporal and spatial pattern of

expression, such that 3' HOX genes are expressed earliest in the developing embryo and in

the anterior regions, while 5' HOX genes are expressed at later stages and more posteriorly

(*3*, *4*). This pattern of expression is critical for defining the various segmental identities along the anterior-posterior axis as well as for determining tissue fate. The tight regulation of *HOX* gene expression is the coordinated effort of a variety of processes including the activity of epigenetic regulators, early developmental transcription factors, long non-coding RNAs, and HOX proteins themselves (*9-11*). Additionally, it is becoming clear that the 3D localization of the *HOX* loci within the nucleus also plays a critical role in coordinating expression (*12, 13*).

The two master regulators of HOX gene expression belong to the trithorax and the polycomb families of histone methyltransferases, which activate and repress transcription respectively (14). The mixed lineage leukemia (MLL) methyltransferase positively regulate HOX gene expression by trimethylating histore 3 lysine 4 (H3K4me3) at HOX gene promoters (15). This activity is directly antagonized by the sequential activity of polycomb repressive complexes PRC1 and PRC2. The silencing process is initiated by PRC2 trimethylating histone 3 lysine 27 (H3K27me3) which then recruits the PRC1 complex to promote complete silencing of the HOX locus (14). The dynamic interplay between these regulatory complexes is critical for the correct expression patterning of the various HOX genes during development, as well as in adult tissues such as the hematopoietic system. Studies in both Drosophila and mice have found that, similar to mutations in individual HOX proteins, mutations in trithorax proteins/MLL can lead to homeotic transformations (16). In the case of *Drosophila*, these transformations can be rescued by complementary mutations in polycomb proteins (17). In addition, loss of MLL in mouse models leads to profound impairment of hematopoiesis (18, 19). As such, alterations in the activity or expression of MLL or PRCs can lead to a variety of both developmental disorders and malignancies (20, 21).

Along with MLL and PRC methyltransferases, the CDX family of transcription factors

also play an important role in regulating *HOX* gene expression during embryonic hematopoiesis (*22*). CDX1, 2 and 4 are members of the unclustered ParaHox class of homeobox genes that, like HOX proteins, contain a DNA-binding homeodomain (*23*). Studies in various model systems show that CDX proteins activate expression of *HOX* genes primarily in the A and B clusters, though the mechanisms for this regulation are unknown (*24-26*). Knockout mice have been generated for each CDX protein, and both CDX1-null and CDX2-heterozygous mice display homeotic transformations (*27, 28*). While CDX4 mice are phenotypically normal, studies in zebrafish have established a requirement for CDX4 in maintaining *HOX* gene expression during embryonic hematopoiesis (*29, 30*).

The *HOX* loci are also regulated by long non-coding RNAs (IncRNAs), which can also work to either activate or repress hox proteins. Both *HOTTIP*, a IncRNA expressed from the 5' region of *HOXA13* and *Hoxb5b6as*, which is transcribed from the *Hoxb5/6* locus, can interact with trithorax group proteins to maintain active transcription or their respective clusters (*11, 31*). Conversely, *HOTAIR*, *HOX* antisense intergenic RNA, is a long non-coding RNA that is transcribed from the *HOXC* locus that functions to maintain repression of the *HOXD* locus in humans (*32*). This repression is achieved by interaction of the 5' end of *HOTAIR* with PRC2, while the 3' end interacts with the histone demethylase LSD1. Like the epigenetic regulators and CDX proteins, misexpression of lncRNAs is observed in a variety of human malignancies and likely contributes to the pathogenesis of these diseases (*33*). Indeed, dysregulation of *HOTAIR*, and subsequently the expression of *HOXD* genes, is seen in a wide range of malignancies including breast, liver, lung, ovarian, colorectal, gastric, hepatocellular, esophageal and endometrial carcinomas (*32, 34-42*).

### HOX Proteins In Development

HOX proteins are most well characterized in their role of defining segmental identity in the developing embryo through temporal and spatial expression patterning known as the 'HOX code' (3, 43). In vertebrates, this code is essential for the correct patterning of the axial skeleton (44). At very early stages in embryonic development, identical somites become differentiated into various morphologic identities through expression of specific HOX genes. HOX proteins also play important roles in patterning of the central nervous system (45-47), as well as development of the facial bones and other tissues of neural crest origin (48, 49). Furthermore, they are required for development of various tissues such as lung and airways (50-52), the reproductive tract (53, 54), heart (55) and kidney (56, 57). The specification of these various tissues requires regulation of a precise subset of target genes that define each cell type. While targeting a distinct subset of genes is a trait common to many transcription factors, HOX proteins maintain this ability despite the striking homology between family members. How HOX proteins achieve this functional diversity is a topic of ongoing research, though a significant amount of progress has been made towards this goal.

### HOX Proteins in Adult Tissues

Upon completion of development, most *HOX* genes are transcriptionally silenced, though certain members of the A, B and C clusters are important regulators of adult hematopoiesis (*58, 59*). In addition, HOX proteins are important for maintaining the germline stem cell niche, a process critical to the reproductive fitness of organisms (*60*). HOX proteins have also been found to play important roles in wound healing and tissue regeneration (*61-65*).

# Hematopoiesis

In the adult hematopoietic system, *HOX* genes in the A-C clusters are expressed while the *HOXD* cluster is silent (*58*, *66*). Of these, *HOXA* cluster are the most highly expressed followed by *B* and much less from *C*. Expression of *HOX* genes follows a similar pattern to that in development such that anterior *HOX* genes (*HOX1-6*) are expressed in early uncommitted progenitors while posterior *HOX* genes (*HOX7-13*) are expressed in myeloid and erythroid committed CD34+ cells (Figure 1-2) (*59*). As cells become fully mature and lose CD34 positivity, *HOX* gene expression is silenced. Studies in cell lines indicate there may also be some lineage-restricted expression of some *HOX* genes. For example, while *HOXA9* and *HOXA10* are expressed primarily in myeloid cell lines, *HOXC4* is restricted to those with lymphoid characteristics (*67*). Similarly, there are multiple *HOXB* genes expressed only in erythroid cell lines (*68*). On the other hand, some genes from *HOXA-C* are expressed in all three hematopoietic lineages.



# Figure 1-2 - HOXA5 vs HOXA10 expression during hematopoiesis

Schematic representation of the expression levels of *HOXA5* and *HOXA10* during normal hematopoietic differentiation, as determined from an online database of multiple gene expression profiles in hematopoietic cells (*69*) [Expression presented in log2 scale]. *HOXA5*, the more anterior *HOX* gene, is expressed most highly in hematopoietic stem cells and decreases rapidly during differentiation. The more posterior gene, *HOXA10*, reaches highest expression in later stages of differentiation and maintains high expression in early committed progenitors.

The concurrent expression of multiple HOX genes in various hematopoietic lineages may account for the functional redundancy that has been revealed in the generation of knockout mouse models for various HOX proteins. Knockout mice for Hoxb3 and Hoxb4 exhibit a mild reduction of bone marrow cellularity and HSC number without a dramatically changed lineage commitment of downstream cells (70-72). Even compound loss of HoxB3/B4 or complete knockout of the B cluster (B1-9) has a limited effect on the ability of HSCs to repopulate the bone marrow (70, 73). In the case of Hoxb3/b4 knockout mice, an increase in expression of other Hoxb genes is observed, while increased levels of *Hoxc* seem to compensate for the lack of *Hoxb1-9*. These studies highlight the complex gene regulatory functions of HOX genes in hematopoiesis and suggest that cellular context can change the behavior of these transcriptional regulators. This flexibility allows for redundancy and protection of the hematopoietic compartment. On the other hand, loss of HOX genes in the A and C cluster can lead to lineage skewing or more dramatic phenotypes. Loss of HOXA5, a7, b6, C4 or c8 results in defects in erythroid lineages, although loss of A5 and b6 leads to increases in erythroid progenitors while the others lead to decreases (studies done in human cells capitalized; studies done in mice lower case) [reviewed in (74)].

*HOXA9* is the most highly expressed *HOX* gene in the hematopoietic compartment, and as such  $Hoxa9^{-/-}$  mice display the most dramatic hematopoietic phenotype (*75, 76*). Still, loss of *Hoxa9* leads to only a mild pancytopenia and a reduction in spleen size and cellularity. Competitive repopulation assays uncover a more significant defect such that  $Hoxa9^{-/-}$  fetal liver HSCs have reduced repopulation

capacity compared to normal HSCs (77).

In addition to knockout mice, overexpression studies in both murine and human systems have helped to define the potential effects of various *HOX* genes during hematopoiesis. Overexpression of *HOXA5, Hoxa9, HOXA10, Hoxb3, HOXB4* and *Hoxb6* can all lead to proliferation of the HSC compartment or early progenitors (*74*). In the case of *Hoxa9/10* and *Hoxb3/4,* overexpression can lead to myeloproliferative phenotypes in mice with progression to AML for *Hoxa9/10*. The aggressiveness of murine leukemias generated by overexpression of *Hoxa9* is increased by coexpression of its cofactor, *Meis1*, which is almost always expressed at high levels along with *HOXA9* in human disease (*78-80*).

# **ROLE OF HOX PROTEINS IN DISEASE**

### HOX Genes in Acute Leukemias

The most broadly studied diseases with dysregulation of HOX proteins are acute leukemias [reviewed in (*74, 81, 82*)]. In most cases, HOX proteins are expressed at high levels in acute leukemias, which is associated with an intermediate to unfavorable prognosis in patients (*83*). In one study, the HOX protein HOXA9 was found to be the single strongest predictor of poor prognosis in a cohort of acute myeloid leukemias (*84*). A variety of upstream genetic alterations can lead to dysregulation of *HOX* genes, including *MLL*-translocations, NUP98-fusions, *NPM1* mutations, *CDX* dysregulation and MOZ-fusions.

# **MLL-Fusion Proteins**

The MLL histone-methyltransferase is a critical regulator of hematopoiesis, and

fusion of the N-terminus of MLL with a variety of partners is seen in a subset of human acute leukemias. About 10% of acute leukemias involve chromosomal translocations at the 11q23 locus, and these cases present with aggressive disease and poor prognosis (*85*). There have been over 60 different fusion partners of MLL identified, though 90% of these translocations involve one of nine partners: AF1p, AF4, AF6, AF7, AF10, AF17, ENL, ELL, and SEPT7 (*86*). In addition, a partial tandem duplication event can occur within the N-terminus of MLL, which is observed in about 10% of cytogenically normal AML (*87*). MLL fusion proteins constitutively upregulate *HOX* gene expression, which in the case of *HOXA9* is both required and sufficient for maintaining leukemic transformation (*88*). The upregulation of *HOX* genes is directly linked to promoter trimethylation by MLL-fusion proteins, however there has also been documentation of DNA hypomethylation at HOX promoters in MLL-fusion leukemias (*89*).

#### **NUP98-Fusion Proteins**

NUP98 is a member of the nucleoporin family of proteins that complex to form multisubunit channels in the nuclear membranes. These nuclear pore complexes (NPCs) were first described for their role in facilitating transfer of metabolites and molecules between the cytoplasm and nucleus (*90*). Recent work has found that NPCs also play a critical role in defining the chromatin landscape in the nucleus and facilitating gene transcription from euchromatic regions of the genome (*91*). Nucleoporins are involved in chromosomal translocations that can lead to acute leukemias, most commonly involving *NUP98* [reviewed in (*92*)]. The most potent *NUP98* oncogenes are those fused to homeobox partners, of which there are eight (*93*). These fusions in turn lead to general upregulation of *HOX* genes, which contributes to leukemogenesis (*94*).

In addition, fusions with *NSD1* and *JARID1A* upregulate *HOXA* and *HOXB* proteins in AML and AMKL (*95, 96*). It is noteworthy that, aside from increases in *HOX* genes, these leukemias have an expression signature distinct from that of *MLL*-rearranged leukemias (*96*).

# NPM1c

One of the most common genetic abnormalities in adult AML is mutation in the chaperone protein Nucleophosmin1 (*97*). While under normal conditions NPM1 resides primarily in the nucleus, mutations seen in AML result in cytoplasmic localization of NPM1 (*98*). Though the mechanisms of action are currently unknown, cytoplasmic NPM1 upregulates HOX gene expression including leukemogenic *HOXA9, HOXA10* and *MEIS1* (*99*). Studies in mice have also established that NPM1c can collaborate with *Flt3, Csf2* and *Rasgrp1* in vivo to produce leukemias with long latency (*100*).

#### Other mechanisms of HOX gene dysregulation

There are many other upstream genetic alterations that lead to *HOX* gene dysregulation in acute leukemia. MOZ fusion proteins can directly upregulate *HOXA9/10* and *MEIS1* by colocalizing at promoters with the histone acetyltransferase, BRPF1 (*101*). Chromosomal translocations generating the CALM-AF10 fusion protein lead to *HOX* upregulation in T-ALL (*94*). Deletions or decreased expression of polycomb protein EZH2, which plays a key role in the normal regulation of Hox proteins, can lead to leukemia with upregulation of *HOXA9* (*102*). Due to their normal function in *HOX* regulation, overexpression of Cdx proteins, in collaboration with Meis1, leads to leukemias with high levels of *Hox* expression (*103, 104*). Also, transformation by MN1 requires *HOXA9* and *MEIS1*, though MN1 alone cannot activate expression of these

targets, suggesting that *HOXA9* and *MEIS1* must be expressed in the cell of origin (*105*). Similarly, *Hoxa9* collaborates with *E2A-PBX1* to repress B-cell genes and activate Flt3 in murine B cell leukemia (*106*).

#### Other Hematopoietic Diseases

HOX proteins are also dysregulated in other hematopoietic diseases. In chronic lymphoid leukemia (CLL) and mantle cell lymphoma (MCL), *HOX* genes are repressed by chromatin and DNA hypermethylation (*107, 108*). In MCL, this repression is the result of increased EZH2 expression, which leads to chromatin methylation and subsequent recruitment of DNA methylation machinery leading to a stable repression of key *HOX* targets (*107*). Finally, *HOXA* genes along with *HOXB7* are expressed at high levels in multiple myeloma (*109*).

#### HOX Genes in Other Malignancies

In addition to leukemias, there are a variety of other malignancies that have dysregulated *HOX* gene expression. These include prostate, breast, ovarian, pancreatic, colon, and gastric cancers as well as thyroid, bladder, hepatocellular carcinoma and some neurologic tumors (*56, 110-119*). Due to their central role in development, HOX genes are also dysregulated in non-neoplastic and developmental disorders. Mutations in *HOXD13* lead to synpolydactyly, resulting in both the fusion of digits and supernumerary digits (*120, 121*). Furthermore, alterations in *HOXA1* can lead to congenital heart defects, and misexpression of distal *HOX* genes like *HOX10* and *HOX11* can lead to caudal duplication syndrome (*122, 123*).

### Prostate, Breast and Ovarian Cancers

A considerable amount of work has been done studying the dysregulation of

*HOX* genes in prostate and breast cancers. In prostate cancer, expression of a number of different *HOX* genes is increased and use of the HOX-PBX blocking drug HXR9 has been shown to be effective for slowing tumor growth (*124*). On the other hand, expression of HOX cofactors in the MEIS and PBX families are decreased, suggesting that they may act as tumor suppressors in prostate cancers (*125*). Similarly in breast cancer, *HOX* genes can have either increased or decreased expression. Many *HOX* genes are hypermethylated and silenced in breast cancer (*126*). On the other hand, *HOXA7* has been shown to upregulate ER expression and stimulate proliferation (*127*), while *Hoxb13* downregulates ER expression leading to tamoxifen resistance and increased proliferation by activating mTOR via Stat3 (*128*). *HOXD3* is also expressed at high levels in some hormone receptor negative breast cancer and is an unfavorable prognostic marker (*129*). Finally, in ovarian cancer there have been reports of decreased *Hoxd10* expression through upregulation of microRNA mir-10b (*39, 130*).

## **Cancers of the Gastrointestinal System**

*HOX* genes are involved in cancers throughout the gastrointestinal tract. There are many reports of dysregulated histone and DNA methylation across the *HOX* gene loci in oral squamous cell carcinoma (*131-133*). Increased *HOXD3* expression is observed in some hormone receptor negative breast cancer and is an unfavorable prognostic marker (*134*). In Barrett's esophagus, a precancerous disease that can progress to esophageal cancer, there is increased expression of *HOXB5-7* (*135*). *HOXA13*, *HOXC6* and *PBX3* are all expressed at high levels in gastric cancer, correlating with more aggressive phenotypes and shorter overall survival (*136-138*). On the other hand, there are reports of *HOX* gene silencing in gastric cancer as a result of

promoter hypermethylation (*139*). *HOXA13* has also been shown to be upregulated in hepatocellular carcinoma (*112*), while *HOXA4* and *HOXD10* are upregulated in colon cancer (*140*). Finally, *HOX* genes are known to be dysregulated in pancreatic cancer and other MEN1 tumors (*141, 142*).

It is clear from the wide variety of diseases with dysregulated *HOX* expression that understanding the general mechanisms of downstream transcriptional regulation by HOX proteins will shed light on disease mechanisms and provide novel pathways for therapeutic design. While the dysregulation of *HOX* genes can be achieved through multiple mechanisms, and both loss and gain of HOX function can lead to disease, defining the common and unique characteristics of HOX protein function will undoubtedly shed light on general principles of HOX biology that can be applied to a range of diseases with misregulated *HOX* expression.

# MECHANISMS OF HOX-REGULATED GENE TRANSCRIPTION

HOX genes carry out their highly specialized function of developing the body plan by being extraordinarily spatially restricted in their expression, but also by regulating a distinct subset of target genes in tissue-specific manners. It is becoming clear that these functions are most likely achieved through association at promoter distal, lineage specific cis-regulatory elements (*8, 143*). Understanding how HOX proteins can target these sites to allow for precise control of downstream gene expression is challenging. All HOX proteins share a highly homologous DNA binding homeodomain, which alone cannot account for the distinct subpopulations of target genes. Additional sequence specificity is achieved through association with other DNA-binding cofactors, the most well characterized being members of the three amino acid loop extension (TALE) family. It is true, however, that these factors alone cannot explain the differences in the binding pattern of HOX genes, and indeed some HOX binding is independent of both MEIS and PBX proteins. A final level of regulation is likely conferred by diverse sets of collaborator proteins that direct HOX protein specificity through DNA dependent and independent interactions. These lineage specific collaborator proteins may function to establish areas of chromatin accessibility in a given cell type and recruit and stabilize Hox proteins to various loci. Furthermore, the downstream activity of HOX protein binding to activate or repress target gene expression may be modulated by the association of various cofactors and collaborators. Below we will discuss what is known about DNA binding properties of HOX proteins and known binding partners that confer specificity to HOX proteins, with a focus on recent advances in the field.

#### Factors contributing to HOX DNA-binding

## Homeodomains

The homeobox family of transcription factors is defined by the presence of a DNA binding homeodomain, which is highly homologous within the 39 mammalian HOX proteins and similarly conserved across species. Early studies have found that this 60-amino acid region makes direct contact with DNA via 4 critical amino acids - aa47, 50, 51, and 54 - within the third alpha helix of the homeodomain (*144*). Interestingly, nearly all homeodomains contain the same residues in these critical positions (*145*). Even so, studies have found that the small differences in homeodomains themselves can confer unique properties to HOX proteins (*146*). For example, swapping the homeodomains of Hoxa1 and Hoxa9 conferred leukemogenic properties to Hoxa1 while abolishing those

of Hoxa9 (*147*). This phenomenon required the presence of the N-terminal region and Pbx interaction motif, though these regions were interchangeable between Hoxa1 and Hoxa9. Differences in the homeodomain regions of Hoxd10 and Hoxd11 are also critical for separating their function during motor neuron fate identity (*148*). In addition, a region very close to the homeodomain of HoxD proteins, which may be regulated by phosphorylation, has been found to be required for the rib-repressing function of the HoxD proteins (*149*). Finally, work in Drosophila has characterized specific protein motifs in the homeodomains of Scr, Abd-A and Ubx that account for different DNA binding abilities of these three Hox proteins (*150*). Interestingly, the contributions of the homeodomain to specific phenotypes may also be the result of interaction with different collaborator proteins, as this region has been found to mediate protein-protein interactions in addition to DNA-binding. Indeed Cdx1 and Foxo1a can interact with homeodomain regions of Hox proteins, and the work in this thesis also suggests that C/EBPα interacts with the homeodomain region of Hoxa9 (*151*, *152*).

# Motif Affinity

Comprehensive studies using both bacterial 1 hybrid approach in *Drosophila* and protein-binding microarray approaches in murine cells established that all HOX homeodomains bind highly similar AT-rich DNA motifs (Figure 1-3) (*153-155*). While differences exist between the *in vitro* and *in vivo* results, this likely reflects the importance of cofactor and collaborator proteins in directing motif-binding preferences. In Drosophila, this TAATNA motif occurs over 100,000 times throughout the genome, and thus cannot explain the distinct subsets of target genes for each HOX protein (*154*). Therefore, cells must employ a variety of mechanisms to help direct HOX proteins to the

appropriate regulatory regions. Some target genes are in fact regulated by all or multiple HOX proteins, allowing for flexibility in binding site affinity for these targets. In other cases, posterior HOX proteins show a competitive advantage in cofactor-dependant DNA binding at shared loci, a property called posterior prevalence (*156*). Conversely, gene regulation specific to a single HOX protein likely results from the combination of motif affinity of that particular homeodomain, as well as the chromatin accessibility landscape and subset of expressed cofactors and collaborators in the cellular context in which that HOX protein is expressed (*157, 158*). Work has successfully characterized cognate binding motifs of HOX proteins complexed with PBX cofactors (*159*). An interesting example of the contribution of the motif itself can be seen in snakes where single nucleotide polymorphisms in a Hox/Pax enhancer changes the affinity of Hox10 vs Hox6 in this region, leading to the continuation of ribs in the thoracic region (*160*).



# Figure 1-3 - Summary of HOX protein DNA motif recognition

Summary of HOX protein binding site preferences as established by both *in vitro* and cell based (*in vivo*) studies. *In vitro* study performed by yeast 1-hybrid approach (left column) and *in vivo* study generated from literature review of cell based studies of HOX binding motifs. All HOX proteins bind similar "AT"-rich DNA motifs. Original figure and experimental detail in (*154*).

## Chromatin Accessibility

There have been recent advances in both HOX biology and general transcription factor biology that suggest that targeting of TFs to specific loci is significantly affected by the chromatin accessibility throughout the genome. In the case of HOX proteins, ChIP of *Drosophila* Hox proteins Utx and Hth across various stages of development indicates that binding profiles are strongly influenced by chromatin accessibility (*157, 158*). In the hematopoietic system, early factors like PU.1 and C/EBP $\alpha$  establish areas of relaxed chromatin that allow for signaling-dependent recruitment of TFs (*161*). This is likely mediated by SWI/SNF chromatin remodelers, which are known to interact with the CEBP proteins (*162*). The binding profiles of HOX proteins in various tissues are probably similarly influenced by the genomic landscape set up by other lineage-specific transcription factors, allowing for a distinct subset of targets to be activated in a given cell type despite the conserved DNA-binding homeodomain and ubiquitous TAATNA motif.

## HOX protein interacting partners

#### Cofactors

It is well established that Hox proteins bind to DNA and regulate downstream gene expression along with a small subset of cofactor proteins (*163*). The best characterized cofactors are members of the Three-amino-acid-loop-extension, or TALE family of proteins (*164*). Mouse TALE proteins include Pbx1-4, Meis1-3 and Prep1-2. In addition, Hox proteins can homo and heterodimerize to aid in diversity and specificity of binding (*165*). Whether Hox proteins bind along with Meis or Prep proteins subdivides clusters of binding sites (*166*). These cofactors may play a role in directly targeting Hox

proteins to specific loci, as opposed to binding in a pre-formed complex and conferring site specificity. Recent work shows that TALE factors bind first at some promoters and promote the deposition of poised chromatin marks, whereby subsequent binding of HOX proteins results in transcriptional activation (*167*). Additional studies have established that while Hox proteins often bind along with TALE cofactors, these interactions are not required at some loci (*168*). In fact, there is new evidence of antagonism between TALE proteins and HOX proteins at specific genomic regions (*169*). In the setting of leukemia, however, the critical targets seem to be those corregulated by HOXA9 and MEIS1, as cofactor MEIS1 is almost always expressed at high levels along with HOXA9 and is required for producing an aggressive leukemia in mice (*78-80*).

In a comprehensive review of cis-regulatory elements directly regulated by HOX proteins, three interesting generalizations were uncovered about the contribution of different cofactors (*154*). First, the majority of sites cobound by HOX and PBX proteins were activating, suggesting that complexes containing HOX/PBX may be primarily transcriptional activators. Second, anterior HOX proteins (1-5) were more likely to bind along with a PBX cofactor than members in the posterior group (6-13). Third, sites that did not cobind with a PBX protein tended to have more than one HOX binding site, suggesting that HOX proteins may homo or heterodimerize at these sites.

## **Collaborating Proteins**

In a seminal review, Richard Mann proposed that context-specific collaborator proteins may provide a final level of specificity to HOX complexes to allow for their context-specific actions in controlling downstream gene expression (*154*). These tissue

specific interactors would bind along with HOX proteins and TALE cofactors to establish areas of chromatin accessibility, provide stability in DNA binding and help modulate the downstream activity of HOX complexes (170). Recent studies have focused on identifying potential collaborator proteins in a variety of systems. In Drosophila, a technique called bimolecular fluorescence complementation has been used to identify partners (170-172). Yeast two hybrid approaches have also looked at binding partners for Hoxa1 and Hoxa9 ((173) and unpublished). In addition, our group has identified interactors of Hoxa9 in transformed myeloblastic cell lines using co-immunoprecipitation followed by mass-spectrometry (174). With these various approaches, some themes in collaborator proteins are surfacing. Many seem to be lineage specific factors known for general priming of enhancer regions of the genome. Still others are involved in signal transduction. It is important to highlight that although there may be great diversity in HOX complexes to allow for the distinct functions in various contexts, HOX proteins are central and essential to correct functioning. Loss of a single HOX protein can lead to dramatic changes at the level of the organism, highlighting the fact that the HOX proteins themselves are the master regulators of these transcriptional complexes.

## Enzymes/Machinery

HOX proteins and HOX complexes most likely control downstream gene expression through the recruitment of histone modifying machinery. Both Hoxa9 and Meis1 have been shown to recruit the histone acetyltransferase p300/CBP to mediate activation of downstream targets (*175, 176*). Both activation and repression domains in Hoxa10 (and other Hox10 proteins) have been defined that facilitate interaction with CBP and the histone deacetylase HDAC2 respectively (*177, 178*). Recent work also
established that Hoxa9 interacts with the histone methyltransferase G9a, and that this interaction is required for aggressive disease in mouse models of leukemia (*179*). HOX proteins can interact with other enzymes and machinery leading to their own modification and alterations in cellular processes. Both HOXB7 and HOXA7 can bind to PARP-1, leading to their subsequent ADP-ribosylation and a decrease in transcriptional activity (*180*). Other HOX proteins can also be ribosylated in this manner, but without affecting their ability to interact with DNA.

### TRANSCRIPTIONAL TARGETS OF HOX PROTEINS

Of equal importance as understanding the mechanisms through which HOX proteins achieve target specificity is determining the critical downstream targets of HOX proteins and the mechanisms through which HOX proteins regulate the downstream transcriptional activity. Many efforts have been made using both genome-wide approaches and site-specific experiments for identifying these important targets in development and disease. Continued work in this area will allow for a deeper understanding of HOX biology and help to guide therapy for diseases in which HOX proteins play a central role.

#### **General Discussion of HOX Target Regulation**

Transcriptional regulation of target genes downstream of HOX proteins during development can follow two different patterns. In some cases, HOX proteins first activate transcription factors and members of signalling cascades, which mediate additional downstream gene expression required for tissue specification. In other cases, HOX proteins directly modulate the expression of master regulators of tissue specificity. The difference in these two modes of regulation is most likely due to the transcriptional landscape in the cell type where each HOX protein is expressed, thus governing their activity. Indeed, in a thorough study of the downstream targets of Ultrabithorax (Ubx) during different stages of *Drosophila* haltere development, authors showed that the majority of Ubx targets were specific to the stage in which Ubx was activated and only about 10% were common between all three stages studied (*181*). In addition, the study found that the majority of expression changes induced by Ubx expression were small (less than 4-fold) suggesting that HOX proteins induce subtle changes in transcriptional networks and may act to set the stage for larger expression changes upon binding of additional activators and repressors. There are certainly cases of the classic recruitment of general transcriptional machinery by Hox complexes to modulate downstream gene expression (*182*). Interestingly, there are reports that suggest HOX proteins may regulate expression through competitive binding to block other TF complexes at shared cis-regulatory regions (*183*).

#### Specific Targets

While many target genes of HOX proteins have been inferred using microarray analysis of different tissue types, recent advances in genome-wide sequencing techniques have allowed for identification of direct targets of HOX proteins. ChIP-seq of Hoxa2 during embryonic development in mice identified many Wnt target genes (*184*). Our group performed ChIP-seq in a mouse myeloblastic cell line transformed by Hoxa9/Meis1 and identified multiple proleukemic targets, including *Erg, Flt3, Lmo2 and Myb,* that are directly regulated by Hoxa9 (*185*). Regulation of Lmo2 has also been observed during development of the limb bud. Importantly, knockdown of Lmo2 impairs

growth of leukemic cells and high levels of *LMO2* predict poor prognosis in patients (*186*). Additional specific targets of HOX genes have been studied in the context of leukemia. HOXA9 activates *BCL2* expression, which is required for transformation by HOXA9, NUP98-HOXA9 and MLL. Furthermore, loss of *Bcl2* leads to improved survival in mouse model of Hoxa9/Meis1 leukemia (*187*). MLL-ELL upregulates Fgf2 expression in a Hoxa9/a10 dependent fashion, leading to increased proliferation and cytokine hypersensitivity (*101, 188*). Other work has identified a positive feedback loop between Hoxa10 and Cdx4-Fgf2-β-catenin (*189, 190*). Hoxa9 can regulate Ink4a expression to overcome oncogene-induced senescence during transformation by AML1-ETO in *Bmi1-/-* cells (*191*). Finally, Hoxa10 upregulates expression of the E3 ubiquitin ligase Triad1 leading to a decrease in colony forming activity of myeloid cells, thereby preventing hyperproliferation and cellular exhaustion during transformation (*192*).

Some additional targets of HOX proteins have been identified during development processes. Hoxa1 and Hoxa9 regulate Rac1 activity by directly upregulating Vav2 expression (*193*). Hoxa/b/c5 have redundant roles in repressing Shh expression in developing forelimb, mediated by binding at an enhancer and interaction with promyelocytic leukemia zinc finger (*194*). Lastly, Hoxa2 binds at the promoter of Meox1 to activate its transcription during development of the second branchial arch (*195*).

#### Non-transcriptional roles of HOX Proteins

In addition to acting as classical transcription factors regulating downstream gene expression, HOX proteins may also have non-transcriptional functions that are critical for their role in malignancy (*196*). For example, Hoxa2 can indirectly stabilize p53 by

binding to p53's E3 ubiquitin ligase, RCHY1, leading to the degradation of RCHY1 (*197*). In addition, Hoxb4 and Hoxa9 can act as E3 ligases for Geminin, leading to its degradation, which contributes to Hoxa9-mediated transformation (*198, 199*). Conflicting reports, however, also find that Hoxa9-Geminin binding can sequester Hoxa9 thereby inhibiting its transcriptional activity (*200*). Hoxa7 and Hoxa14 can bind to the initiation factor eIF4E in liver cancer, potentially affecting the nuclear transport of eIF4E-dependent transcripts like *c-myc, fgf2, vegf*, ornithine decarboxylase and cyclin-D1 (*201*). Finally, the yeast-two-hybrid screen of Hoxa1 interactors identified many putative binding partners involved in signal transduction, cell adhesion and vesicular trafficking, pointing to additional non-transcriptional roles for this and other HOX proteins (*173*).

#### **RECENT ADVANCES**

As we continue to learn more about the vast number of maliganancies and diseases that involve dysregulation of *HOX* genes, the need for a deeper understanding of the mechanisms through which HOX proteins exert their function is becoming critical. Understanding the mechanisms of action of HOXA9 needs to be at the forefront of these efforts, as increased expression of HOXA9 is seen in over 50% of acute myeloid leukemias and these cases usually carry a poor prognosis (Figure 1-4) (*79, 84*). Our group has made considerable progress towards understanding HOXA9-mediated leukemogenesis through the identification of the genome-wide binding sites of Hoxa9 and Meis1 in transformed myeloblastic cells, as well as the identification of a number of potential collaborators that are members of the myeloid Hoxa9 and Meis1 identified

825 genomic regions that bind Hoxa9, Meis1 or both, and these regions showed a high degree of evolutionary conservation. Over 90% of the binding sites are located in distal intergenic regions (>10kb from transcriptional start sites) or gene introns, while less than 3% are located within 3kb of promoter regions (Figure 1-5a). *De novo* motif analysis of Hoxa9/Meis1 (H/M) binding sites uncovered a striking enrichment for lineage-specific transcription factor motifs in the ETS and C/EBP families near the H/M peaks, and to a lesser extent, STAT and RUNX (Figure 1-5b), suggesting that these proteins might coassociate with Hoxa9/Meis1 at distal regulatory elements.



# HOXA9 Expression Level in Human AMLs





**Figure 1-5 - ChIPseq for Hoxa9 and Meis1 in murine myeloblastic cell line** Hoxa9 and Meis1 genome-wide binding sites were determined in replicate ChIP-seq experiments for each protein in murine cells transformed by Hoxa9 and Meis1. (A) Distribution of genomic localization of Hoxa9/Meis1 binding sites. (B) De novo motif analysis of Hoxa9/Meis1 binding sites and corresponding enrichment statistics.

To complement the ChIP-seq data, our group also performed a parallel coimmunoprecipitation and mass spectrometry screen to identify leukemia-specific collaborators of Hoxa9 and Meis1. The transcription factors C/EBPα and Stat5b were both identified in this binding partner screen, along with the chromatin-remodeling enzyme Brg1 and multiple other members of the SWI/SNF complex (Figure 1-6a). These interactions were confirmed by western blot, as well as in overexpression studies in 293 cells (Figure 1-6b and data not shown). Interestingly, each of these putative collaborators are known to be mutated or otherwise dysregulated in leukemia, providing further basis for studying their functional interplay with HOXA9 (*203-205*). In the work presented in this thesis, I used both loss and gain of function approaches to determine the role of C/EBPα in Hoxa9/Meis1-mediated leukemogenesis. I also began preliminary characterization of importance of the SWI/SNF complex and chromatin remodeling in transcriptional regulation by Hoxa9. My work presents significant advances in our understanding of HOX biology in leukemic transformation by establishing a requirement for a lineage determining transcription factor as well as implicating a role for chromatin remodeling at Hoxa9 target sites. The data presented in this thesis will serve as a foundation for future studies that will continue to increase our understanding of Hoxa9mediated transcriptional regulation in normal hematopoiesis and leukemia.

A	N N					B	: <u>inp</u>	<u>out</u>	(Hox <u>anti-</u>	a9) <u>HA</u>	(Me <u>anti-</u>	eis1) FLAG
	IP	Protein ID	Pw	Specs	Peps		HM2	HM1	HM2	HM1	HM2	HM1
	Hoxa9-1	Stat5b	1.000	6	4	Anti-Hoxa9	-		-		1008	
	Hoxa9-2	Stat5b	1.000	11	7	Anti Maia1					-	
	Hoxa9-2	C/ebpa	0.919	2	1	Anti-Ivieis1			1010		-	
	Meis1-1	C/ebpa	0.949	3	1	Anti-Stat5	•		-			
						Anti-Cebp $lpha$		-			$_{\rm even}$	

**Figure 1-6 - Stat5b and C/EBPα are members of the myeloid Hoxa9/Meis1 complex** Identification of putative collaborator proteins using co-immunoprecipitation of Hoxa9 or Meis1 followed by mass spectrometry. (A) Mass spectrometric identification of Stat5b and C/EBPα in replicate immunoprecipitations with Hoxa9/Meis1 (labeled Hoxa9-1/Hoxa9-2 or Meis1-1/Meis1-2). (B) Coimmunoprecipitations of Stat5b and C/EBPα with Hoxa9/Meis1 in cells transformed with HA-Hoxa9/FLAG-Meis1 (HM2) or untagged Hoxa9/Meis1 (HM1) as controls. Abbreviations as follows: IP, Immunoprecipitation; ID, identification; Pw, predicitive value; Specs, spectrums; Peps, peptides.

#### CHAPTER 2:

# C/EBPA IS AN ESSENTIAL COLLABORATOR IN HOXA9/MEIS1-MEDIATED LEUKEMOGENESIS

#### INTRODUCTION

HOXA9 is member of the highly conserved HOX protein family of transcription factors, which play key roles in both development and hematopoiesis (*3, 81*). HOXA9 is most highly expressed in long-term hematopoietic stem cells (LT-HSCs) and early progenitors, where it promotes cellular proliferation and is subsequently down-regulated during differentiation (*82*). More than 50% of acute myeloid leukemia (AML) cases show up-regulation of *HOXA9*, which correlates strongly with poor prognosis (*84, 206*). In most cases, up-regulation of *HOXA9* is accompanied by up-regulation of its cofactor *MEIS1*, which co-localizes with Hoxa9 at enhancers (*79, 185*). While HOXA9 alone is sufficient for transformation of hematopoietic stem cells in culture, the addition of MEIS1 increases transformation efficiency and results in rapidly fatal leukemias in transplanted animals (*78*).

A variety of upstream genetic alterations, including MLL translocations, NPM1 mutations, and CDX2 over expression, lead to *HOXA9* up-regulation in AML, however the mechanisms through which high levels of *HOXA9* contribute to leukemic transformation are not known (*207-209*). It has been suggested that lineage-specific 'collaborator' proteins bind at relevant loci along with HOXA9 and its cofactors, PBX and

MEIS proteins, to confer both site-specificity and transcriptional activity of the HOXA9 complex (*154*). Recently, our group identified a number of potential Hoxa9 collaborators by characterizing the genome-wide binding sites of Hoxa9 and Meis1 in a murine myeloblastic cell line and by identifying proteins that interact with the Hoxa9 complex (*185*). One of these putative collaborators is C/EBP $\alpha$ , which coimmunoprecipitates with Hoxa9. In addition, C/EBP recognition motifs are enriched at Hoxa9 binding sites.

C/EBPα is a basic-leucine-zipper transcription factor that plays a critical role in lineage commitment during hematopoietic differentiation (*210*). While *Cebpa<sup>-/-</sup>* mice show complete loss of the granulocytic compartment, recent work shows that loss of C/EBPα in adult hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) leads to both an increase in the number of functional HSCs and an increase in their proliferative and repopulating capacity (*211, 212*). Conversely, *CEBPA* overexpression can promote transdifferentiation of a variety of fibroblastic cells to the myeloid lineage and can induce monocytic differentiation in MLL-fusion protein-mediated leukemias (*213, 214*).

While C/EBP $\alpha$  binds directly to target gene promoters, increasing evidence suggests that it also regulates gene expression through binding at promoter distal regulatory elements. For example, C/EBP $\alpha$  has been reported to colocalize with Pu.1, another critical regulator of hematopoiesis, at myeloid-specific enhancers where it acts to establish areas of chromatin accessibility and facilitate the recruitment of signal-dependent transcription factors (*161*). The ability of C/EBP $\alpha$  to act as a pioneer transcription factor at enhancers suggests that it may play a similar role in HOXA9-driven leukemogenesis.

To test this hypothesis, I used models allowing for conditional deletion of Cebpa

in Hoxa9-transformed cells. I found that C/EBPα is critical for maintaining cellular proliferation *in vitro* and is a significant contributor to the severity of Hoxa9-mediated leukemia *in vivo*. Using genome-wide analysis, I found that C/EBPα co-localizes with Hoxa9 at promoter distal enhancers resulting in both target gene activation and repression. Finally, I identified the cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors *Cdkn2a/b* as critical targets of the Hoxa9/C/EBPα complex, whose repression likely contributes to the aberrant proliferation required for Hoxa9-mediated leukemogenesis.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

**Animals**. All animal experiments were performed as approved by the University of Michigan Committee on Use and Care of Animals and Unit for Laboratory Animal Medicine. *Cebpa<sup>fft</sup>* mice ((*211, 212*); kindly provided by Dr. Daniel Tenen, Harvard University) or C57BL/6 *WT* mice (JAX #000664) were crossed with B6;129-*Gt*(*ROSA*)26Sor<sup>tm1(cre/ERT)Nat</sup> (JAX #004847) to obtain *Cebpa<sup>f/f</sup>;CreERT<sup>+/-</sup>* and *WT;CreERT<sup>+/-</sup>* strains.

**Antibodies.** For western blot, anti-C/EBPα (CST 2295S) and anti-βactin (Sigma A2228) were used. For ChIP, anti-HA (Abcam ab9110), anti-C/EBPα (SCBT sc-61X), anti-H3K4me1 (Abcam ab8895), anti-H3K27me3 (Millipore 07-449) and IgG (SCBT sc-2027) were used. For flow cytometry, APC-anti-cKit (Biolegend 105812), APC-anti-CD11b (eBioscience 47-0112-80), APC-anti-Gr1 (Biolegend 108412), APC-anti-AnnexinV (eBioscience 88-8007-74) and DAPI (Sigma) were used.

**Cell Lines**. Bone marrow from 6-10 week old *Cebpa<sup>f/f</sup>;CreERT<sup>+/-</sup>, WT;CreERT<sup>+/-</sup>*, or *WT* 

mice was harvested 5 days after treatment with 5-flurouracil (150mg/kg) and Lin<sup>-</sup>cKit<sup>+</sup> cells were isolated using the EasyStep Mouse hematopoietic progenitor cell enrichment kit (Stem Cell Tech). Cells were maintained in Iscove's modified Dulbecco's medium (IMDM) supplemented with 15% fetal bovine serum, 10ng/mL IL3 and 100ng/mL SCF. One day after harvest, cells were retrovirally transduced on two consecutive days with MIGR1-HA-Hoxa9 or MIGR1-HA-Hoxa9-ER, and MIGR1-Flag-Meis1 retrovirus expressing murine proteins (plasmids previously described in (*185*)). Retroviral supernatant was generated by transfecting PlatE packaging cells with the appropriate plasmids using Fugene 6 (Promega). Stable cell lines were established by gradually withdrawing SCF from the cells over the course of 10 days. 100% GFP positivity was subsequently verified using flow cytometry and co-expression of Hoxa9 and Meis1 was confirmed by western blot. Cell lines transduced with MIGR1-HA-Hoxa9-ER/MIGR1-Flag-Meis1 (HerM) were cultured in continuous 100nM 4-hydroxytamoxifen (4-OHT) to maintain transformation.

**Cellular Assays**. For loss of C/EBPα studies, C/EBPα HM or WT HM cells were treated continuously with 5nM 4OHT (Sigma H7904) or EtOH. For the 4OHT withdrawal experiment, after one week continuous culture in EtOH or 5nM 4OHT, C/EBPα HM cells were washed once with culture medium, and continued in cultured with EtOH only. For loss of Hoxa9 studies, HerM cells were washed three times with culture media and then maintained in either EtOH or 100nM 4OHT. Cellular proliferation was assessed by trypan blue dye exclusion and cell counting. Cellular morphology was assessed using cytospin and Wright-Geimsa staining. Whole cell lysates were collected by directly

lysing washed cells in SDS loading buffer + beta-mercaptoethanol. Protein levels were visualized using SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis and western blotting on PVDF membranes. RNA was collected and purified using the Qiagen RNeasy kit with on-column DNase treatment. cDNA was generated using Superscript II RT and target gene expression was determined relative to β-actin using Invitrogen Taqman primer-probe sets (*Cdkn2a* [Mm00494449\_m1]; *Cdkn2b* [Mm00483241\_m1]; *Cebpa* [Mm00514283\_s1]; *Bactin* [Mm00607939\_s1]).

**Flow cytometry**. For surface marker expression, cells were washed and resuspended in recommended media (2% FBS in PBS) and then incubated for 30 mins on ice with 0.2ug of the appropriate antibody. For apoptosis assay, cells were washed and resuspened in binding buffer, and subsequently incubated at room temperature for 15mins with 0.6ug APC-anti-AnnexinV and DAPI. For cell cycle analysis, cells were washed, resuspended in ice cold DPBS and added dropwise to cold 70% EtOH. Cells were stored for at least 24hrs at -20°C. After storage, cells were washed with cold DPBS, rehydrated for 30mins on ice in DPBS, and subsequently treated with RNase A (Qiagen 19101) and DAPI at room temp for 20mins. All samples collected on a Becton Dickinson LSR II. Data collected from at least 20,000 events from biologic replicate experiments were analyzed using FloJo.

**BM Transplantation**. For primary leukemia assays, freshly transduced C/EBP $\alpha$  HM and WT HM cells (described above) were injected by tail vein in cohorts of lethally irradiated (900 rads) ~8 week old female C57BL/6 mice (1.5x10<sup>^5</sup> cells per mouse).

Mice were maintained on antibiotics for two weeks post irradiation. At two weeks, mice were treated with biweekly intraperitoneal injections of OHT (Sigma T5648; 200mg/kg) or corn oil until sacrifice. For secondary leukemia assays, spleen cells harvested from primary leukemic mice in the C/EBPα HM corn oil treated cohort were injected by tail vein in cohorts of sublethally irradiated (600 rads) ~8 week old female C57BL/6 mice (1.5x10<sup>^5</sup> cells per mouse). After 5 days, mice were treated for 5 consecutive days with intraperitoneal injections of OHT (200 mg/kg) or corn oil and continued on twice weekly injections until sacrifice. Mice were sacrificed after becoming moribund. Liver, spleen, and bone was harvested from control and leukemic mice at time of sacrifice for paraffin embedding and H&E staining. Bone marrow was flushed for collecting RNA, WCL and cytospin samples. Survival curves plotted in Prism and statistical significance evaluated by log rank test.

**Chromatin Immunoprecipitation (ChIP).** 30x10<sup>~6</sup> cells were fixed for 15 mins at room temperature with 1% paraformaldehyde in IMDM, washed 2 times with cold PBS and snap frozen on dry ice. Cells were then lysed in 1.5mL of SDS lysis buffer (1% SDS; 10mM EDTA; 50 mM Tris-HCL pH 8), sheared 2X through a 27G needle, and sonicated to achieve DNA fragmentation distribution below 500bp. Samples were centrifuged for 20 mins at maximum speed to remove debris, and supernatant was collected and diluted 1:10 with dilution buffer (0.01% SDS; 1% TritonX-100; 1.2mM EDTA; 16.7mM Tris-HCL pH 7.5; 167mM NaCl). 1.5mL of diluted chromatin was incubated with 2.5ug of appropriate antibody overnight at 4°C with rotation. Immunoprecipitation (IP) was then preformed by adding 30uL of BSA blocked protein G Dynabeads (Invitrogen) to each

sample for 1 hour at 4°C with rotation. IPs were washed for 5 mins in low salt (150mM), high salt (500mM), and LiCl buffers (0.25M), and twice with TE buffer. Captured chromatin was eluted by incubating beads in 250uL elution buffer (1% SDS, 100mM NaHCO3) for 30mins at 42°C. Crosslinking was reversed by the addition of NaCl (final 50uM) and overnight incubation at 65°C. Chromatin was then RNase A treated and purified using Qiagen PCR purification kit. Binding was quantified relative to input by qPCR (7500 PCR System, Applied Biosystems) using SYBR green fluorescent labeling and primers designed using the IDT primer quest program (Table S1).

**ChIP-seq and RNA-seq**. For ChIP-seq analysis, 10 ng of ChIPed DNA was processed for library generation using the ChIP-seq Library Preparation Kit (Illumina) following the manufacturer's protocol. For RNA sequencing, RNA was extracted using Qiagen RNeasy kit with on column DNase treatment described by the manufacturer's protocol. Biologic replicate cDNA libraries were generated using the TruSeq RNA sample prep kit (Illumina). For both ChIPseq and RNAseq, sequencing was performed on an Illumina<sup>™</sup> HiSeq2000 at the University of Michigan DNA sequencing core and raw RNA-seq data were processed using the Illumina software pipeline.

**Peak Calling.** Data analysis performed by Jingya Wang. Sequenced reads were preprocessed to remove contamination of adaptor sequences and then aligned to mouse reference genome (mm9) using BWA (version 0.6.2). Model-based Analysis for ChIP-Seq (MACS) was used for peak calling with the parameters as below (default values are used if not specified): format=BED -g mm --nomodel --shiftsize 75 -w –S. Peak tracks

were displayed in USCS genome browser. Distribution of peaks in the promoter (-1kb to +100bp of TSS), exon, intron, and intergenic regions etc, was estimated using HOMER (*161*). Peaks are annotated to their nearest gene using CisGenome. Peak overlap was calculated with the criteria that there is at least 1 basepair overlap between tested peaks. The significance of peak overlap was calculated using hypergeometric test with the background (total number of tests) set to 159,029, as an estimation of total transcription factor binding sites obtained from K526 leukemia cells (*215*). Pathway analysis was performed using the GREAT web tool based on binomial test p-value <0.05. Venn Diagram was made using R program.

**Differential Gene Analysis.** Data analysis performed by Jingya Wang. Sequenced reads were aligned to mouse reference genome (mm9) using Bowtie and Tophat (version 2.0.3). The program Cuffdiff was used for differential gene expression analysis.

#### RESULTS

#### C/EBPα is required for Hoxa9/Meis1-mediated transformation

We previously identified the lineage-specific transcription factor, C/EBPa, as a member of the myeloid Hoxa9-complex (185). To determine if C/EBPa is required for transformation by Hoxa9 and Meis1, we generated cell lines that allow for conditional deletion of *Cebpa* by retrovirally transducing bone marrow from *Cebpa<sup>f/f</sup>;CreERT*<sup>+/-</sup> mice with Hoxa9/Meis1-GFP (Figure 2-1a). We also generated control cell lines from WT;CreERT<sup>+/-</sup> mice to control for the effects of tamoxifen treatment and Cre-mediated toxicity. Continuous treatment of the Hoxa9/Meis1-transformed Cebpa<sup>f/f</sup>;CreERT<sup>+/-</sup> cells (C/EBPa HM) with 4-hydroxytamoxifen (4OHT) leads to near complete loss of C/EBPa over the course of 8 days (Figure 2-1b). Loss of C/EBPa leads to a dramatic decrease in cellular proliferation, while Cre induction in Hoxa9/Meis1-transformed WT;CreERT<sup>+/-</sup> cells (WT HM) has no effect (Figure 2-1c, upper panels). The decrease in cellular proliferation is similar to the effect seen after loss of Hoxa9 through use of a Hoxa9-ER/Meis1 conditional cell line (HerM). It is also unlikely due to a non-specific effect of loss of a general transcription factor, as cre-mediated excision of Pu.1 in cells transformed by Hoxa9/Meis1 did not lead to a significant decrease in proliferation (Figure 2-1c, lower panel).



**Figure 2-1 - Growth inhibition after loss of C/EBPa mimicks loss of Hoxa9** (A) Schematic of cell line generation and *Cebpa* targeted allele. (B) C/EBPa HM and WT HM cells were treated for an 8-day time course with 5nM 4OHT or EtOH and protein levels in the C/EBPa HM cells was assessed using western blot. (C) Cellular proliferation of C/EBPa HM, WT HM, Hoxa9-ER/Meis1 (HerM) and *Pu.1<sup>t/f</sup>;CreERT*<sup>+/-</sup>/Hoxa9/Meis1 transformed cells (Pu.1 HM) was determined by cell counting; data represent mean ±SD of two independent experiments.

Our previously published work using the Hoxa9-ER/Meis1 conditional cell line

established that loss of Hoxa9 leads to a reduction in cellular proliferation, which is

accompanied by differentiation of the cells into macrophages and induction of apoptosis

(Figure 2-2a,b) (185). While loss of C/EBPa also leads to a decrease in cellular

proliferation, we did not observe the morphologic featues of full differentiation of these cells into macrophages or neutrophils or induction of apoptosis. Loss of C/EBP $\alpha$  leads to the accumulation of cytoplasmic vacuoles at day 8 (Figure 2-2a), however no further differentiation occurs after treating the cells for 15 days. No changes in cellular morphology were observed in the WT HM cells under the same treatment conditions. We also characterized changes in cell surface marker expression in these cell lines. Loss of C/EBP $\alpha$  leads to an increase in the immature cell surface marker, c-Kit, and a decrease in the myeloid surface markers CD11b and Gr1 (Figure 2-2b). This phenotype persists across a 15-day time course, while no changes were seen in the WT HM control cells. These results are consistent with the known importance of C/EBP $\alpha$  in promoting myeloid differentiation, whereby cells lacking C/EBP $\alpha$  cannot initiate the full myeloid differentiation program (*210*). Conversely, loss of Hoxa9 leads to a downregulation of c-Kit and an upregulation of CD11b and Gr1, indicating an induction of a differentiation program in these cells.



# Figure 2-2 Cellular phenotype after loss of Hoxa9 or C/ebpa

(A) Cell morphology of HerM, C/EBP $\alpha$  HM and WT HM was assessed after 8 days in indicated conditions. (B) Surface expression of c-Kit, CD11b, and Gr1 at day 4 and 6 in HerM, C/EBP $\alpha$  HM and WT HM cells. Blue line indicates resting condition and red line indicates loss of Hoxa9 or Cebpa (or 4OHT treatment for WT HM). Images representative of at least two independent experiments.

Finally, we tested whether loss of C/EBPa leads to induction of apoptosis by flow

cytometry. No significant increase of apoptosis was seen after loss of C/EBPa

compared to loss of Hoxa9 in HerM cells (Figure 2-3). Induction of Cre in the WT HM

cells also had no effect. Thus, loss of C/EBPa in Hoxa9/Meis1-transformed cells leads

to a decrease in cellular proliferation in the absence of differentiation or apoptosis.





# Loss of C/EBPα impairs Hoxa9-mediated leukemogenesis

Given the importance of C/EBP $\alpha$  in maintaining rapid proliferation of Hoxa9/Meis1-transformed cells, we next examined if C/EBP $\alpha$  is required for Hoxa9/Meis1-leukemogenesis *in vivo*. We transplanted freshly transduced C/EBP $\alpha$  HM or WT HM cells into lethally-irradiated C57B6 mice (with the help of Hongzhi Miao). After two weeks, the mice were treated with bi-weekly injections of tamoxifen (*119*) to induce deletion of *Cebpa* in the transplanted cells. Loss of *Cebpa* significantly improved survival of the C/EBP $\alpha$  HM transplanted mice [n=10(veh), 12(*119*); p<0.0001], while there was no survival difference seen in the vehicle or OHT-treated WT HM cohort [n=10(veh), 14(*119*); p=0.4324] (Figure 2-4a). Vehicle-treated mice from the C/EBP $\alpha$  HM cohort, as well as all mice in the WT HM groups, developed myeloblastic leukemias in an average of 40 days showing extensive liver, spleen and peripheral blood infiltration (Figure 2-4b). Conversely, C/EBP $\alpha$  HM mice treated with OHT developed leukemia in an average of 60 days, also with infiltration of the liver and spleen in late stages. This delay in leukemia is even more impressive given that *Cebpa<sup>-/-</sup>* bone marrow is reported to have enhanced repopulating activity and faster proliferation than WT cells (*211*).



# Figure 2-4 – Loss of C/EBPα improves survival in Hoxa9/Meis1 *in vivo* leukemogenesis

(A) Survival curves for mice transplanted with C/EBP $\alpha$  HM [n=10(veh), 12(*119*); P<0.0001 by log rank], or WT HM cells [n=10(veh), 14(*119*); P=0.4324 by log rank]. Treatment period with OHT (blue) or vehicle (red) indicated by arrow below graphs. (B) Tissue histology of liver and bone, and bone marrow cytospins for C/EBP $\alpha$  HM vehicle and OHT-treated mice that died prior to 40 days (left, middle; "early") and an OHT-treated mouse that died at 60 days post transplantation (right; "late") (scale bars = 50µm).

Examination of C/EBPa levels in the bone marrow at time of death indicates that

there is strong selective pressure for maintaining high levels of C/EBP $\alpha$  in Hoxa9/Meis1

transformed leukemias. A C/EBPα HM OHT-treated mouse that died early showed complete loss of *Cebpa* expression, with a lower blast count and a more mature phenotype than a C/EBPα HM vehicle-treated mouse that died on the same day (day 35; "*early*") (Figure 2-5a,b). However, C/EBPα HM OHT-treated mice that died later (day 60; "*late*") showed recovery of *Cebpa* expression and a phenotype similar to vehicle-treated mice, likely through outgrowth of clones that had escaped Cre-mediated deletion (Fig 2-5a,b). This selective pressure for the presence of C/EBPα was also seen in cell culture, as cells eventually regain C/EBPα expression in the absence of 4OHT treatment despite genomic deletion of *Cebpa* and loss of protein levels after one week of 4OHT treatment (Figure 2-5c).



# Figure 2-5 - Strong selective pressure for expression of C/EBPa

(A,B) RT-PCR expression of *Cebpa* and western blot analysis of C/EBP $\alpha$  protein levels corresponding to samples shown in (Figure 2-4b) (mean ±SD). (B) C/EBP $\alpha$  protein levels in cells treated with 4OHT for 6 days and subsequently maintained in the absence of 4OHT for an additional 10 days. Rightmost lane (16E) corresponds to cells treated continuously with EtOH for 16 days.

We also examined the role of C/EBP $\alpha$  in secondary Hoxa9/Meis1-induced

leukemias. Spleen cells harvested from a C/EBPa HM vehicle treated primary leukemia

mouse were injected into the tail vein of sublethally-irradiated C57/B6 mice to establish

secondary leukemias, and then mice were treated with OHT to induce Cebpa excision.

Loss of C/EBP $\alpha$  led to prolonged survival of the mice with secondary leukemia [n=9(veh), 7(*119*); p<0.0001] (Figure 2-6a). OHT-treated mice that were sacrificed as controls alongside leukemic vehicle-treated mice showed significantly reduced C/EBP $\alpha$  levels and tissue infiltration compared to the vehicle-treated mice, confirming the efficacy of the OHT treatment (Figure 2-6b,c). Conversely, OHT-treated mice that eventually succumbed to leukemia regained high C/EBP $\alpha$  levels and showed liver infiltration similar to vehicle-treated mice, again displaying strong selective pressure for *Cebpa* reexpression (Figure 2-6b). Taken together, these results show that C/EBP $\alpha$  is required for Hoxa9/Meis1-mediated leukemogenesis.





Given these findings, it is noteworthy that analysis of gene expression in 344

human leukemias revealed that leukemias with high levels of HOXA9 retain at least one

wild-type copy of CEBPA while cases with biallelic mutations of CEBPA are associated

with much lower levels of HOXA9 (Figure 2-7) (data reanalyzed from (202) with Dr.

Maria Figueroa). These data provide further support for the critical importance of

CEBPA for HOXA9-mediated transformation in human leukemias.



HOXA9 Expression Level

**CEBPA Mutation Status** 

**Figure 2-7 -** *HOXA9* expression in human leukemias with mutated *CEBPA HOXA9* expression level in a cohort of AML patients subdivided by *CEBPA* mutation status [n=344; \*\*\*\*, P<0.0005; \*\*, P<0.005]. Data analyzed with Dr. Maria Figueroa.

# C/EBPα co-localizes with Hoxa9 at promoter distal enhancers

We sought to establish a molecular mechanism for the functional interplay between Hoxa9 and C/EBP $\alpha$  in leukemogenesis. Given that Hoxa9 and C/EBP $\alpha$ physically interact and that the C/EBP motif is enriched at Hoxa9 binding sites (*185*), we next determined if C/EBP $\alpha$  co-binds with Hoxa9 on a genome-wide level. We performed ChIP-seq for Hoxa9 and C/EBP $\alpha$  in a mouse myeloblastic cell line transformed with HA-Hoxa9-ER and Flag-Meis1 (statistical analysis done by Jingya Wang) (*216*). Since there are currently no antibodies against Hoxa9 suitable for ChIPseq, we used an HA antibody to immunoprecipitate HA-Hoxa9-ER. We identified 6535 peaks that are bound by Hoxa9 and 26,187 that are bound by C/EBP $\alpha$ , the majority of which occur at promoter distal regions (Figure 2-8a). Notably, a remarkable proportion (54%) of Hoxa9 binding sites are co-bound by C/EBP $\alpha$  (p<0.001) (Figure 2-8b). C/EBP $\alpha$  does not appear to be absolutely required for Hoxa9 binding, however, as cases of Hoxa9 binding sites with very low levels of C/EBP $\alpha$  can be found, even in the vicinity of strong co-bound peaks (Figure 2-8c). To validate our ChIP-seq results, multiple sites of each class of Hoxa9-bound enhancer were confirmed using ChIP-qPCR (Figure 2-9).





# Figure 2-8 – Hoxa9 and Cebpa colocalize at distal regulatory regions

 (A) Peak number and distribution of Hoxa9 (HA) and C/EBPα ChIPseq in a Hoxa9/Meis1-transformed cell line (other category contains 5'/3' UTR and exons). (B) Peak overlap between Hoxa9 and C/EBPα ChIPseq. (C) Representative Hoxa9/C/EBPα co-bound loci. Bars indicate location of qPCR primer pairs. Data analyzed by Jingya Wang.



# Figure 2-9 - Validation of ChIPseq data with ChIP-qPCR

Independent ChIP-gPCR validation of ChIPseg data for Hoxa9 (HA) and C/EBPa binding at Hoxa9/C/EBPa co-bound sites, Hoxa9 Only, and Non-binding Controls; bars indicate mean ±SD of at least two independent experiments.

Finally, we examined the biological pathways enriched for putative targets of Hoxa9/C/EBPa co-bound enhancers. Sites co-bound by Hoxa9 and C/EBPa showed dramatic enrichment for genes critical for hematopoietic pathways including the regulation of myeloid differentiation, regulation of the inflammatory response and regulation of cytokine production (Figure 2-10). Collectively, these results suggest that C/EBPa functionally interacts with Hoxa9 at enhancers to facilitate Hoxa9/Meis1-

mediated transformation.



## GREAT Pathway Analysis of Hoxa9/C/EBPa Co-bound Regions

**Figure 2-10 – GREAT Pathway analysis of Hoxa9/C/EBPa cobound regions** Pathway analysis of regions co-bound by Hoxa9 and C/EBPa (dark blue) or regions bound only by Hoxa9 (light blue). Analysis was performed using the Genomic Regions Enrichment of Annotations tool (GREAT) against the biological pathways database. Xaxis indicates p-value (-10\*log).

# C/EBPα and Hoxa9 co-regulate expression of Cdkn2a/b

Given the requirement for C/EBPα in Hoxa9/Meis1-mediated leukemic transformation and the co-localization of C/EBPα with Hoxa9 at enhancers in transformed cells, we next sought to identify target genes potentially important for leukemogenesis. Using the C/EBPα HM and HerM cells, we performed RNAseq at 72hrs after loss of C/EBPα or Hoxa9. We identified 31 genes that were co-activated more than 1.5-fold by Hoxa9 and C/EBPα, including *Adam17*, *Igf2r*, *Il2ra*, and *Cpe* (Figure 2-11). In addition, 45 genes were co-repressed more than 1.5-fold, including *Gata2*, *Gfi1b*, *Prkca*, and *Cdkn2b*. Interestingly, a number of genes were antagonistically regulated by the two proteins, including the known C/EBPα target *Sox4*, suggesting a competitive mechanism between C/EBPα and Hoxa9 at some targets (Figure 3-7).

Genes coactivated by Hoxa9 and C/EBPα								
Adam17	Сре	ltsn1	Pde7a					
Adra2a	D1Ertd622e	Kcnq3	Serpine2					
Adrb2	Ern1	Lbp	Sorcs2					
Aldh1a3	Galnt3	Nrg2	Tgm3					
Appl2	Gcnt4	P2rx3	Tpst1					
Bcas1	Gm1110	Pcp4I1	Tulp3					
Ccdc85a	lgf2r	Pcsk9	Vit					
Clca3	ll2ra	Pdcd4						

Genes corepressed by Hoxa9 and C/EBPα							
Aim1	Eya2	Hgfac	Mycn	Ralgps2			
Alox5	Fyb	ll1rl1	Nat6	Rgs10			
Cd74	Gata2	II6	Nek6	Rnf144a			
Cdh1	Gch1	Inpp4b	Nkg7	Scin			
Cdh17	Gcnt2	Irs2	Peg13	Sema7a			
Cdkn2b	Gfi1b	ltpr2	Plxdc2	Siglec5			
Col18a1	Gzmb	Kif17	Prkcq	Stx3			
Cpa3	Havcr2	Lat2	Ptms	Trp53inp1			
Dock10	Hemgn	Mrc1	Ptprg	Txk			

# Figure 2-11 - Genes coregulated by Hoxa9 and C/EBPa

Lists of genes that are coactivated and corepressed more than 1.5 fold by Hoxa9 and C/EBPa as determined by overlap of RNAseq 72 hours after loss of Hoxa9 or C/EBPa. Boxes highlighted in red indicate genes associated with the 'regulation of cellular proliferation' GO term.

Two genes that were significantly repressed by both Hoxa9 and C/EBP were

Cdkn2a/b (INK4a/b). Cdkn2a/b are critical regulators of HSC self-renewal, apoptosis

and oncogene-induced senescence whose expression leads to a block in cell cycle at

the G1 phase (217). In addition, Cdkn2a/b are commonly deleted in acute lymphoid

leukemias (218-220). Our ChIP-seq studies identified a Hoxa9/C/EBPα co-bound site in

an intergenic region approximately 50kb downstream of the *Cdkn2a/b* locus (Figure 2-12a). Loss of either C/EBPα or Hoxa9 binding at this locus (Figure 2-12b,c) results in a corresponding increase in *Cdkn2a/b* expression (Figure 2-12d,e). In addition, loss of either C/EBPα or Hoxa9 leads to only a slight reduction in the binding of the other protein, suggesting that the co-binding of both proteins is necessary for repression of the Cdkn2a/b locus (Fig 4b,c).



# Figure 2-12 - Cdkn2/b locus corepressed by putative Hoxa9/C/EBPa cobound regulatory region

(A) ChIPseq tracks for Hoxa9 (HA), C/EBP $\alpha$ , H3K4me1 and H3K27me3 at the Hoxa9/C/EBP $\alpha$  binding site 50kb downstream of the Cdkn2a/b locus. Bars indicate location of qPCR primer set. (B,C) ChIP-qPCR for C/EBP $\alpha$  and Hoxa9 binding at the HC binding site after 3 days loss of C/EBP $\alpha$  (B) or Hoxa9 (C). (D, E) RT-PCR expression of Cdkn2a and Cdkn2b over a 4-day timecourse after loss of C/EBP $\alpha$  (D) or loss of Hoxa9 (E). All data expressed as mean ±SD of at least two independent experiments.

Cell cycle analysis performed on C/EBPα HM and HerM cells showed that both loss of C/EBPα and loss of Hoxa9 in Hoxa9/Meis1-transformed cells leads to G1 cell cycle block (Figure 2-13a,b). These data suggest that together, C/EBPα and Hoxa9 repress the *Cdkn2a/b* locus to overcome the G1 cell cycle block that would otherwise occur in the presence of either protein.



Figure 2-13 - Loss of Hoxa9 or C/EBPa leads to a G1 cell cycle block (A) Cell cycle analysis at day 6 after loss of Hoxa9 (Left) C/EBP $\alpha$  (Middle) or in EtOH or 4OHT treated WT HM cells (Right) [Blue = control; Red = loss of Hoxa9 or C/EBP $\alpha$ ]. (B) Quantification of cell cycle profiles analyzed using FloJo. All data expressed as mean ±SD of at least two independent experiments.

## DISCUSSION

While a variety of upstream genetic alterations in AML are known to work through

increased expression of HOXA9, the downstream mechanisms through which high

levels of HOXA9 mediates transformation are yet to be fully elucidated. In this study,

we identify C/EBPa as a critical collaborator protein of Hoxa9 in myeloid leukemia. Our

work shows that C/EBPa is required for the rapid proliferation of Hoxa9/Meis1-

transformed cells in culture and for aggressive disease in primary and secondary

murine models of Hoxa9/Meis1-induced leukemia. It is noteworthy in this context that

human AMLs with high HOXA9 expression almost always retain one wild-type copy of

CEBPA. Taken together with the observation that null mutations of CEBPA are almost

never seen in AML, our data suggest that some residual function of C/EBP $\alpha$  is required for transformation (*204*). While these findings are surprising given that high levels of C/EBP $\alpha$  have been shown to promote myeloid differentiation (*214*), it is most likely that a moderate level of C/EBP $\alpha$  is required for HOXA9-mediated AML.

It is noteworthy that the requirement for CEBPA in AML may be specific to leukemias with high levels of HOXA9. Recent work shows that C/EBP $\alpha$  is required for the initiation of leukemias transformed by MLL-ENL, a fusion protein that directly up regulates *HOXA9* expression (*74, 221*). Conversely, C/EBP $\alpha$  was shown to be dispensable for E2A-HLF-mediated transformation, which has undetectable levels of *HOXA9* (*221*). This same study also found that C/EBP $\alpha$  is not required for the maintenance of MLL-ENL-induced leukemias. Taken together with our finding that C/EBP $\alpha$  is required for the maintenance of Hoxa9-mediated transformation, these data suggest that MLL-ENL activates alternative pathways to compensate for changes in Hoxa9 target gene regulation after loss of C/EBP $\alpha$ . Further characterization of the downstream gene expression changes after loss of C/EBP $\alpha$  in MLL-rearranged leukemias and other *HOXA9*-high leukemias, especially in comparison to leukemias with low expression of *HOXA9*, will help elucidate these alternative pathways.

Given that our work implicates a requirement for wild-type CEBPA in the development of leukemia with high level of HOXA9, it is also interesting to speculate how mutations of *CEBPA* in AML may functionally interact with HOXA9. About 10% of AMLs carry mutations in *CEBPA*, two-thirds of which are biallelic mutations, where one allele carries a mutation in the C-terminal DNA-binding domain and the other allele carries an N-terminal mutation that leads to transcription of the short p30 isoform (*140*,

*204, 222*). These mutations affect not only the binding and localization of CEBPA, but also the recruitment of co-activator and co-repressor complexes to CEBPA-bound loci (*204, 223*). In these cases, expression of *HOXA9* is very low, suggesting oncogene incompatibility between high expression of *HOXA9* and biallelic mutations of *CEBPA*. In addition, the genetic signature of *CEBPA* mutant leukemias is distinct from that of MLL-AF9 translocated and other *CEBPA* WT leukemias (*224*). Conversely, our work shows that single mutant cases of *CEBPA* do occur in the presence of high levels of *HOXA9*, potentially affecting target gene regulation. Further study on the effect of various mutant forms of CEBPA on regulation of HOXA9 target genes could provide valuable insight into mechanisms of transformation in these cases.

In addition to uncovering an unexpected requirement of C/EBP $\alpha$  in Hoxa9mediated leukemogenesis, our work also implicates C/EBP $\alpha$  in the control of senescence. Recent work has shown that Hoxa9 inhibits *Cdkn2a* expression in *Bmi1-/-*MLL-AF9 cells allowing for escape of the oncogene-induced senescence that is seen in other *Bmi1-/-* transformed cells (*191*). While Hoxa9 was found to suppress *Cdkn2a* expression through direct binding at the promoter, the authors suggest that other non-Hox factors may be involved for achieving full repression of this locus. Our work identifies C/EBP $\alpha$  as an additional factor aiding in Hoxa9 repression of the entire *Cdkn2a/b* locus, potentially through looping to the downstream Hoxa9/C/EBP $\alpha$  cobound site to the promoters (Fig 2-14). The silencing of both *CDKN2a/b* through deletion or promoter methylation is known to play critical roles in AML (*218-220*). Our work, together with work from the So lab and others (*191, 225*), suggests that high levels of HOXA9, in concert with CEBPA, results in polycomb protein-mediated

repression of the *CDKN2A/B* locus, thereby employing a fundamental mechanism of leukemogenesis.



# Figure 2-14 - Model for Cdkn2a/b regulation by Hoxa9 and C/EBPa

Schematic of Hoxa9 and C/EBPα co-repression of *Cdkn2a/b* locus. Repression of *Cdkn2a/b* may be mediated through long range interactions between the Hoxa9/C/EBPα co-bound *cis*-regulatory element 50kb downstream of the *Cdkn2a/b* locus. Recruitment of histone deacetylase 1 (HDAC1) and polycomb proteins (Suz12) likely contributes to this repression.

Finally, while C/EBP $\alpha$  is required for Hoxa9-mediated leukemogenesis at

essential co-regulated targets such as Cdkn2a/b, we also suggest that high levels of

Hoxa9 may antagonize C/EBPa at genes associated with myeloid differentiation.

Consistent with this idea, we find that Hoxa9 and C/EBPa have antagonistic effects on

Sox4, which is reported to be a direct target of C/EBPa and whose repression is

required for normal hematopoietic differentiation (224). Additional study of

antagonistically regulated HOXA9/ CEBPA target genes may provide further insight into

the mechanisms through which high levels of HOXA9 expression leads to

transformation in acute myeloid leukemia.

#### CHAPTER 3:

#### **OTHER RESULTS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS**

#### **TARGETING THE HOXA9-C/EBPA INTERACTION**

We first identified C/EBP $\alpha$  as a potential collaborator of Hoxa9 due to both the enrichment of CEBP motifs at Hoxa9 binding sites and the co-immunoprecipitation of C/EBP $\alpha$  along with Hoxa9 and Meis1 from a myeloblastic cell line. The work presented in this thesis establishes that C/EBP $\alpha$  is required for transformation mediated by Hoxa9 and Meis1, and shows co-association of C/EBP $\alpha$  at over 50% of genome-wide Hoxa9 binding sites. Given the functional requirement for Cebpa and the potential for this requirement to be mediated through physical contacts between Hoxa9 and C/EBP $\alpha$ , characterization of the interaction of Hoxa9 and C/EBP $\alpha$  will provide valuable information for future studies.

#### Mapping the physical interaction between C/EBPα and Hoxa9

In our preliminary studies, we confirmed the co-immunoprecipitation of C/EBPα in the myeloid Hoxa9/Meis1-complex using coIP followed by western blot analysis (*174*). To determine if this interaction was direct, we purified MBP-tagged Hoxa9, Mocr-tagged Meis1 and Mocr-tagged C/EBPα from bacteria and performed in vitro binding assays with these proteins (in collaboration with Joel Bronstein). As expected, MBP-Hoxa9 and Mocr-Meis1 specifically interact *in vitro*, while there was no non-specific binding seen to the MBP tag alone (Figure 3-1). MBP-Hoxa9 was also able to interact with Mocr-C/EBP $\alpha$ , suggesting a direct physical interaction between these two proteins. Studies using co-immunoprecipitation from myeloid cells with extended nuclease digestion provide further support of a physical interaction between C/EBP $\alpha$  and Hoxa9 in the absence of DNA.



# Figure 3-1 - Hoxa9 binds directly with C/EBPa

Recombinant His-tagged MBP and His-tagged MBP fused to Hoxa9 (MBP-Hoxa9) were expressed in E. coli, purified by Ni-NTA Agarose and captured by Amylose Resin. His-tagged Mocr, His-tagged Mocr fused to Meis1 (Mocr-Meis1) and His-tagged Mocr fused to C/EBPa (Mocr-C/EBPa) were similarly expressed and purified and added in combination with either MBP or MBP-Hoxa9. Input and eluted proteins were visualized by coomassie stain and western blot following SDS-PAGE. Meis1 and C/EBPa directly interact with Hoxa9 as indicated by western blotting. (In collaboration with Joel Bronstein).

To more definitively test for a direct interaction between Hoxa9 and C/EBPa,

future studies can be performed using surface Plasmon resonance. Surface Plasmon

Resonance (SPR) technology has the ability to determine the specificity, affinity, and

kinetics of protein-protein interactions (226). A bait protein is immobilized on a gold-

coated glass surface while a potential interactor protein can be flowed over this surface.

Binding results in reversible changes to the surface resonance or absorbance in real time. Direct physical interactions result in very specific resonance profiles, which are easy to distinguish from non-specific binding. This method is especially versatile because after immobilizing your protein of interest, a variety of mutant proteins can be tested to fully characterize the physical interaction domain.

We have conducted preliminary mapping of the Hoxa9-C/EBPa interaction using co-IP experiments with transiently transfected mutant proteins in 293 cells. Both the fulllength and short isoform of C/EBPa preferentially interact with the C-terminal region of Hoxa9, but not the N-terminal region that is known to be required for transformation (Figure 3-2). This C-terminal region contains the homeodomain, which has been shown to mediate protein-protein interactions with Hox proteins in other model systems (151, 152). We tested the interaction between the two C/EBP $\alpha$  isoforms and both a homeodomain-deficient mutant of Hoxa9 and the homeodomain alone. Interestingly, C/EBP $\alpha$  p42 interacts more strongly with the homeodomain deletion mutant than with the homeodomain alone. Taken together with the experiments with the C-terminal region, these results suggest that the interaction between Hoxa9 and C/EBP $\alpha$  p42 may be mediated through aa186-205, with some contribution of residues in the homeodomain itself. Conversely, the interaction between Hoxa9 and C/EBPa p30 seems to occur most strongly with the homeodomain alone and to a lesser extent with residues outside the homeodomain. Since both p42 and p30 share the same C-terminal region, it is possible that residues in the N-terminal portion of p42 stabilize an interaction with Hoxa9 via residues outside of the homeodomain, while residues in the C-terminus of C/EBPa make contact with the homeodomain itself. Additional mutant forms of both


 $C/EBP\alpha$  and Hoxa9 could potentially narrow these interacting regions.

#### Figure 3-2 - Domain mapping of HOXA9-C/EBPα interaction

(A) Schematic of streptavidin binding protein (SBP)-tagged HOXA9 expression contructs used in biotin immunoprecipitation assays. (B) FLAG-SBP-HOXA9 N-terminal domain (NTD, aa1-66) or C-terminal domain (CTD, aa186-264) were expressed in 293 cells with C/EBP $\alpha$  p42 or p30 isoforms and immunoprecipitation was performed. Western blot was performed for C/EBP $\alpha$  or FLAG. (C) Experiments were repeated with FLAG-SBP constructs expressing full length HOXA9, a homeodomain deletion ( $\Delta$ HD) or the HOXA9 homeodomain only (HD). Abbreviations: MIM, Meis1 interaction motif; PID, Pbx interaction domain.

#### Potential avenues for disrupting the HOXA9-C/EBPα interaction

One of the goals for determining the interaction region between Hoxa9 and  $C/EBP\alpha$  would be to develop a small molecule inhibitor to disrupt this interaction in cells. This inhibitor could be used to further assess the specific requirement for the Hoxa9-C/EBPa physical interaction in leukemogenesis. In addition, small molecules could be modified to become novel therapeutic strategies for leukemias with high levels of Hoxa9. Developing a small molecule that disrupts a specific protein-protein interaction is a multistep process that can be pursued through a variety of approaches (227). A general requirement for screening potential small molecules is a highly sensitive assay to measure the binding between your two proteins of interest. A potential strategy for testing the interaction between Hoxa9 and C/EBPa is fluorescence resonance energy transfer assays (228). Directed drug design could also be investigated if the interaction domain between Hoxa9 and C/EBPa can be more specifically defined. Identifying a small peptide that can block the Hoxa9-C/EBPa interaction can be guided by mutational studies and potential peptides can be screened using SPR assays (226). This putative peptide could then serve as a backbone for developing peptidomimetic molecules.

# FUNCTIONAL CONSEQUENCES OF CEBPA MUTATIONS ON HOXA9-MEDIATED TRANSFORMATION

While the work presented in this thesis demonstrates a requirement for wild-type *CEBPA* in the development of leukemia with high *HOXA9* expression, analysis of human leukemias shows that high *HOXA9* expression can occur in leukemia with single mutations in *CEBPA* (Figure 2-7). Mutations in *CEBPA* fall into two categories: N-terminal mutations that lead to transcription of only the short p30 isoform or C-terminal

mutations in the DNA-binding domain (204). These mutations affect not only the binding and localization of C/EBP $\alpha$ , but also the recruitment of co-activator and co-repressor complexes to C/EBP $\alpha$ -bound loci (223). Though two thirds of leukemias with mutations in *CEBPA* carry biallelic mutations, it is interesting to speculate how single mutations of *CEBPA* may functionally interact with *HOXA9* in AML (229-231). Understanding how mutant forms of C/EBP $\alpha$  affect the binding and activity of HOXA9 will not only give insight into potential mechanisms of transformation in *CEBPA* single mutant leukemia, but may also help further characterize the mechanism for requirement of wild-type *CEBPA*.

#### Functional interplay between Hoxa9 and C/EBPα isoforms

Under normal conditions, the *CEBPA* transcript yields two isoforms: a full-length p42 isoform and a shorter p30 isoform that is transcribed from an alternative start codon. Both isoforms are important for hematopoietic differentiation, but they behave differently with regards to localization throughout the genome and the proteins they interact with (*232, 233*). Both the p42 and p30 isoforms are detectable by western blot in Hoxa9/Meis1 transformed cells (Figure 2-1b), though the full-length p42 is expressed at much higher levels. *CEBPA* is a single exon gene, and the two isoforms are expressed as the result of two alternative start codons. The loxP targeting in our C/EBP $\alpha$  HM cells result in complete excision of this single exon, therefore leading to the loss of both p42 and p30 expression (*212*).

Since Hoxa9 can interact with both p42 and p30, we first wanted to test the effect of expressing each isoform with Hoxa9. We generated cell lines that allow for conditional expression of the C/EBPa isoforms by transducing cells with Hoxa9 and

C/EBP $\alpha$  (p42 or p30)-ER or an empty vector control. Hoxa9 is a weak oncogene in the absence of co-expressed Meis1, allowing for easier detection of phenotypic differences upon induction of C/EBP $\alpha$ . Co-expression of either p42 or p30 leads to a decrease in number and size of colonies transformed by Hoxa9 (Figure 3-3a,b). In liquid culture, induction of p42 or p30 in cells previously transformed by Hoxa9 leads to a reduction in proliferation and differentiation along the myeloid lineage (Figure 3-3c and data not shown). These results are consistent with the critical role that C/EBP $\alpha$  plays in driving myeloid differentiation. Indeed, forced expression of *CEBPA* can promote transdifferentiation of fibroblasts and *MLL*-transformed cell lines into macrophages (*213, 214*).



#### Figure 3-3 - Overexpression of C/EBPa inhibits transformation by Hoxa9

(A) Coexpression of full length C/EBPα during initiation of transformation by Hoxa9 leads to decrease in colony formation size and number. (B) Quantiation of colony number in the third round of replating after expressing Hoxa9 with an empty vector, p42-ER or p30-ER isoforms of C/EBPα. (C) Expression of p42 and p30 lead to decrease in proliferation of cells previously transformed by Hoxa9 in a concentration dependent manner.

The inhibition of Hoxa9-mediated transformation by both p42 and p30 highlights the importance of the balance of C/EBP $\alpha$ -HOXA9 levels in leukemia. Indeed, inhibition of growth in liquid culture seems to have some concentration dependency. At low levels of tamoxifen, there may even be a synergy between C/EBP $\alpha$  p42 and Hoxa9. Further characterization of this phenotype using additional concentrations of tamoxifen will be worthwhile. Future studies using our C/EBP $\alpha$  HM cells to investigate the expression of p42 or p30 on a *Cebpa* null background will also be valuable for more definitively characterizing the phenotype associated with each isoform.

Since C/EBPa is present at over 50% of Hoxa9-binding sites, we next wanted to determine if p42, p30 or both can co-associate with Hoxa9 at these cis-regulatory regions. The antibody used in the ChIPseq studies recognizes the C-terminus of C/EBPa, which is shared between both the p42 and p30 isoforms. N-terminal antibodies exist that are specific to p42, though no p30-specific antibody can be generated due to the homology of the C-terminal region. We performed ChIP-qPCR experiments using two different C/EBPα N-terminal antibodies at a variety of loci in our Hoxa9/Meis1 transformed cells (Figure 3-4). While the N-terminal antibodies both produced lower enrichment than the C-terminal antibody, the ratio of binding between the various peaks is consistent for all three C/EBPa antibodies. The lower enrichment is most likely due to differences in antibody affinity. We can definitively conclude that the p42 isoform of C/EBP $\alpha$  is co-bound with Hoxa9 at the sites tested. While we cannot exclude the possibility that p30 is also present at these sites, this would require the p42/p30 ratio of binding at all sites to be the same. If one site had a preference of binding to p30 vs p42, the relative levels of binding at various loci would be different using the C-terminal or N-

terminal antibodies. Therefore, it is more likely that only the p42 isoform is present at these sites. It is possible that the p30 isoform co-binds with Hoxa9 at a different subset of loci, which could provide different activity of the Hoxa9-complex at these sites. Cell lines with conditional expression of p42 or p30 on a *Cebpa*-null background would be a good system for assessing the coassociation of these three proteins at the genomic level.



#### Figure 3-4 - C/EBPa p42 is present at Hoxa9 binding sites

ChIP for C/EBP $\alpha$  C-terminus (specific to p42 only) and N-terminus (common between p42 and p30) show that p42 is present at Hoxa9 binding sites. Similar ratios of C/EBP $\alpha$  association at various binding sites with C-term and N-terminal antibodies suggests that either only p42 is present at these sites, or the ratio between p42 and p30 is the same at all sites. ChIP studies with ER-tagged proteins could aid in further answering this question.

While significant progress has been made in studying *CEBPA* mutant leukemia, many unanswered questions remain. Characterizing the functional interaction between Hoxa9 and C/EBPα p42/p30 may provide valuable insight into the pathogenesis of leukemias with mutant forms of *CEBPA*. These studies may also help to elucidate fundamental mechanisms of function in normal hematopoiesis and leukemia.

#### **REQUIREMENT FOR C/EBPA IN OTHER HOXA9-HIGH OR LOW LEUKEMIAS**

A variety of upstream genetic changes lead to high level Hoxa9 expression in leukemia. In our studies we used transformation by Hoxa9 and its cofactor Meis1 as a model for leukemias with high levels of Hoxa9 regardless of the mechanisms leading to this overexpression. To better understand the requirement of C/EBP $\alpha$  in leukemias with high levels of HOXA9 it will be important to test this requirement with a variety of oncogenes that transform with high HOXA9. Recent publications indicate that C/EBP $\alpha$  is required in the initiation of MLL-ENL transformation, but not in the maintenance of these leukemias (*234*). Our results show that C/EBP $\alpha$  is required for both the initiation and maintenance of Hoxa9/Meis1-mediated transformation, suggesting that MLL-ENL activates compensatory mechanisms that allow for maintenance of transformation in the absence of C/EBP $\alpha$ . Testing additional oncogenes for this initiation vs. maintenance phenotype will be valuable in understanding the role of C/EBP $\alpha$  in human disease and also may uncover differences between transforming mechanisms between various oncogenes that upregulate Hoxa9/Meis1.

The recent work also suggested that C/EBPα may not be required for transformation of cells by E2A-HLF, an oncogene that transforms without high levels of Hoxa9/Meis1 (*234*). It should be noted that while E2A-HLF has the ability to transform cells in culture in the

absence of C/EBP $\alpha$ , proliferation of these cells was compromised. In addition, the requirement for C/EBP $\alpha$  in the maintainence of these leukemias was not tested. While we found that the expression of *HOXA9* in one cohort of human leukemias varied depending on the mutational status of *CEBPA*, the expression of *CEBPA* was independent of levels of *HOXA9* expression and of MLL mutational status (Figure 3-5a,b) (data reanalyzed from (*202*)). Looking at expression of *CEBPA* in the entire cohort as a function of the FAB status shows that a majority of leukemias express *CEBPA* to some extent (Figure 3-5c). This brings up the possibility that *CEBPA* may play a role in leukemias without high levels of *HOXA9* as well. To determine HOXA9-independent roles of C/EBP $\alpha$  in leukemia, more in depth study of E2A-HLF transformed cells, as well as a panel of other oncogenes with low HOXA9 including PML-RARA of the M3 subtype will be required. The conditional deletion system for *CEBPA* is a great model for studying the specificity of this requirement of C/EBP $\alpha$  in leukemia. Phenotypes can be characterized using liquid proliferation assays, colony formation assays, and in vivo leukemogenesis assays.



#### Figure 3-5 - Expression of CEBPA and HOXA9 in human leukemias

(A) *CEBPA* expression in Hoxa9 low, intermediate and high groups as determined by the mean ±2SD. (B) *CEBPA* expression level with respect to MLL translocation status (negative or positive). (C) *CEBPA* and *HOXA9* expression with respect to FAB status. Data reanalyzed from (202) with Dr. Maria Figueroa.

#### HOXA9 AND C/EBPA IN NORMAL HEMATOPOIESIS

Oncogenic transformation can result from three categories of alterations: loss of function, gain of function or misexpression, where a protein retains its normal function but is expressed when it should not be. In the case of HOXA9 activity in acute myeloid leukemia, it is not known whether this is a case of gain of function or misexpression. In other words, does HOXA9 gain new transcriptional targets during leukemic transformation as a result of a change in the transcription factor mileu in malignant cells, or does HOXA9 regulate the same genes in the same way during normal and malignant transformation and it is simply the lack of downregulation of HOXA9 that contributes to transformation? Investigating these questions can provide valuable information with regards to the role of HOXA9 in normal hematopoiesis, as well as guiding potential therapeutics. One challenge in targeted cancer therapy is the effect drugs may have on the normal function of the targeted protein. If leukemia-specific functions of HOXA9 can be identified, these can be specifically targeted for therapeutics.

It is possible that the physical and functional interaction with C/EBPα is an example of a gain of function of HOXA9 in leukemia. We determined that C/EBPα colocalizes at 50% of Hoxa9 binding sites in transformed cells, however it is unknown whether this colocalization also occurs in normal hematopoiesis. ChIPseq studies of HOX proteins and other hematopoietic transcription factors demonstrate that the binding profiles and transcriptional targets of a specific transcription factor can change dramatically depending on the differentiation state of a cell. Since antibodies for ChIP for endogenous HOXA9 are currently unavailable, it is difficult to study the localization of HOXA9 throughout normal hematopoietic differentiation. Continuing efforts to generate a ChIP-grade antibody for

HOXA9 would be extremely useful for studying the normal function of HOXA9 as well as for studying human leukemias with high expression of *HOXA9*. Alternatively, a knockin mouse could be generated to allow for expression of an epitope-tagged Hoxa9 from the endogenous locus, however generation of transgenic mice is challenging and requires significant investment of time and resources.

There are reasons to believe that the interaction between Hoxa9 and C/EBP $\alpha$  may also exist in normal hematopoiesis. While HOXA9 is most highly expressed in hematopoietic progenitors and C/EBP $\alpha$  is expressed during myeloid commitment, both proteins are co-expressed in long-term multipotent progenitors, common myeloid progenitors/pre-granulocytic myeloid progenitors and granulocytic myeloid progenitors (and to a lesser extent pro-B cells) (Figure 3-6). Our studies suggest that a balance of levels of C/EBP $\alpha$  is critical to maintaining a permissive environment for Hoxa9-mediated transformation. The balance of C/EBP $\alpha$  levels has also been established to be critical to lineage fate choices during hematopoietic differentiation (*210*). It is possible that in addition to directing the differentiation of cells, early expression of C/EBP $\alpha$  in LMPP contributes to the activity of HOXA9 in normal hematopoiesis. Since HOXA9 is primarily responsible for maintaining proliferation and C/EBP $\alpha$  drives differentiation, it is also possible that there are antagonistic targets of HOXA9 and C/EBP $\alpha$  where the increasing C/EBP $\alpha$  out-competes HOXA9 to promote decrease in proliferation and differentiation.



**Figure 3-6 - Expression of Hoxa9 and Cebpa during hematopoietic differentiation** Expression levels of *Hoxa9* and *Cebpa* during normal hematopoietic differentiation, as determined from an online database of multiple gene expression profiles in hematopoietic cells (*69*) [Expression presented in log2 scale]. Schematic representation of *Hoxa9* and *Cebpa* expression, where large font and bold typeface indicate higher expression levels. Image modified from (*235*).

#### ANTAGONISM OF HOXA9 AND C/EBPA

We performed RNA-seq in cells 72 hrs after loss of either C/EBP $\alpha$  or Hoxa9, and looked for co-regulated targets between the two proteins. While some genes were significantly co-activated or co-repressed by Hoxa9 and C/EBPa (Figure 2-11) the majority of targets were antagonistically regulated (Figure 3-7). These gene targets include proleukemic targets such as *Flt3*, *CD34* and *Sox4* that are activated by Hoxa9 and repressed by C/EBPa. In addition, genes involved in myeloid differentiation such as CD14, Csf1 and Itgam (CD11b) are activated by C/EBPa and repressed by Hoxa9. These results are consistent with our phenotypic characterization of cells after loss of Hoxa9 or C/EBPa, as cells differentiate and upregulate CD14 and CD11b after loss of Hoxa9 but decrease expression of CD14 and CD11b after loss of C/EBPa. In many ways, antagonism between Hoxa9 and C/EBP $\alpha$  is expected, as the two proteins play fundamentally different roles in hematopoietic development. It is reasonable to believe that Hoxa9 and C/EBPa may compete for binding at some targets, and changes in their expression level as differentiation progresses leads to skewing of cell programming from self-renewal to differentiation. Conversely, the collaboration between Hoxa9 and C/EBPa uncovers a novel role for C/EBPa in promoting leukemogenic transformation. This cooperation suggests that the balance of C/EBPa levels is critical for maintaining transformation by Hoxa9/Meis1.

Genes activated by Hoxa9 and repressed by C/EBPα									
Abca4	Ccnjl	Fyn	Lgals9	Podxl	Slc9a9				
Akap2	Cd34	Fzd5	Map3k8	Prkch	Slfn5				
Als2	Cd48	Gimap1	Map4k4	Psd3	Slfn8				
Angpt1	Clnk	Gimap5	Marveld2	Psg17	Snx30				
Auts2	Csgalnact1	Gimap6	Mdga1	Rai14	Sord				
Axl	Csrp3	Gimap8	Mex3a	Rasgrp1	Sox4				
C2cd4a	Ctla2a	Gp5	Msi2	Rgs12	St3gal2				
C2cd4b	Dio2	Gpr179	Myct1	Rtn4r	Stxbp6				
C530008M17Rik	Dkkl1	Gpr56	NIrc3	Samd14	Thsd1				
Capn5	Epsti1	Hbb-b1	Nrgn	Shank3	Tjp1				
Car13	F2rl3	ld3	Pdgfrb	Slc22a3	Tmem176a				
Ccdc102a	Fgf3	lqgap2	Pitpnm2	Slc26a11	Tmem176b				
Ccdc112	Flt3	Krt80	Podnl1	Slc45a3	Usp40				

Repressed by Hoxa9, Activated by Cebpa									
Abca13	Cd33	Dmkn	Hsd11b1	Mtus1	Prom1	Stx11			
Abcd2	Chn2	Dpep2	ldh1	Myo1e	Prtn3	Tex2			
Adssl1	Chpf	E2f2	Ikbke	N4bp3	Ptgs2	Tfec			
Alas1	Chst13	Ednra	ll1rn	Neb	Rbms1	Tgm2			
Als2cl	Chst15	Ehd1	ll4ra	Nedd9	Rhou	Thbs1			
Arg1	Ckap4	F13a1	Itgam	Nfil3	Rnd1	Tlr13			
Arid3a	Cldn11	F630028O10Rik	Itk	Niacr1	S100a8	Tmem154			
Arl11	Cldn15	Fam169b	Kcnj2	Nlrp3	S100a9	Tmem38b			
Avil	Clec5a	Fgd4	Kif1b	Nod1	Samd5	Tnfrsf1b			
B3gnt8	Clec7a	Fgd6	Klf2	Nos1ap	Sc5d	Tnfrsf26			
B430306N03Rik	Clu	Fmnl2	Lcn2	Notch1	Sipa1l2	Trem1			
B4galt6	Csf1	G6pdx	Lgals3	Nucb2	Sirpa	Trem3			
Basp1	Cstb	Gipr	Lhfpl2	Olfml2b	Slc13a2	Vcam1			
Bhlhe40	Cth	Glipr2	Lpl	Olr1	Slc24a6	Xdh			
C3	Ctse	Gm7694	Lyst	Peli2	Slc7a11	Zfp36l1			
Cass4	Cybb	Gpr84	Mgam	Pgd	Snai3				
Cd14	D930048N14Rik	Gpx3	Mgll	Plod1	Socs3				
Cd177	Dennd2a	Gsr	Mgst1	Pmaip1	Sorl1				
Cd28	Dgat1	Hmox1	Mmp13	Ppm1k	Spp1				
Cd300lb	Dgat2	Нр	Mreg	Pram1	Sqrdl				

Figure 3-7 - Genes antagonistically regulated by Hoxa9 and C/EBP $\alpha$ Lists of genes that are antagoniscally regulated more than 1.5 fold by Hoxa9 and C/EBP $\alpha$  as determined by overlap of RNAseq 72 hours after loss of Hoxa9 or C/EBP $\alpha$ .

#### **INVESTIGATION OF OTHER POTENTIAL HOXA9 COLLABORATORS**

#### SWI/SNF complex member, Brg1

In our original study identifying potential collaborator proteins of Hoxa9, a number of additional factors were identified using co-immunoprecipitation followed by mass spectrometry. Of particular interest, multiple members of the SWI/SNF chromatinremodeling complex were identified as potential members of the myeloid Hoxa9/Meis1 complex. The SWI/SNF complex is a multi-subunit protein complex that regulates chromatin organization by modulating nucleosomal positioning in an ATP-dependent manner. The SWI/SNF complex was first identified in S. cerevisiae as five genes important for the induction of transcriptional programs during mating and sucrose fermentation (236). Further studies established that these proteins physically interact and immunoprecipitate in a single complex that functions to modulate chromatin structure (237). Members of the SWI/SNF complex are highly evolutionarily conserved in eukaryotes. Owing to the large number of homologues of SWI/SNF, there are a large number of mammalian SWI/SNF complexes with various compositions of different subunit combinations (238). While the composition of mammalian SWI/SNF complexes is tissue specific and multiple complexes can be formed in a single cell type, a core complex exists containing BAF155, BAF170, INI1 and a catalytic subunit of either BRG1 or BRM. BRG1 and BRM are highly homologous ATPases that are mutually exclusive and regulate distinct subsets of target genes (239). It has also been established that Brm-containing complexes are more common in cells that are not proliferating while Brg1-containing complexes are found in cells that require replication (239).

Using co-immunoprecipitation followed by mass spectrometry, we identified Brg1

as a potential member of the myeloid Hoxa9/Meis1 complex. Brg1 was identified with high predictive scores in immunoprecipitations with both Hoxa9 and Meis1, along with additional SWI/SNF complex members Baf57, Baf170, Baf155, Baf250a and Baf60a/b (Figure 3-8). The interaction between Brg1 and Hoxa9 was subsequently confirmed by co-expressing various mutant forms of Hoxa9 in 293 cells which immunoprecipitated along with endogenous Brg1. BRG1 has been shown to play important roles in malignant transformation, both as a tumor suppressor through the regulation of Rb mediated cell cycle arrest and as an oncogene by suppressing p53 activity (*240, 241*). Most importantly, in a loss of function shRNA screen targeting known chromatin regulators, Brg1/Smarca4 was identified as being required for the maintenance of MLL-AF9-induced leukemic transformation (*242*).



**Figure 3-8 - Brg1 physically interacts with Hoxa9 in mouse myeloblastic cells** Co-immunoprecipitation mass spectrometry experiments in cells transformed with Hoxa9/Meis1 identified multiple SWI/SNF family members as potentially interacting with Hoxa9. Co-immunoprecipitation in 293 cells followed by western blot confirmed the interaction between Hoxa9 and SWI/SNF catalytic subunit Brg1.

To test the requirement for Brg1 in Hoxa9/Meis1-mediated transformation, we

generated cell lines that allow for conditional deletion of Brg1 using an inducible shRNA (in collaboration with Surva Nagaraja and Laura Wu). These cells constitutively express the Tetracycline repressor protein (TetR), which mediates silencing of the cotransfected shRNA constructs. In the presence of doxycycline, the TetR dissociates from the DNA allowing for transcription of the shRNA. Using this system, we transduced cells with Hoxa9, Meis1 and shRNAs targeting Brg1 or Renilla (as a control) (242). We also generated a control cell line using E2A-HLF, an oncogene that leads to myeloid transformation in the absence of detectable Hoxa9 or Meis1 expression levels. Consistent with results in MLL-AF9 transformed cells, loss of Brg1 dramatically reduces the proliferative capacity of cells transformed with Hoxa9/Meis1 and results in differentiation of the cells along the myeloid lineage (Figure 3-9a-c). Loss of Brg1 also leads to a decrease in proliferation in the E2A-HLF transformed cells, though to a lesser extent than in the Hoxa9/Meis1 transformed cells. These results suggest that Brg1 and the SWI/SNF chromatin-remodeling complex may play a more general role in maintaining the transcriptional program required for leukemic transformation. Future work employing this inducible model system to study the requirement for Brg1 in leukemias initiated by other oncogenes, including those with high and low Hoxa9/Meis1 expression, will help to define general and context specific mechanism for Brg1 in transformation. While recent publications suggest that Brg1 may play a role upstream of Hoxa9 in MLL-AF9 transformed cells by maintaining high expression levels of Hoxa9, our results suggest that Brg1 has additional roles downstream of Hoxa9/Meis1 expression (244). These data provide further support for Brg1 and the SWI/SNF complex acting as collaborating members of the myeloid Hoxa9/Meis1 complex.



# Figure 3-9 - Loss of Brg1 leads to growth inhibition and differentiation of transformed cell lines

(A) Knockdown of Brg1 in Hoxa9/Meis1 and E2A-HLF transformed cells leads to a decrease in cellular proliferation, while induction of shRenilla control lead to no change in proliferation. (B) Protein levels assessed by western blot show efficient knockdown fo Brg1 after 4 days treatment with doxycycline (DOX). (C) Gross morphologic changes in Hoxa9/Meis1 transformed cells consistent with differentiation along the myeloid lineage. (in collaboration with Surya Nagaraja and Laura Wu).

SWI/SNF complexes bind to DNA in a sequence-independent manner, partially mediated by the bromodomain region in the Brg1 or Brm subunit, which binds to acetylated histones (237). Transcription factors that interact with various SWI/SNF complexes add targeting specificity for nucleosomal remodeling. In addition, the activity of the SWI/SNF complex to relax or condense chromatin can subsequently make certain genomic regions more or less accessible for the binding of additional transcription factors. To investigate the functional relationship between Brg1 and Hoxa9 at the genomic level, we performed ChIP-qPCR for Hoxa9 and Brg1 in our model cell lines. Brg1 co-binds along with Hoxa9 at a number of cis-regulatory sites identified in our Hoxa9 ChIPseq experiments. Interestingly, Hoxa9 binding at these sites is stable 72hrs after the loss of Brg1 (Figure 3-10). These data suggest that Brg1 may not be playing a role in maintaining chromatin accessibility for Hoxa9 at these particular loci. It should be noted, however, that the reduced proliferative capacity of Hoxa9/Meis1 transformed cells after loss of Brg1 has a long latency, where significant changes in cell number are seen starting around 6 days. It is possible that while Brg1 is required for establishing the areas of chromatin accessibility for Hoxa9 binding, it does not play a role in maintaining this architecture. Thus, changes in nucleosomal positioning at these sites may require additional time or cell divisions. Examining the binding stability of Hoxa9 after extended periods of loss of Brg1 would be a first step in clarifying this result. Similarly, establishing the requirement of Hoxa9 for Brg1 binding at co-bound loci using the Hoxa9-ER/Meis1 tamoxifen-inducible cells can determine if Hoxa9 is playing a role in stabilizing or targeting Brg1 to specific regions of the genome.



#### Figure 3-10 - Hoxa9 binding is stable in the absence of Brg1

ChIP performed in Hoxa9/Meis1 transformed cells at 72 hours after loss of Brg1 (+dox) shows that Brg1 is not required for the immediate stability of Hoxa9 at cis-regulatory elements. (in collaboration with Surya Nagaraja and Laura Wu).

While studying the functional interaction between Hoxa9 and Brg1 at a subset of binding sites can give clues to a potential mechanism for the requirement of Brg1 in Hoxa9/Meis1-mediated transformation, employing genome-wide approaches can likely provide more valuable insights. Establishing the co-dependancy of Brg1 and Hoxa9 binding on the genome-wide scale using our two inducible systems will help to define a mechanism for the requirement of Brg1 in Hoxa9/Meis1 transformation. It is possible that Brg1 establishes areas of chromatin accessibility to allow for Hoxa9 binding, but it is also equally likely that Hoxa9 (along with other collaborating factors) recruits Brg1 to specific loci, thereby directing the chromatin landscape in those regions. Investigating the genome-wide chromatin architecture using DNase-hypersensitivity assays after loss of either Brg1 or Hoxa9 will help distinguish between these two possibilities (*243*).

Since the vast majority of Hoxa9 binding sites occur in promoter-distal regions, it is highly likely that looping to facilitate enhancer-promoter interactions is critical to Hoxa9's role as a transcriptional regulator. Multiple studies have confirmed a requirement for SWI/SNF in chromatin looping, including the recent work in MLL-AF9 cells that shows Brg1 is required for maintaining enhancer-promoter proximity at the *Myc* superenhancer (*244*). Brg1 may be required for maintaining enhancer-promoter looping required for Hoxa9-dependent gene regulation from distal genomic regions. While comprehensive "5C" methods exist for providing full-scale characterization of genome-wide looping interactions, more targeted 4C and 3C approaches can be used to characterize Hoxa9-dependant looping and the requirement for Brg1 in those interactions (*245*).

Given the requirement for Brg1 for the proliferation of Hoxa9/Meis1-transformed cells *in vitro* and for the aggressiveness of MLL-AF9 transformed cells *in vivo*, further characterization of the mechanism for this requirement is critical. Interestingly, 4 out of the 6 other SWI/SNF subunits that were found to be required in MLL-AF9 transformation (BAF60b, BAF250a, BAF60a and BAF155) were also identified in our co-immunoprecipitation studies with Hoxa9/Meis1, providing strong evidence for a specific role for the SWI/SNF complex through physical interaction with the Hoxa9/Meis1 complex (*244*). Understanding this functional interaction will shed light on mechanisms of Hoxa9-dependent gene regulation.

#### ASSESSING DIRECT TARGETS OF HOXA9

#### Cdkn2a/b

Of equal interest to characterizing the mechanisms through which Hoxa9 regulates gene expression is the identification of the critical downstream targets that

mediate leukemic transformation. In studying the functional interaction between C/EBP $\alpha$ and Hoxa9, we observed that loss of either C/EBPa or Hoxa9 leads to a decrease in proliferation and a block in cell cycle progression at the G1/S transition. We also identified the cell cycle regulators, Cdkn2a(p16/INK4a) and Cdkn2b(p15/INK4b), as targets of repression by Hoxa9 and C/EBPa. Both Cdkn2a and Cdkn2b regulate the G1 to S-phase transition through direct inhibition of cyclin dependent kinases 4 and 6 (Cdk4/6), thereby preventing the phosphorylation of retinoblastoma family members required for cell cycle progression (246). An additional cell cycle regulator, ARF, is also expressed from an alternative start codon in the Cdkn2a locus, and while these two proteins share exons 2 and 3 they are expressed from two different open reading frames and share no sequence homology. ARF acts as a cell cycle inhibitor through the Mdm2/p53 pathway, and expression of Cdkn2a and Arf are tightly co-regulated (247). Cdkn2a/Arf/Cdkn2b all act as tumor suppressors in a wide variety of malignancies, where their expression is decreased through both epigenetic silencing and deletions (217, 248). Mouse models with deletions of each show increased incidence of spontaneous cancers, many occurring in the hematopoietic compartment, with the most dramatic phenotypes seen in mice with deletion of all three proteins (249-252). Indeed, both *Cdkn2a/b* are silenced in hematopoietic neoplasms through DNA hypermethylation, which in the case of *Cdkn2b* can be observed in 70-80% of patients with AML and is associated with poor prognosis (218, 253, 254).

Work is currently ongoing to test the requirement of Cdkn2a/b repression for transformation by Hoxa9/Meis1 as well as for mediating the block in cell cycle progression after loss of C/EBPα or Hoxa9. Preliminary results suggest that

overexpression of *CDKN2A* or *CDKN2B* decreased the transforming ability of Hoxa9/Meis1 as evidenced by decrease in colony number and size in the first and second round of plating. Similarly, overexpression of *CDKN2A/2B* in cells transformed by Hoxa9/Meis1 leads to a decrease in proliferation in liquid culture. Studies are ongoing to characterize the cell cycle dynamics in these systems. We are also attempting to rescue the cell cycle block after loss of Hoxa9 or C/EBPα using shRNAs targeting *Cdkn2a* or *Cdkn2b*. Given that *Cdkn2b* can compensate for loss of *Cdkn2a* and vice versa, it may be required to target both genes simultaneously to achieve maximum efficiency (*252*). Still, it is likely that repression of *Cdkn2a/b* is one of many of the important actions of Hoxa9 and C/EBPα for leukemic transformation, so only a partial rescue may be observed.

Previous work performed in a fibroblast model of oncogene-induced senescence has implicated HOXA9 in the direct repression of *CDKN2A* through promoter binding and recruitment of polycomb protein SUZ12 and histone deacetylase HDAC1 (*225*). While we did not observe a Hoxa9 binding site at the promoter of either *Cdkn2a/b* in our ChIPseq study or by ChIP-qPCR, we did identify a Hoxa9/C/EBPα cobound region 50kb downstream of the *Cdkn2a/Arf/Cdkn2b* locus (Figure 2-12a). Interestingly, this binding site shows local enrichment of H3K4me1 and depletion of H3K27me3 in a region otherwise broadly modified by H3K27me3. It is possible that Hoxa9 and C/EBPα mediate the repression of *Cdkn2a/b* through recruitment of polycomb and histone-deacetylases to the promoters via chromatin looping interactions. Indeed, C/EBPα has been shown to interact with HDAC1 in liver cells, and HDAC1 was identified in our original coIP/MS screen as interacting with Hoxa9 (*174, 255*). Initial steps towards

testing this mechanism would include performing coimmunoprecipitation to determine if HDAC1 complexes with Hoxa9 and C/EBPα in Hoxa9/Meis1 transformed cells. Additionally, ChIPqPCR for HDAC1 and SUZ12 at both the *Cdkn2a/b* promoters and the downstream Hoxa9/C/EBPα cobound site in both the presence and absence of Hoxa9 or C/EBPα would potentially show a requirement for Hoxa9 and C/EBPα in recruiting polycomb to these promoters. Preliminary attempts in ChIP for HDAC1 and SUZ12 did not show binding at either locus, though positive and negative control regions for both proteins are needed to determine if the immunoprecipitation was successful. Alternatively, characterizing the change in H3K4me3 and H3K27ace, the histone modifications regulated by HDAC1 and SUZ12, can act as a surrogate readout. These studies are currently ongoing and will help shed light on potential mechanism of Hoxa9/C/EBPα mediated repression of *Cdkn2a/b*.

There is additional evidence that Hoxa9 and C/EBP $\alpha$  may regulate *Cdkn2a/b* repression by long-range chromatin interactions. First, the reports of HOXA9 binding to the promoter of *CDKN2A* both in vitro and in cells establishes that this interaction is possible but potentially not strong enough to show direct binding using our ChIP methods (*225*). Furthermore, the SWI/SNF complex is well established to be involved in chromatin looping, and multiple SWI/SNF complex members interact with Hoxa9 including Brg1, which we show is required for Hoxa9-mediated transformation (*256*). C/EBP $\alpha$  also interacts with Brg1, suggesting the three proteins may form a complex that helps mediate repression of this locus (*162*). Using our Hoxa9/Meis1-transformed cells that allow for conditional deletion of Brg1, we can test the requirement for Brg1 in *Cdkn2a/b* repression, as well as in the changes to epigenetic modifications in this

region. Chromatin conformation capture technology can also be used to test either direct interaction between the Hoxa9/C/EBPα binding site and the *Cdkn2a/b* promoters or in a high-throughput manner to determine all of the long-range interactions that occur with this binding site.

It is possible that the repression of *Cdkn2a/b* by Hoxa9 and C/EBP $\alpha$  does not occur via promoter interactions, but instead through the regulation of a long non-coding RNA. Recent studies implicate IncRNA *ANRIL* in the polycomb-mediated repression of the *INK4A/B* locus in humans (*257, 258*). *ANRIL* is transcribed antisense through the *Cdkn2b* locus, extending over 120kb downstream. The Hoxa9/C/EBP $\alpha$  cobound region lies within the mouse homolog of the *ANRIL* transcript, potentially regulating its transcription or activity. Preliminary studies testing the expression of this IncRNA after loss of Hoxa9 or C/EBP $\alpha$  could be performed. If changes in expression level are observed, exogenous overexpression of *ANRIL* or targeting with an shRNA can further characterize the requirement of this transcript for Hoxa9-mediated transformation.

While our work conclusively shows an induction of *Cdkn2a/b* expression after loss of either Hoxa9 or C/EBPa (Fig2-12d,e), more definitive studies are required to establish the requirement of the co-bound cis-regulatory region for *Cdkn2a/b* repression. Recent advances in genome editing technology allows for more efficient targeting of specific loci. A technique called CRISPR (clustered regulatory interspaced short palindromic repeats) uses complementary RNA sequences to target an endonuclease to specific loci, which creates double strand DNA breaks (*259-261*). Genomic editing can be accomplished by coexpressing a complementary oligonucleotide that will be used in homologous repair of the double-strand break. For

the purposes of our studies, this complementary oligo could contain mutated or deleted HOX or CEBP motifs to disrupt binding. Alternatively, the oligo could have inserted loxP sequences flanking the Hoxa9/C/EBPα cobound region to allow for cre-mediated deletion of this binding site. Correctly targeted cells could be used directly in cell based assays, or could subsequently be used for generating a targeted mouse model. As a third approach, CRISPR could be used to disrupt Hoxa9/C/EBPα binding by targeting a catalytically inactive endonuclease with a library of RNAs complementary to the cobound site, which will remain bound without inducing any genomic breaks and potentially block the Hoxa9/C/EBPα association.

## CHAPTER 4: CONCLUSIONS

With the continuing discovery of diseases that involve the dysregulation of HOX genes, it is increasingly more important to understand the mechanisms through which HOX proteins achieve transformation to help guide future therapies. A large number of studies have employed microarray technology to establish transcriptional targets of HOX proteins, but relatively little progress has been made determining which targets are critical for disease processes and how HOX proteins regulate these targets. In this thesis, we focused our studies on HOXA9, whose expression is upregulated in over 50% of AML and correlates strongly with poor prognosis. By combining genome-wide analysis of Hoxa9 binding sites in murine cell lines transformed by Hoxa9/Meis1 and identification of proteins that co-immunoprecipitate with the myeloid Hoxa9 complex, our group identified a number of factors that could potentially collaborate with Hoxa9 during leukemic transformation. Of particular interest were the lineage specific transcription factor, C/EBPα, as well as the SWI/SNF catalytic subunit, Brg1. Using cell based assays, genome-wide approaches, and in vivo studies, I made significant progress in characterizing the functional interaction between these factors and Hoxa9.

In Chapter 2, I show that C/EBPα is required for leukemic transformation mediated by Hoxa9/Meis1. I first generated cell lines that allow for conditional loss of Hoxa9 or C/EBPα and characterized the phenotypes of these cells. Loss of either

Hoxa9 or C/EBP $\alpha$  leads to a decrease of proliferation of cells in liquid culture, which is accompanied by a block in cell cycle at the G1/S phase. Interestingly, cells additionally undergo myeloid differentiation and apoptosis in the absence of Hoxa9 but not after loss of C/EBP $\alpha$ , likely reflecting the important role that C/EBP $\alpha$  plays in promoting these processes. Given the requirement for C/EBP $\alpha$  for Hoxa9/Meis1-transformation in culture, I next tested the requirement of C/EBP $\alpha$  for *in vivo* leukemogenesis. Loss of C/EBP $\alpha$  leads to a significant improvement in survival in both primary and secondary Hoxa9/Meis1 leukemias in mice. Additionally, I observed a strong selective pressure for maintaining high C/EBP $\alpha$  levels in cell culture and in the murine leukemias.

To elucidate the molecular mechanism behind the requirement of C/EBP $\alpha$  in Hoxa9-medated leukemogenesis, I performed ChIPseq for C/EBP $\alpha$  and Hoxa9 in our transformed cells. C/EBP $\alpha$  co-associates at over 50% of Hoxa9 binding sites, and genes downstream of C/EBP $\alpha$ /Hoxa9 co-bound sites are involved in the regulation of critical hematopoietic processes. I also performed RNAseq using our conditional cell lines to identify targets co-regulated by C/EBP $\alpha$  and Hoxa9. Though relatively small number of genes were found to be significantly coactivated or corepressed by C/EBP $\alpha$ and Hoxa9, multiple targets involved in the regulation of cell cycle were among these targets. Of particular interest were the cyclin dependent kinase inhibitors *Cdkn2a* and *Cdkn2b*. I identified a strong Hoxa9/C/EBP $\alpha$  co-bound site 50kb downstream of the Cdkn2a/b locus that could potentially allow for direct regulation of their expression. Studies characterizing the mechanism for Hoxa9/ C/EBP $\alpha$  repression of *Cdkn2a/b* as well as the requirement of this repression for leukemogenesis are ongoing.

Consistent with the differing phenotypes of our cell lines after loss of Hoxa9 or

 $C/EBP\alpha$ , a large number of genes were antagonistically regulated by these two transcription factors. Many of these genes are involved in pathways regulating myeloid differentiation while others associated with cellular proliferation. These targets may represent genes normally antagonistically regulated by Hoxa9 and C/EBPa during hematopoietic differentiation. Indeed, Hoxa9 is most highly expressed in early progenitors while C/EBPa is expressed in cells committed to the myeloid lineage. It is reasonable to believe that Hoxa9 and C/EBPa may compete for binding at some targets, and changes in their expression level as differentiation progresses leads to skewing of cell programming from self-renewal to differentiation. Further characterization of this antagonism will likely provide valuable insight into the function of Hoxa9 in both normal and malignant hematopoiesis. In addition, this antagonism suggests that the balance of C/EBP $\alpha$  levels is critical for maintaining transformation by Hoxa9/Meis1. Indeed, both loss of C/EBPa and its overexpression leads to a decrease in proliferation of Hoxa9-transformed cells, suggesting moderate levels of C/EBPa provide an environment that promotes transformation without driving myeloid differentiation (Figure 4-1). Study of the requirement for C/EBPa in other Hoxa9-high and Hoxa9-low models of leukemia will help establish if this is a more general property of lineage-determining transcription factors in leukemia, or if this is specific to the Hoxa9- C/EBPa functional interaction.



#### Figure 4-1 - Levels of C/EBP $\alpha$ critical for maintaining transformation Moderate levels of C/EBP $\alpha$ are required for transformation by Hoxa9/Meis1. Loss of C/EBP $\alpha$ leads to cell cycle arrest while overexpression of C/EBP $\alpha$ leads to induction of myeloid differentiation.

I also made preliminary progress in establishing a role for the SWI/SNF complex, specifically the catalytic subunit Brg1, in Hoxa9-mediated leukemogenesis. Using a cell line allowing for conditional expression of shRNAs targeting Brg1, I found that loss of Brg1 leads to both a decrease in proliferation and induction of differentiation of cells transformed by Hoxa9/Meis1. Given the increasing evidence that both chromatin accessibility and long-range chromatin interactions are critical for transcriptional regulatory abilities of distal enhancers, we hope to use this model system to continue to study the importance of the SWI/SNF complex in Hoxa9-mediated transformation.

There are still many interesting avenues to explore with regards to other proteins that potentially collaborate with Hoxa9. My studies suggest that Hoxa9 targeting and downstream gene regulation depends on both lineage specific transcription factors and chromatin remodeling machinery (Figure 4-2). I can also speculate that the activity of Hoxa9 transcriptional regulatory complexes may be modulated by upstream signal transduction pathways, including those acting through Stat5. Work is ongoing in attempts to characterize the functional interaction between Hoxa9 and Stat5 in leukemic transformation. It is also interesting to hypothesize about the lineage specificity of Hoxa9-complexes and transcriptional targets. Indeed, Hoxa9 is upregulated in a subset of acute lymphoblastic leukemias as well as in other malignancies including prostate, ovarian and breast cancer. Many of the approaches used in this thesis could be applied to studying Hoxa9 in other model systems as a way to increase our understanding of Hoxa9-mediated transformation in general. I hope that the work presented in this thesis will serve as a solid foundation for future studies that will continue to increase our understanding of HOX biology in disease, and ultimately lead to improved therapeutic strategies and patient outcomes.



#### Figure 4-2 - Model for HOX targeting and activity

The work presented in this thesis the combined action of lineage specific transcription factors, chromatin remodeling machinery, chromatin modifying enzymes and upstream signal transduction pathways in mediating transcriptional regulation by Hoxa9 in leukemia.

### REFERENCES

- 1. F. R. Goodman, Limb malformations and the human HOX genes. *American journal of medical genetics* **112**, 256-265 (2002); published online EpubOct 15 (10.1002/ajmg.10776).
- 2. E. B. Lewis, A gene complex controlling segmentation in Drosophila. *Nature* **276**, 565-570 (1978); published online EpubDec 7 (
- 3. R. Krumlauf, Hox genes in vertebrate development. *Cell* **78**, 191-201 (1994).
- 4. D. Duboule, P. Dolle, The structural and functional organization of the murine HOX gene family resembles that of Drosophila homeotic genes. *EMBO J* **8**, 1497-1505 (1989); published online EpubMay (
- 5. I. Hurley, M. E. Hale, V. E. Prince, Duplication events and the evolution of segmental identity. *Evolution & development* **7**, 556-567 (2005); published online EpubNov-Dec (10.1111/j.1525-142X.2005.05059.x).
- 6. S. W. Choo, S. Russell, Genomic approaches to understanding Hox gene function. *Advances in genetics* **76**, 55-91 (2011)10.1016/B978-0-12-386481-9.00003-1).
- M. Slattery, T. Riley, P. Liu, N. Abe, P. Gomez-Alcala, I. Dror, T. Zhou, R. Rohs, B. Honig, H. J. Bussemaker, R. S. Mann, Cofactor binding evokes latent differences in DNA binding specificity between Hox proteins. *Cell* **147**, 1270-1282 (2011); published online EpubDec 9 (10.1016/j.cell.2011.10.053).
- S. Sorge, N. Ha, M. Polychronidou, J. Friedrich, D. Bezdan, P. Kaspar, M. H. Schaefer, S. Ossowski, S. R. Henz, J. Mundorf, J. Ratzer, F. Papagiannouli, I. Lohmann, The cis-regulatory code of Hox function in Drosophila. *EMBO J* 31, 3323-3333 (2012); published online EpubAug 1 (10.1038/emboj.2012.179).
- 9. H. Min, J. Y. Lee, M. H. Kim, Hoxc gene collinear expression and epigenetic modifications established during embryogenesis are maintained until after birth. *Int J Biol Sci* **9**, 960-965 (2013)10.7150/ijbs.6739).
- 10. R. Sheth, M. F. Bastida, M. Kmita, M. Ros, "Self-regulation," a new facet of Hox genes' function. *Dev Dyn* **243**, 182-191 (2014); published online EpubJan (10.1002/dvdy.24019).
- K. C. Wang, Y. W. Yang, B. Liu, A. Sanyal, R. Corces-Zimmerman, Y. Chen, B. R. Lajoie, A. Protacio, R. A. Flynn, R. A. Gupta, J. Wysocka, M. Lei, J. Dekker, J. A. Helms, H. Y. Chang, A long noncoding RNA maintains active chromatin to coordinate homeotic gene expression. *Nature* **472**, 120-124 (2011); published online EpubApr 7 (10.1038/nature09819).
- F. Bantignies, V. Roure, I. Comet, B. Leblanc, B. Schuettengruber, J. Bonnet, V. Tixier, A. Mas, G. Cavalli, Polycomb-dependent regulatory contacts between distant Hox loci in Drosophila. *Cell* 144, 214-226 (2011); published online EpubJan 21 (10.1016/j.cell.2010.12.026).

- B. Tolhuis, M. Blom, R. M. Kerkhoven, L. Pagie, H. Teunissen, M. Nieuwland, M. Simonis, W. de Laat, M. van Lohuizen, B. van Steensel, Interactions among Polycomb domains are guided by chromosome architecture. *PLoS genetics* 7, e1001343 (2011); published online EpubMar (10.1371/journal.pgen.1001343).
- 14. B. Schuettengruber, D. Chourrout, M. Vervoort, B. Leblanc, G. Cavalli, Genome regulation by polycomb and trithorax proteins. *Cell* **128**, 735-745 (2007); published online EpubFeb 23 (10.1016/j.cell.2007.02.009).
- 15. T. A. Milne, S. D. Briggs, H. W. Brock, M. E. Martin, D. Gibbs, C. D. Allis, J. L. Hess, MLL targets SET domain methyltransferase activity to Hox gene promoters. *Mol Cell* **10**, 1107-1117 (2002); published online EpubNov (
- 16. B. D. Yu, J. L. Hess, S. E. Horning, G. A. Brown, S. J. Korsmeyer, Altered Hox expression and segmental identity in Mll-mutant mice. *Nature* **378**, 505-508 (1995); published online EpubNov 30 (10.1038/378505a0).
- 17. H. W. Brock, M. van Lohuizen, The Polycomb group--no longer an exclusive club? *Curr Opin Genet Dev* **11**, 175-181 (2001); published online EpubApr (
- 18. J. L. Hess, B. D. Yu, B. Li, R. Hanson, S. J. Korsmeyer, Defects in yolk sac hematopoiesis in MII-null embryos. *Blood* **90**, 1799-1806 (1997); published online EpubSep 1 (
- C. D. Jude, L. Climer, D. Xu, E. Artinger, J. K. Fisher, P. Ernst, Unique and independent roles for MLL in adult hematopoietic stem cells and progenitors. *Cell Stem Cell* 1, 324-337 (2007); published online EpubSep 13 (10.1016/j.stem.2007.05.019).
- 20. A. G. Muntean, J. L. Hess, The pathogenesis of mixed-lineage leukemia. *Annual review of pathology* **7**, 283-301 (2012)10.1146/annurev-pathol-011811-132434).
- 21. V. Radulovic, G. de Haan, K. Klauke, Polycomb-group proteins in hematopoietic stem cell regulation and hematopoietic neoplasms. *Leukemia* **27**, 523-533 (2013); published online EpubMar (10.1038/leu.2012.368).
- 22. V. P. Rawat, R. K. Humphries, C. Buske, Beyond Hox: the role of ParaHox genes in normal and malignant hematopoiesis. *Blood* **120**, 519-527 (2012); published online EpubJul 19 (10.1182/blood-2012-02-385898).
- 23. N. M. Brooke, J. Garcia-Fernandez, P. W. Holland, The ParaHox gene cluster is an evolutionary sister of the Hox gene cluster. *Nature* **392**, 920-922 (1998); published online EpubApr 30 (10.1038/31933).
- A. J. Davidson, L. I. Zon, The caudal-related homeobox genes cdx1a and cdx4 act redundantly to regulate hox gene expression and the formation of putative hematopoietic stem cells during zebrafish embryogenesis. *Developmental biology* 292, 506-518 (2006); published online EpubApr 15 (10.1016/j.ydbio.2006.01.003).
- S. L. McKinney-Freeman, C. Lengerke, I. H. Jang, S. Schmitt, Y. Wang, M. Philitas, J. Shea, G. Q. Daley, Modulation of murine embryonic stem cell-derived CD41+c-kit+ hematopoietic progenitors by ectopic expression of Cdx genes. *Blood* **111**, 4944-4953 (2008); published online EpubMay 15 (10.1182/blood-2007-11-124644).
- 26. Y. Wang, A. Yabuuchi, S. McKinney-Freeman, D. M. Ducharme, M. K. Ray, K. Chawengsaksophak, T. K. Archer, G. Q. Daley, Cdx gene deficiency compromises embryonic hematopoiesis in the mouse. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*

**105**, 7756-7761 (2008); published online EpubJun 3 (10.1073/pnas.0708951105).

- K. Chawengsaksophak, W. de Graaff, J. Rossant, J. Deschamps, F. Beck, Cdx2 is essential for axial elongation in mouse development. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **101**, 7641-7645 (2004); published online EpubMay 18 (10.1073/pnas.0401654101).
- 28. V. Subramanian, B. I. Meyer, P. Gruss, Disruption of the murine homeobox gene Cdx1 affects axial skeletal identities by altering the mesodermal expression domains of Hox genes. *Cell* **83**, 641-653 (1995); published online EpubNov 17 (
- 29. A. J. Davidson, P. Ernst, Y. Wang, M. P. Dekens, P. D. Kingsley, J. Palis, S. J. Korsmeyer, G. Q. Daley, L. I. Zon, cdx4 mutants fail to specify blood progenitors and can be rescued by multiple hox genes. *Nature* **425**, 300-306 (2003); published online EpubSep 18 (10.1038/nature01973).
- 30. J. van Nes, W. de Graaff, F. Lebrin, M. Gerhard, F. Beck, J. Deschamps, The Cdx4 mutation affects axial development and reveals an essential role of Cdx genes in the ontogenesis of the placental labyrinth in mice. *Development* **133**, 419-428 (2006); published online EpubFeb (10.1242/dev.02216).
- M. E. Dinger, P. P. Amaral, T. R. Mercer, K. C. Pang, S. J. Bruce, B. B. Gardiner, M. E. Askarian-Amiri, K. Ru, G. Solda, C. Simons, S. M. Sunkin, M. L. Crowe, S. M. Grimmond, A. C. Perkins, J. S. Mattick, Long noncoding RNAs in mouse embryonic stem cell pluripotency and differentiation. *Genome research* 18, 1433-1445 (2008); published online EpubSep (10.1101/gr.078378.108).
- R. Kogo, T. Shimamura, K. Mimori, K. Kawahara, S. Imoto, T. Sudo, F. Tanaka, K. Shibata, A. Suzuki, S. Komune, S. Miyano, M. Mori, Long noncoding RNA HOTAIR regulates polycomb-dependent chromatin modification and is associated with poor prognosis in colorectal cancers. *Cancer Res* **71**, 6320-6326 (2011); published online EpubOct 15 (10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-11-10210008-5472.CAN-11-1021 [pii]).
- 33. X. Shi, M. Sun, H. Liu, Y. Yao, Y. Song, Long non-coding RNAs: a new frontier in the study of human diseases. *Cancer Lett* **339**, 159-166 (2013); published online EpubOct 10 (10.1016/j.canlet.2013.06.013).
- F. J. Chen, M. Sun, S. Q. Li, Q. Q. Wu, L. Ji, Z. L. Liu, G. Z. Zhou, G. Cao, L. Jin, H. W. Xie, C. M. Wang, J. Lv, W. De, M. Wu, X. F. Cao, Upregulation of the long non-coding RNA HOTAIR promotes esophageal squamous cell carcinoma metastasis and poor prognosis. *Mol Carcinog* 52, 908-915 (2013); published online EpubNov (10.1002/mc.21944).
- 35. L. Cui, X. Y. Xie, H. Wang, X. L. Chen, S. L. Liu, L. N. Hu, [Expression of long non-coding RNA HOTAIR mRNA in ovarian cancer]. *Sichuan Da Xue Xue Bao Yi Xue Ban* **44**, 57-59 (2013); published online EpubJan (
- X. S. Ge, H. J. Ma, X. H. Zheng, H. L. Ruan, X. Y. Liao, W. Q. Xue, Y. B. Chen, Y. Zhang, W. H. Jia, HOTAIR, a prognostic factor in esophageal squamous cell carcinoma, inhibits WIF-1 expression and activates Wnt pathway. *Cancer Sci* **104**, 1675-1682 (2013); published online EpubDec (10.1111/cas.12296).
- 37. X. He, W. Bao, X. Li, Z. Chen, Q. Che, H. Wang, X. P. Wan, The long non-coding RNA HOTAIR is upregulated in endometrial carcinoma and correlates with poor

prognosis. *Int J Mol Med* **33**, 325-332 (2014); published online EpubFeb (10.3892/ijmm.2013.1570).

- X. H. Liu, Z. L. Liu, M. Sun, J. Liu, Z. X. Wang, W. De, The long non-coding RNA HOTAIR indicates a poor prognosis and promotes metastasis in non-small cell lung cancer. *BMC Cancer* 13, 464 (2013)10.1186/1471-2407-13-4641471-2407-13-464 [pii]).
- I. Nakayama, M. Shibazaki, A. Yashima-Abo, F. Miura, T. Sugiyama, T. Masuda, C. Maesawa, Loss of HOXD10 expression induced by upregulation of miR-10b accelerates the migration and invasion activities of ovarian cancer cells. *International journal of oncology* 43, 63-71 (2013); published online EpubJul (10.3892/ijo.2013.1935).
- 40. K. P. Sorensen, M. Thomassen, Q. Tan, M. Bak, S. Cold, M. Burton, M. J. Larsen, T. A. Kruse, Long non-coding RNA HOTAIR is an independent prognostic marker of metastasis in estrogen receptor-positive primary breast cancer. *Breast Cancer Res Treat* **142**, 529-536 (2013); published online EpubDec (10.1007/s10549-013-2776-7).
- J. X. Zhang, L. Han, Z. S. Bao, Y. Y. Wang, L. Y. Chen, W. Yan, S. Z. Yu, P. Y. Pu, N. Liu, Y. P. You, T. Jiang, C. S. Kang, HOTAIR, a cell cycle-associated long noncoding RNA and a strong predictor of survival, is preferentially expressed in classical and mesenchymal glioma. *Neuro Oncol* **15**, 1595-1603 (2013); published online EpubDec (10.1093/neuonc/not131not131 [pii]).
- Y. Zhuang, X. Wang, H. T. Nguyen, Y. Zhuo, X. Cui, C. Fewell, E. K. Flemington, B. Shan, Induction of long intergenic non-coding RNA HOTAIR in lung cancer cells by type I collagen. *J Hematol Oncol* 6, 35 (2013)10.1186/1756-8722-6-351756-8722-6-35[pii]).
- 43. D. Duboule, Vertebrate hox gene regulation: clustering and/or colinearity? *Curr Opin Genet Dev* **8**, 514-518 (1998); published online EpubOct (S0959-437X(98)80004-X [pii]).
- 44. A. Casaca, A. C. Santos, M. Mallo, Controlling Hox gene expression and activity to build the vertebrate axial skeleton. *Dev Dyn* **243**, 24-36 (2014); published online EpubJan (10.1002/dvdy.24007).
- 45. A. Estacio-Gomez, F. J. Diaz-Benjumea, Roles of Hox genes in the patterning of the central nervous system of Drosophila. *Fly* **8**, 26-32 (2014); published online EpubJan 1 (10.4161/fly.27424).
- 46. P. Philippidou, J. S. Dasen, Hox genes: choreographers in neural development, architects of circuit organization. *Neuron* **80**, 12-34 (2013); published online EpubOct 2 (10.1016/j.neuron.2013.09.020).
- 47. M. Di Bonito, J. C. Glover, M. Studer, Hox genes and region-specific sensorimotor circuit formation in the hindbrain and spinal cord. *Dev Dyn* **242**, 1348-1368 (2013); published online EpubDec (10.1002/dvdy.24055).
- 48. D. Schwarz, S. Varum, M. Zemke, A. Scholer, A. Baggiolini, K. Draganova, H. Koseki, D. Schubeler, L. Sommer, Ezh2 is required for neural crest-derived cartilage and bone formation. *Development* **141**, 867-877 (2014); published online EpubFeb (10.1242/dev.094342).
- 49. M. Vieux-Rochas, B. Mascrez, R. Krumlauf, D. Duboule, Combined function of HoxA and HoxB clusters in neural crest cells. *Developmental biology* **382**, 293-301 (2013); published online EpubOct 1 (10.1016/j.ydbio.2013.06.027).
- O. Boucherat, S. Montaron, F. A. Berube-Simard, J. Aubin, P. Philippidou, D. M. Wellik, J. S. Dasen, L. Jeannotte, Partial functional redundancy between Hoxa5 and Hoxb5 paralog genes during lung morphogenesis. *American journal of physiology. Lung cellular and molecular physiology* **304**, L817-830 (2013); published online EpubJun 15 (10.1152/ajplung.00006.2013).
- 51. P. Philippidou, C. M. Walsh, J. Aubin, L. Jeannotte, J. S. Dasen, Sustained Hox5 gene activity is required for respiratory motor neuron development. *Nature neuroscience* **15**, 1636-1644 (2012); published online EpubDec (10.1038/nn.3242).
- 52. M. V. Volpe, S. M. Ramadurai, S. Mujahid, T. Vong, M. Brandao, K. T. Wang, L. D. Pham, H. C. Nielsen, Regulatory interactions between androgens, Hoxb5, and TGF beta signaling in murine lung development. *BioMed research international* **2013**, 320249 (2013)10.1155/2013/320249).
- 53. F. F. Migone, Y. Ren, R. G. Cowan, R. M. Harman, A. Y. Nikitin, S. M. Quirk, Dominant activation of the hedgehog signaling pathway alters development of the female reproductive tract. *Genesis* **50**, 28-40 (2012); published online EpubJan (10.1002/dvg.20786).
- 54. A. M. Raines, M. Adam, B. Magella, S. E. Meyer, H. L. Grimes, S. K. Dey, S. S. Potter, Recombineering-based dissection of flanking and paralogous Hox gene functions in mouse reproductive tracts. *Development* **140**, 2942-2952 (2013); published online EpubJul (10.1242/dev.092569).
- A. N. Behrens, M. Iacovino, J. L. Lohr, Y. Ren, C. Zierold, R. P. Harvey, M. Kyba, D. J. Garry, C. M. Martin, Nkx2-5 mediates differential cardiac differentiation through interaction with Hoxa10. *Stem Cells Dev* 22, 2211-2220 (2013); published online EpubAug 1 (10.1089/scd.2012.0611).
- M. Cantile, G. Schiavo, R. Franco, L. Cindolo, A. Procino, M. D'Armiento, G. Facchini, L. Terracciano, G. Botti, C. Cillo, Expression of lumbosacral HOX genes, crucial in kidney organogenesis, is systematically deregulated in clear cell kidney cancers. *Anti-cancer drugs* 22, 392-401 (2011); published online EpubJun (10.1097/CAD.0b013e32834505d3).
- 57. D. M. Wellik, Hox genes and kidney development. *Pediatric nephrology* **26**, 1559-1565 (2011); published online EpubSep (10.1007/s00467-011-1902-1).
- 58. N. Pineault, C. D. Helgason, H. J. Lawrence, R. K. Humphries, Differential expression of Hox, Meis1, and Pbx1 genes in primitive cells throughout murine hematopoietic ontogeny. *Exp Hematol* **30**, 49-57 (2002); published online EpubJan (
- G. Sauvageau, P. M. Lansdorp, C. J. Eaves, D. E. Hogge, W. H. Dragowska, D. S. Reid, C. Largman, H. J. Lawrence, R. K. Humphries, Differential expression of homeobox genes in functionally distinct CD34+ subpopulations of human bone marrow cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **91**, 12223-12227 (1994); published online EpubDec 6 (
- 60. F. Papagiannouli, L. Schardt, J. Grajcarek, N. Ha, I. Lohmann, The Hox gene Abd-B controls stem cell niche function in the Drosophila testis. *Developmental*

*cell* **28**, 189-202 (2014); published online EpubJan 27 (10.1016/j.devcel.2013.12.016).

- 61. Y. Ben Khadra, K. Said, M. Thorndyke, P. Martinez, Homeobox genes expressed during echinoderm arm regeneration. *Biochemical genetics* **52**, 166-180 (2014); published online EpubApr (10.1007/s10528-013-9637-2).
- 62. K. Pfeifer, A. W. Dorresteijn, A. C. Frobius, Activation of Hox genes during caudal regeneration of the polychaete annelid Platynereis dumerilii. *Development genes and evolution* **222**, 165-179 (2012); published online EpubMay (10.1007/s00427-012-0402-z).
- 63. X. Wang, H. He, W. Tang, X. A. Zhang, X. Hua, J. Yan, Two origins of blastemal progenitors define blastemal regeneration of zebrafish lower jaw. *PloS one* **7**, e45380 (2012)10.1371/journal.pone.0045380).
- 64. S. Kachgal, K. A. Mace, N. J. Boudreau, The dual roles of homeobox genes in vascularization and wound healing. *Cell adhesion & migration* **6**, 457-470 (2012); published online EpubNov-Dec (10.4161/cam.22164).
- 65. E. Mahdipour, K. A. Mace, Hox transcription factor regulation of adult bonemarrow-derived cell behaviour during tissue repair and regeneration. *Expert opinion on biological therapy* **11**, 1079-1090 (2011); published online EpubAug (10.1517/14712598.2011.579096).
- 66. H. Kawagoe, R. K. Humphries, A. Blair, H. J. Sutherland, D. E. Hogge, Expression of HOX genes, HOX cofactors, and MLL in phenotypically and functionally defined subpopulations of leukemic and normal human hematopoietic cells. *Leukemia* **13**, 687-698 (1999); published online EpubMay (
- 67. W. F. Shen, C. Largman, P. Lowney, J. C. Corral, K. Detmer, C. A. Hauser, T. A. Simonitch, F. M. Hack, H. J. Lawrence, Lineage-restricted expression of homeobox-containing genes in human hematopoietic cell lines. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 86, 8536-8540 (1989); published online EpubNov (
- 68. C. H. Mathews, K. Detmer, E. Boncinelli, H. J. Lawrence, C. Largman, Erythroidrestricted expression of homeobox genes of the human HOX 2 locus. *Blood* **78**, 2248-2252 (1991); published online EpubNov 1 (
- F. O. Bagger, N. Rapin, K. Theilgaard-Monch, B. Kaczkowski, L. A. Thoren, J. Jendholm, O. Winther, B. T. Porse, HemaExplorer: a database of mRNA expression profiles in normal and malignant haematopoiesis. *Nucleic acids research* 41, D1034-1039 (2013); published online EpubJan (10.1093/nar/gks1021).
- J. Bijl, A. Thompson, R. Ramirez-Solis, J. Krosl, D. G. Grier, H. J. Lawrence, G. Sauvageau, Analysis of HSC activity and compensatory Hox gene expression profile in Hoxb cluster mutant fetal liver cells. *Blood* **108**, 116-122 (2006); published online EpubJul 1 (10.1182/blood-2005-06-2245).
- A. C. Brun, J. M. Bjornsson, M. Magnusson, N. Larsson, P. Leveen, M. Ehinger, E. Nilsson, S. Karlsson, Hoxb4-deficient mice undergo normal hematopoietic development but exhibit a mild proliferation defect in hematopoietic stem cells. *Blood* 103, 4126-4133 (2004); published online EpubJun 1 (10.1182/blood-2003-10-3557).
- 72. K. H. Ko, Q. L. Lam, M. Zhang, C. K. Wong, C. K. Lo, M. Kahmeyer-Gabbe, W. H. Tsang, S. L. Tsang, L. C. Chan, M. H. Sham, L. Lu, Hoxb3 deficiency impairs

B lymphopoiesis in mouse bone marrow. *Exp Hematol* **35**, 465-475 (2007); published online EpubMar (10.1016/j.exphem.2006.10.014).

- J. M. Bjornsson, N. Larsson, A. C. Brun, M. Magnusson, E. Andersson, P. Lundstrom, J. Larsson, E. Repetowska, M. Ehinger, R. K. Humphries, S. Karlsson, Reduced proliferative capacity of hematopoietic stem cells deficient in Hoxb3 and Hoxb4. *Molecular and cellular biology* 23, 3872-3883 (2003); published online EpubJun (
- 74. R. A. Alharbi, R. Pettengell, H. S. Pandha, R. Morgan, The role of HOX genes in normal hematopoiesis and acute leukemia. *Leukemia* **27**, 1000-1008 (2013); published online EpubApr (10.1038/leu.2012.356leu2012356 [pii]).
- 75. D. J. Izon, S. Rozenfeld, S. T. Fong, L. Komuves, C. Largman, H. J. Lawrence, Loss of function of the homeobox gene Hoxa-9 perturbs early T-cell development and induces apoptosis in primitive thymocytes. *Blood* **92**, 383-393 (1998); published online EpubJul 15 (
- 76. H. J. Lawrence, C. D. Helgason, G. Sauvageau, S. Fong, D. J. Izon, R. K. Humphries, C. Largman, Mice bearing a targeted interruption of the homeobox gene HOXA9 have defects in myeloid, erythroid, and lymphoid hematopoiesis. *Blood* 89, 1922-1930 (1997); published online EpubMar 15 (
- H. J. Lawrence, J. Christensen, S. Fong, Y. L. Hu, I. Weissman, G. Sauvageau, R. K. Humphries, C. Largman, Loss of expression of the Hoxa-9 homeobox gene impairs the proliferation and repopulating ability of hematopoietic stem cells. *Blood* **106**, 3988-3994 (2005); published online EpubDec 1 (10.1182/blood-2005-05-2003).
- 78. E. Kroon, J. Krosl, U. Thorsteinsdottir, S. Baban, A. M. Buchberg, G. Sauvageau, Hoxa9 transforms primary bone marrow cells through specific collaboration with Meis1a but not Pbx1b. *EMBO J* **17**, 3714-3725 (1998); published online EpubJul 1 (10.1093/emboj/17.13.3714).
- H. J. Lawrence, S. Rozenfeld, C. Cruz, K. Matsukuma, A. Kwong, L. Komuves, A. M. Buchberg, C. Largman, Frequent co-expression of the HOXA9 and MEIS1 homeobox genes in human myeloid leukemias. *Leukemia* 13, 1993-1999 (1999); published online EpubDec (
- 80. U. Thorsteinsdottir, A. Mamo, E. Kroon, L. Jerome, J. Bijl, H. J. Lawrence, K. Humphries, G. Sauvageau, Overexpression of the myeloid leukemia-associated Hoxa9 gene in bone marrow cells induces stem cell expansion. *Blood* **99**, 121-129 (2002); published online EpubJan 1 (
- 81. E. Eklund, The role of Hox proteins in leukemogenesis: insights into key regulatory events in hematopoiesis. *Crit Rev Oncog* **16**, 65-76 (2011)049e8a5e62fb019e,6e44188e16728376 [pii]).
- 82. K. Sitwala, M. Dandekar, J. Hess, HOX Proteins and Leukemia. Int J Clin Exp Pathol 1, 461-474 (2008).
- M. Andreeff, V. Ruvolo, S. Gadgil, C. Zeng, K. Coombes, W. Chen, S. Kornblau, A. E. Baron, H. A. Drabkin, HOX expression patterns identify a common signature for favorable AML. *Leukemia* 22, 2041-2047 (2008); published online EpubNov (10.1038/leu.2008.198).
- 84. T. R. Golub, D. K. Slonim, P. Tamayo, C. Huard, M. Gaasenbeek, J. P. Mesirov, H. Coller, M. L. Loh, J. R. Downing, M. A. Caligiuri, C. D. Bloomfield, E. S.

Lander, Molecular classification of cancer: class discovery and class prediction by gene expression monitoring. *Science* **286**, 531-537 (1999); published online EpubOct 15 (7911 [pii]).

- 85. A. V. Krivtsov, S. A. Armstrong, MLL translocations, histone modifications and leukaemia stem-cell development. *Nat Rev Cancer* **7**, 823-833 (2007); published online EpubNov (10.1038/nrc2253).
- C. Meyer, E. Kowarz, J. Hofmann, A. Renneville, J. Zuna, J. Trka, R. Ben Abdelali, E. Macintyre, E. De Braekeleer, M. De Braekeleer, E. Delabesse, M. P. de Oliveira, H. Cave, E. Clappier, J. J. van Dongen, B. V. Balgobind, M. M. van den Heuvel-Eibrink, H. B. Beverloo, R. Panzer-Grumayer, A. Teigler-Schlegel, J. Harbott, E. Kjeldsen, S. Schnittger, U. Koehl, B. Gruhn, O. Heidenreich, L. C. Chan, S. F. Yip, M. Krzywinski, C. Eckert, A. Moricke, M. Schrappe, C. N. Alonso, B. W. Schafer, J. Krauter, D. A. Lee, U. Zur Stadt, G. Te Kronnie, R. Sutton, S. Izraeli, L. Trakhtenbrot, L. Lo Nigro, G. Tsaur, L. Fechina, T. Szczepanski, S. Strehl, D. Ilencikova, M. Molkentin, T. Burmeister, T. Dingermann, T. Klingebiel, R. Marschalek, New insights to the MLL recombinome of acute leukemias. *Leukemia* 23, 1490-1499 (2009); published online EpubAug (10.1038/leu.2009.33).
- 87. J. L. Hess, MLL: a histone methyltransferase disrupted in leukemia. *Trends in molecular medicine* **10**, 500-507 (2004); published online EpubOct (10.1016/j.molmed.2004.08.005).
- P. M. Ayton, M. L. Cleary, Transformation of myeloid progenitors by MLL oncoproteins is dependent on Hoxa7 and Hoxa9. *Genes Dev* 17, 2298-2307 (2003); published online EpubSep 15 (10.1101/gad.1111603).
- R. K. Ng, C. T. Kong, C. C. So, W. C. Lui, Y. F. Chan, K. C. Leung, K. C. So, H. M. Tsang, L. C. Chan, M. H. Sham, Epigenetic dysregulation of leukaemic HOX code in MLL-rearranged leukaemia mouse model. *J Pathol* 232, 65-74 (2014); published online EpubJan (10.1002/path.4279).
- 90. A. Hoelz, E. W. Debler, G. Blobel, The structure of the nuclear pore complex. *Annual review of biochemistry* **80**, 613-643 (2011)10.1146/annurev-biochem-060109-151030).
- 91. G. Dieppois, F. Stutz, Connecting the transcription site to the nuclear pore: a multi-tether process that regulates gene expression. *J Cell Sci* **123**, 1989-1999 (2010); published online EpubJun 15 (10.1242/jcs.053694).
- S. M. Gough, C. I. Slape, P. D. Aplan, NUP98 gene fusions and hematopoietic malignancies: common themes and new biologic insights. *Blood* 118, 6247-6257 (2011); published online EpubDec 8 (10.1182/blood-2011-07-328880blood-2011-07-328880 [pii]).
- J. Saw, D. J. Curtis, D. J. Hussey, A. Dobrovic, P. D. Aplan, C. I. Slape, The fusion partner specifies the oncogenic potential of NUP98 fusion proteins. *Leuk Res* 37, 1668-1673 (2013); published online EpubDec (10.1016/j.leukres.2013.09.013S0145-2126(13)00330-5 [pii]).
- 94. R. L. Novak, D. P. Harper, D. Caudell, C. Slape, S. H. Beachy, P. D. Aplan, Gene expression profiling and candidate gene resequencing identifies pathways and mutations important for malignant transformation caused by leukemogenic fusion

genes. *Exp Hematol* **40**, 1016-1027 (2012); published online EpubDec (10.1016/j.exphem.2012.08.001S0301-472X(12)00337-2 [pii]).

- 95. J. D. de Rooij, I. H. Hollink, S. T. Arentsen-Peters, J. F. van Galen, H. Berna Beverloo, A. Baruchel, J. Trka, D. Reinhardt, E. Sonneveld, M. Zimmermann, T. A. Alonzo, R. Pieters, S. Meshinchi, M. M. van den Heuvel-Eibrink, C. M. Zwaan, NUP98/JARID1A is a novel recurrent abnormality in pediatric acute megakaryoblastic leukemia with a distinct HOX gene expression pattern. *Leukemia* 27, 2280-2288 (2013); published online EpubDec (10.1038/leu.2013.87leu201387 [pii]).
- 96. I. H. Hollink, M. M. van den Heuvel-Eibrink, S. T. Arentsen-Peters, M. Pratcorona, S. Abbas, J. E. Kuipers, J. F. van Galen, H. B. Beverloo, E. Sonneveld, G. J. Kaspers, J. Trka, A. Baruchel, M. Zimmermann, U. Creutzig, D. Reinhardt, R. Pieters, P. J. Valk, C. M. Zwaan, NUP98/NSD1 characterizes a novel poor prognostic group in acute myeloid leukemia with a distinct HOX gene expression pattern. *Blood* **118**, 3645-3656 (2011); published online EpubSep 29 (10.1182/blood-2011-04-346643blood-2011-04-346643 [pii]).
- B. Falini, P. Sportoletti, M. P. Martelli, Acute myeloid leukemia with mutated NPM1: diagnosis, prognosis and therapeutic perspectives. *Current opinion in oncology* 21, 573-581 (2009); published online EpubNov (10.1097/CCO.0b013e3283313dfa).
- B. Falini, N. Bolli, A. Liso, M. P. Martelli, R. Mannucci, S. Pileri, I. Nicoletti, Altered nucleophosmin transport in acute myeloid leukaemia with mutated NPM1: molecular basis and clinical implications. *Leukemia* 23, 1731-1743 (2009); published online EpubOct (10.1038/leu.2009.124).
- C. G. Mullighan, A. Kennedy, X. Zhou, I. Radtke, L. A. Phillips, S. A. Shurtleff, J. R. Downing, Pediatric acute myeloid leukemia with NPM1 mutations is characterized by a gene expression profile with dysregulated HOX gene expression distinct from MLL-rearranged leukemias. *Leukemia* 21, 2000-2009 (2007); published online EpubSep (10.1038/sj.leu.2404808).
- 100. G. S. Vassiliou, J. L. Cooper, R. Rad, J. Li, S. Rice, A. Uren, L. Rad, P. Ellis, R. Andrews, R. Banerjee, C. Grove, W. Wang, P. Liu, P. Wright, M. Arends, A. Bradley, Mutant nucleophosmin and cooperating pathways drive leukemia initiation and progression in mice. *Nat Genet* **43**, 470-475 (2011); published online EpubMay (10.1038/ng.796ng.796 [pii]).
- H. Shima, K. Yamagata, Y. Aikawa, M. Shino, H. Koseki, H. Shimada, I. Kitabayashi, Bromodomain-PHD finger protein 1 is critical for leukemogenesis associated with MOZ-TIF2 fusion. *Int J Hematol* **99**, 21-31 (2014); published online EpubJan (10.1007/s12185-013-1466-x).
- 102. S. N. Khan, A. M. Jankowska, R. Mahfouz, A. J. Dunbar, Y. Sugimoto, N. Hosono, Z. Hu, V. Cheriyath, S. Vatolin, B. Przychodzen, F. J. Reu, Y. Saunthararajah, C. O'Keefe, M. A. Sekeres, A. F. List, A. R. Moliterno, M. A. McDevitt, J. P. Maciejewski, H. Makishima, Multiple mechanisms deregulate EZH2 and histone H3 lysine 27 epigenetic changes in myeloid malignancies. *Leukemia* 27, 1301-1309 (2013); published online EpubJun (10.1038/leu.2013.80leu201380 [pii]).

- 103. D. Bansal, C. Scholl, S. Frohling, E. McDowell, B. H. Lee, K. Dohner, P. Ernst, A. J. Davidson, G. Q. Daley, L. I. Zon, D. G. Gilliland, B. J. Huntly, Cdx4 dysregulates Hox gene expression and generates acute myeloid leukemia alone and in cooperation with Meis1a in a murine model. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 103, 16924-16929 (2006); published online EpubNov 7 (10.1073/pnas.0604579103).
- V. P. Rawat, M. Cusan, A. Deshpande, W. Hiddemann, L. Quintanilla-Martinez, R. K. Humphries, S. K. Bohlander, M. Feuring-Buske, C. Buske, Ectopic expression of the homeobox gene Cdx2 is the transforming event in a mouse model of t(12;13)(p13;q12) acute myeloid leukemia. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **101**, 817-822 (2004); published online EpubJan 20 (10.1073/pnas.0305555101).
- 105. M. Heuser, H. Yun, T. Berg, E. Yung, B. Argiropoulos, F. Kuchenbauer, G. Park, I. Hamwi, L. Palmqvist, C. K. Lai, M. Leung, G. Lin, A. Chaturvedi, B. K. Thakur, M. Iwasaki, M. Bilenky, N. Thiessen, G. Robertson, M. Hirst, D. Kent, N. K. Wilson, B. Gottgens, C. Eaves, M. L. Cleary, M. Marra, A. Ganser, R. K. Humphries, Cell of origin in AML: susceptibility to MN1-induced transformation is regulated by the MEIS1/AbdB-like HOX protein complex. *Cancer Cell* **20**, 39-52 (2011); published online EpubJul 12 (10.1016/j.ccr.2011.06.020S1535-6108(11)00232-7 [pii]).
- 106. M. Hassawi, E. A. Shestakova, M. Fournier, C. E. Lebert-Ghali, G. Vaisson, H. Frison, D. Sinnett, R. Vidal, A. Thompson, J. J. Bijl, Hoxa9 collaborates with E2A-PBX1 in mouse B cell leukemia in association with Flt3 activation and decrease of B cell gene expression. *Dev Dyn* 243, 145-158 (2014); published online EpubJan (10.1002/dvdy.24056).
- M. Kanduri, B. Sander, S. Ntoufa, N. Papakonstantinou, L. A. Sutton, K. Stamatopoulos, C. Kanduri, R. Rosenquist, A key role for EZH2 in epigenetic silencing of HOX genes in mantle cell lymphoma. *Epigenetics* 8, 1280-1288 (2013); published online EpubDec (10.4161/epi.2654626546 [pii]).
- L. Pei, J. H. Choi, J. Liu, E. J. Lee, B. McCarthy, J. M. Wilson, E. Speir, F. Awan, H. Tae, G. Arthur, J. L. Schnabel, K. H. Taylor, X. Wang, D. Xu, H. F. Ding, D. H. Munn, C. Caldwell, H. Shi, Genome-wide DNA methylation analysis reveals novel epigenetic changes in chronic lymphocytic leukemia. *Epigenetics* 7, 567-578 (2012); published online EpubJun 1 (10.4161/epi.2023720237 [pii]).
- P. Storti, G. Donofrio, S. Colla, I. Airoldi, M. Bolzoni, L. Agnelli, M. Abeltino, K. Todoerti, M. Lazzaretti, C. Mancini, D. Ribatti, S. Bonomini, V. Franceschi, V. Pistoia, G. Lisignoli, A. Pedrazzini, O. Cavicchi, A. Neri, V. Rizzoli, N. Giuliani, HOXB7 expression by myeloma cells regulates their pro-angiogenic properties in multiple myeloma patients. *Leukemia* 25, 527-537 (2011); published online EpubMar (10.1038/leu.2010.270leu2010270 [pii]).
- 110. M. Cantile, R. Franco, G. Schiavo, A. Procino, L. Cindolo, G. Botti, C. Cillo, The HOX genes network in uro-genital cancers: mechanisms and potential therapeutic implications. *Curr Med Chem* **18**, 4872-4884 (2011).
- 111. M. Cantile, G. Scognamiglio, L. La Sala, E. La Mantia, V. Scaramuzza, E. Valentino, F. Tatangelo, S. Losito, L. Pezzullo, M. G. Chiofalo, F. Fulciniti, R. Franco, G. Botti, Aberrant expression of posterior HOX genes in well

differentiated histotypes of thyroid cancers. *Int J Mol Sci* **14**, 21727-21740 (2013)10.3390/ijms141121727ijms141121727 [pii]).

- 112. C. Cillo, G. Schiavo, M. Cantile, M. P. Bihl, P. Sorrentino, V. Carafa, D. A. M, M. Roncalli, S. Sansano, R. Vecchione, L. Tornillo, L. Mori, G. De Libero, J. Zucman-Rossi, L. Terracciano, The HOX gene network in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Int J Cancer* **129**, 2577-2587 (2011); published online EpubDec 1 (10.1002/ijc.25941).
- A. Di Vinci, C. Brigati, I. Casciano, B. Banelli, L. Borzi, A. Forlani, G. L. Ravetti, G. Allemanni, I. Melloni, G. Zona, R. Spaziante, D. F. Merlo, M. Romani, HOXA7, 9, and 10 are methylation targets associated with aggressive behavior in meningiomas. *Transl Res* 160, 355-362 (2012); published online EpubNov (10.1016/j.trsl.2012.05.007S1931-5244(12)00190-9 [pii]).
- M. C. Errico, F. Felicetti, L. Bottero, G. Mattia, A. Boe, N. Felli, M. Petrini, M. Bellenghi, H. S. Pandha, M. Calvaruso, C. Tripodo, M. P. Colombo, R. Morgan, A. Care, The abrogation of the HOXB7/PBX2 complex induces apoptosis in melanoma through the miR-221&222-c-FOS pathway. *Int J Cancer* 133, 879-892 (2013); published online EpubAug 15 (10.1002/ijc.28097).
- 115. S. He, M. H. Pham, M. Pease, G. Zada, S. L. Giannotta, K. Wang, W. J. Mack, A review of epigenetic and gene expression alterations associated with intracranial meningiomas. *Neurosurg Focus* **35**, E5 (2013); published online EpubDec (10.3171/2013.10.FOCUS13360).
- M. Lauss, M. Aine, G. Sjodahl, S. Veerla, O. Patschan, S. Gudjonsson, G. Chebil, K. Lovgren, M. Ferno, W. Mansson, F. Liedberg, M. Ringner, D. Lindgren, M. Hoglund, DNA methylation analyses of urothelial carcinoma reveal distinct epigenetic subtypes and an association between gene copy number and methylation status. *Epigenetics* 7, 858-867 (2012); published online EpubAug (10.4161/epi.2083720837 [pii]).
- 117. L. Marra, M. Cantile, G. Scognamiglio, S. Perdona, E. La Mantia, M. Cerrone, V. Gigantino, C. Cillo, M. Caraglia, S. Pignata, G. Facchini, G. Botti, S. Chieffi, P. Chieffi, R. Franco, Deregulation of HOX B13 expression in urinary bladder cancer progression. *Curr Med Chem* **20**, 833-839 (2013); published online EpubFeb 1 (CMC-EPUB-20121224-5 [pii]).
- 118. D. M. Marzese, R. A. Scolyer, J. L. Huynh, S. K. Huang, H. Hirose, K. K. Chong, E. Kiyohara, J. Wang, N. P. Kawas, N. C. Donovan, K. Hata, J. S. Wilmott, R. Murali, M. E. Buckland, B. Shivalingam, J. F. Thompson, D. L. Morton, D. F. Kelly, D. S. Hoon, Epigenome-wide DNA methylation landscape of melanoma progression to brain metastasis reveals aberrations on homeobox D cluster associated with prognosis. *Hum Mol Genet* 23, 226-238 (2014); published online EpubJan 1 (10.1093/hmg/ddt420ddt420 [pii]).
- M. Tabuse, S. Ohta, Y. Ohashi, R. Fukaya, A. Misawa, K. Yoshida, T. Kawase, H. Saya, C. Thirant, H. Chneiweiss, Y. Matsuzaki, H. Okano, Y. Kawakami, M. Toda, Functional analysis of HOXD9 in human gliomas and glioma cancer stem cells. *Molecular cancer* **10**, 60 (2011)10.1186/1476-4598-10-60).
- 120. N. Brison, P. Tylzanowski, P. Debeer, Limb skeletal malformations what the HOX is going on? *European journal of medical genetics* **55**, 1-7 (2012); published online EpubJan (10.1016/j.ejmg.2011.06.003).

- X. Shi, C. Ji, L. Cao, Y. Wu, Y. Shang, W. Wang, Y. Luo, A splice donor site mutation in HOXD13 underlies synpolydactyly with cortical bone thinning. *Gene* 532, 297-301 (2013); published online EpubDec 15 (10.1016/j.gene.2013.09.040).
- N. Makki, M. R. Capecchi, Cardiovascular defects in a mouse model of HOXA1 syndrome. *Hum Mol Genet* 21, 26-31 (2012); published online EpubJan 1 (10.1093/hmg/ddr434).
- Á. Sur, S. K. Sardar, Á. Paria, Caudal duplication syndrome. *Journal of clinical neonatology* 2, 101-102 (2013); published online EpubApr (10.4103/2249-4847.116412).
- 124. R. Morgan, A. Boxall, K. J. Harrington, G. R. Simpson, A. Michael, H. S. Pandha, Targeting HOX transcription factors in prostate cancer. *BMC Urol* **14**, 17 (2014)10.1186/1471-2490-14-171471-2490-14-17 [pii]).
- J. L. Chen, J. Li, K. J. Kiriluk, A. M. Rosen, G. P. Paner, T. Antic, Y. A. Lussier, D. J. Vander Griend, Deregulation of a Hox protein regulatory network spanning prostate cancer initiation and progression. *Clin Cancer Res* 18, 4291-4302 (2012); published online EpubAug 15 (10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-12-03731078-0432.CCR-12-0373 [pii]).
- 126. H. Hur, J. Y. Lee, H. J. Yun, B. W. Park, M. H. Kim, Analysis of HOX Gene Expression Patterns in Human Breast Cancer. *Mol Biotechnol* **56**, 64-71 (2014); published online EpubJan (10.1007/s12033-013-9682-4).
- 127. Y. Zhang, J. C. Cheng, H. F. Huang, P. C. Leung, Homeobox A7 stimulates breast cancer cell proliferation by up-regulating estrogen receptor-alpha. *Biochemical and biophysical research communications* **440**, 652-657 (2013); published online EpubNov 1 (10.1016/j.bbrc.2013.09.121).
- 128. N. Shah, K. Jin, L. A. Cruz, S. Park, H. Sadik, S. Cho, C. P. Goswami, H. Nakshatri, R. Gupta, H. Y. Chang, Z. Zhang, A. Cimino-Mathews, L. Cope, C. Umbricht, S. Sukumar, HOXB13 mediates tamoxifen resistance and invasiveness in human breast cancer by suppressing ERalpha and inducing IL-6 expression. *Cancer Res* **73**, 5449-5458 (2013); published online EpubSep 1 (10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-13-11780008-5472.CAN-13-1178 [pii]).
- C. Shaoqiang, Z. Yue, L. Yang, Z. Hong, Z. Lina, P. Da, Z. Qingyuan, Expression of HOXD3 correlates with shorter survival in patients with invasive breast cancer. *Clin Exp Metastasis* **30**, 155-163 (2013); published online EpubFeb (10.1007/s10585-012-9524-y).
- 130. Z. L. Kelly, A. Michael, S. Butler-Manuel, H. S. Pandha, R. G. Morgan, HOX genes in ovarian cancer. *Journal of ovarian research* **4**, 16 (2011)10.1186/1757-2215-4-16).
- 131. K. M. Marcinkiewicz, L. J. Gudas, Altered Histone Mark Deposition and DNA Methylation at Homeobox Genes in Human Oral Squamous Cell Carcinoma Cells. *J Cell Physiol*, (2014); published online EpubFeb 12 (10.1002/jcp.24577).
- K. M. Marcinkiewicz, L. J. Gudas, Altered epigenetic regulation of homeobox genes in human oral squamous cell carcinoma cells. *Exp Cell Res* **320**, 128-143 (2014); published online EpubJan 1 (10.1016/j.yexcr.2013.09.011S0014-4827(13)00394-7 [pii]).

- R. Tucci, M. S. Campos, L. F. Matizonkas-Antonio, M. Durazzo, S. Pinto Junior Ddos, F. D. Nunes, HOXB5 expression in oral squamous cell carcinoma. *J Appl Oral Sci* 19, 125-129 (2011); published online EpubApr (S1678-77572011000200008 [pii]).
- C. C. Bitu, M. F. Destro, M. Carrera, S. D. da Silva, E. Graner, L. P. Kowalski, F. A. Soares, R. D. Coletta, HOXA1 is overexpressed in oral squamous cell carcinomas and its expression is correlated with poor prognosis. *BMC Cancer* 12, 146 (2012)10.1186/1471-2407-12-1461471-2407-12-146 [pii]).
- 135. M. di Pietro, P. Lao-Sirieix, S. Boyle, A. Cassidy, D. Castillo, A. Saadi, R. Eskeland, R. C. Fitzgerald, Evidence for a functional role of epigenetically regulated midcluster HOXB genes in the development of Barrett esophagus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **109**, 9077-9082 (2012); published online EpubJun 5 (10.1073/pnas.1116933109).
- 136. Y. Han, W. W. Tu, Y. G. Wen, D. P. Li, G. Q. Qiu, H. M. Tang, Z. H. Peng, C. Z. Zhou, Identification and validation that up-expression of HOXA13 is a novel independent prognostic marker of a worse outcome in gastric cancer based on immunohistochemistry. *Med Oncol* **30**, 564 (2013)10.1007/s12032-013-0564-1).
- 137. Y. Li, Z. Sun, Z. Zhu, J. Zhang, X. Sun, H. Xu, PBX3 is overexpressed in gastric cancer and regulates cell proliferation. *Tumour Biol*, (2013); published online EpubDec 29 (10.1007/s13277-013-1573-6).
- 138. Q. Zhang, X. S. Jin, Z. Y. Yang, M. Wei, B. Y. Liu, Q. L. Gu, Upregulated Hoxc6 expression is associated with poor survival in gastric cancer patients. *Neoplasma* **60**, 439-445 (2013)10.4149/neo\_2013\_057).
- 139. J. H. Park, J. Park, J. K. Choi, J. Lyu, M. G. Bae, Y. G. Lee, J. B. Bae, D. Y. Park, H. K. Yang, T. Y. Kim, Y. J. Kim, Identification of DNA methylation changes associated with human gastric cancer. *BMC Med Genomics* 4, 82 (2011)10.1186/1755-8794-4-821755-8794-4-82 [pii]).
- 140. S. Bhatlekar, S. Addya, M. Salunek, C. R. Orr, S. Surrey, S. McKenzie, J. Z. Fields, B. M. Boman, Identification of a developmental gene expression signature, including HOX genes, for the normal human colonic crypt stem cell niche: overexpression of the signature parallels stem cell overpopulation during colon tumorigenesis. *Stem Cells Dev* 23, 167-179 (2014); published online EpubJan 15 (10.1089/scd.2013.0039).
- 141. S. K. Agarwal, R. Jothi, Genome-wide characterization of menin-dependent H3K4me3 reveals a specific role for menin in the regulation of genes implicated in MEN1-like tumors. *PloS one* **7**, e37952 (2012)10.1371/journal.pone.0037952).
- 142. S. Gray, H. S. Pandha, A. Michael, G. Middleton, R. Morgan, HOX genes in pancreatic development and cancer. *JOP* **12**, 216-219 (2011); published online EpubMay (v12i03a01 [pii]).
- 143. M. Polychronidou, I. Lohmann, Cell-type specific cis-regulatory networks: insights from Hox transcription factors. *Fly* **7**, 13-17 (2013); published online EpubJan-Mar (10.4161/fly.22939).
- W. J. Gehring, Y. Q. Qian, M. Billeter, K. Furukubo-Tokunaga, A. F. Schier, D. Resendez-Perez, M. Affolter, G. Otting, K. Wuthrich, Homeodomain-DNA recognition. *Cell* 78, 211-223 (1994); published online EpubJul 29 (

- 145. R. S. Mann, The specificity of homeotic gene function. *BioEssays : news and reviews in molecular, cellular and developmental biology* **17**, 855-863 (1995); published online EpubOct (10.1002/bies.950171007).
- 146. B. W. Busser, S. S. Gisselbrecht, L. Shokri, T. R. Tansey, C. E. Gamble, M. L. Bulyk, A. M. Michelson, Contribution of distinct homeodomain DNA binding specificities to Drosophila embryonic mesodermal cell-specific gene expression programs. *PloS one* 8, e69385 (2013)10.1371/journal.pone.0069385).
- C. Breitinger, E. Maethner, M. P. Garcia-Cuellar, R. K. Slany, The homeodomain region controls the phenotype of HOX-induced murine leukemia. *Blood* 120, 4018-4027 (2012); published online EpubNov 8 (10.1182/blood-2011-10-384685).
- M. Misra, E. Sours, C. Lance-Jones, Hox transcription factors influence motoneuron identity through the integrated actions of both homeodomain and non-homeodomain regions. *Dev Dyn* 241, 718-731 (2012); published online EpubApr (10.1002/dvdy.23763).
- I. Guerreiro, A. Casaca, A. Nunes, S. Monteiro, A. Novoa, R. B. Ferreira, J. Bom, M. Mallo, Regulatory role for a conserved motif adjacent to the homeodomain of Hox10 proteins. *Development* 139, 2703-2710 (2012); published online EpubAug (10.1242/dev.081448).
- K. M. Lelli, B. Noro, R. S. Mann, Variable motif utilization in homeotic selector (Hox)-cofactor complex formation controls specificity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **108**, 21122-21127 (2011); published online EpubDec 27 (10.1073/pnas.1114118109).
- 151. K. J. Brayer, V. J. Lynch, G. P. Wagner, Evolution of a derived protein-protein interaction between HoxA11 and Foxo1a in mammals caused by changes in intramolecular regulation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **108**, E414-420 (2011); published online EpubAug 9 (10.1073/pnas.1100990108).
- 152. C. A. Lafontaine, S. Grainger, B. L. Hess, M. Beland, D. Lohnes, Cdx1 interacts physically with a subset of Hox proteins. *Biochemistry* **51**, 9698-9705 (2012); published online EpubDec 4 (10.1021/bi301241q).
- 153. M. F. Berger, G. Badis, A. R. Gehrke, S. Talukder, A. A. Philippakis, L. Pena-Castillo, T. M. Alleyne, S. Mnaimneh, O. B. Botvinnik, E. T. Chan, F. Khalid, W. Zhang, D. Newburger, S. A. Jaeger, Q. D. Morris, M. L. Bulyk, T. R. Hughes, Variation in homeodomain DNA binding revealed by high-resolution analysis of sequence preferences. *Cell* **133**, 1266-1276 (2008); published online EpubJun 27 (10.1016/j.cell.2008.05.024).
- 154. R. S. Mann, K. M. Lelli, R. Joshi, in *Current Topics in Developmental Biology*. (Academic Press, 2009), vol. Volume 88, pp. 63-101.
- M. B. Noyes, R. G. Christensen, A. Wakabayashi, G. D. Stormo, M. H. Brodsky, S. A. Wolfe, Analysis of homeodomain specificities allows the family-wide prediction of preferred recognition sites. *Cell* **133**, 1277-1289 (2008); published online EpubJun 27 (10.1016/j.cell.2008.05.023).
- 156. D. Duboule, G. Morata, Colinearity and functional hierarchy among genes of the homeotic complexes. *Trends in genetics : TIG* **10**, 358-364 (1994); published online EpubOct (

- M. Slattery, L. Ma, N. Negre, K. P. White, R. S. Mann, Genome-wide tissuespecific occupancy of the Hox protein Ultrabithorax and Hox cofactor Homothorax in Drosophila. *PloS one* 6, e14686 (2011)10.1371/journal.pone.0014686).
- 158. S. W. Choo, R. White, S. Russell, Genome-wide analysis of the binding of the Hox protein Ultrabithorax and the Hox cofactor Homothorax in Drosophila. *PloS one* **6**, e14778 (2011)10.1371/journal.pone.0014778).
- 159. H. J. Parker, P. Piccinelli, T. Sauka-Spengler, M. Bronner, G. Elgar, Ancient Pbx-Hox signatures define hundreds of vertebrate developmental enhancers. *BMC genomics* **12**, 637 (2011)10.1186/1471-2164-12-637).
- 160. I. Guerreiro, A. Nunes, J. M. Woltering, A. Casaca, A. Novoa, T. Vinagre, M. E. Hunter, D. Duboule, M. Mallo, Role of a polymorphism in a Hox/Pax-responsive enhancer in the evolution of the vertebrate spine. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **110**, 10682-10686 (2013); published online EpubJun 25 (10.1073/pnas.1300592110).
- 161. S. Heinz, C. Benner, N. Spann, E. Bertolino, Y. C. Lin, P. Laslo, J. X. Cheng, C. Murre, H. Singh, C. K. Glass, Simple combinations of lineage-determining transcription factors prime cis-regulatory elements required for macrophage and B cell identities. *Mol Cell* **38**, 576-589 (2010); published online EpubMay 28 (S1097-2765(10)00366-7 [pii]10.1016/j.molcel.2010.05.004).
- 162. N. Salma, H. Xiao, E. Mueller, A. N. Imbalzano, Temporal recruitment of transcription factors and SWI/SNF chromatin-remodeling enzymes during adipogenic induction of the peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma nuclear hormone receptor. *Molecular and cellular biology* 24, 4651-4663 (2004); published online EpubJun (10.1128/MCB.24.11.4651-4663.2004).
- 163. F. Ladam, C. G. Sagerstrom, Hox regulation of transcription: more complex(es). *Dev Dyn* **243**, 4-15 (2014); published online EpubJan (10.1002/dvdy.23997).
- E. Longobardi, D. Penkov, D. Mateos, G. De Florian, M. Torres, F. Blasi, Biochemistry of the tale transcription factors PREP, MEIS, and PBX in vertebrates. *Dev Dyn* 243, 59-75 (2014); published online EpubJan (10.1002/dvdy.24016).
- 165. D. K. Papadopoulos, K. Skouloudaki, Y. Adachi, C. Samakovlis, W. J. Gehring, Dimer formation via the homeodomain is required for function and specificity of Sex combs reduced in Drosophila. *Developmental biology* **367**, 78-89 (2012); published online EpubJul 1 (10.1016/j.ydbio.2012.04.021).
- 166. D. Penkov, D. Mateos San Martin, L. C. Fernandez-Diaz, C. A. Rossello, C. Torroja, F. Sanchez-Cabo, H. J. Warnatz, M. Sultan, M. L. Yaspo, A. Gabrieli, V. Tkachuk, A. Brendolan, F. Blasi, M. Torres, Analysis of the DNA-binding profile and function of TALE homeoproteins reveals their specialization and specific interactions with Hox genes/proteins. *Cell Rep* **3**, 1321-1333 (2013); published online EpubApr 25 (10.1016/j.celrep.2013.03.029).
- 167. S. K. Choe, F. Ladam, C. G. Sagerstrom, TALE factors poise promoters for activation by Hox proteins. *Developmental cell* **28**, 203-211 (2014); published online EpubJan 27 (10.1016/j.devcel.2013.12.011).
- 168. N. Sambrani, B. Hudry, C. Maurel-Zaffran, A. Zouaz, R. Mishra, S. Merabet, Y. Graba, Distinct molecular strategies for Hox-mediated limb suppression in

Drosophila: from cooperativity to dispensability/antagonism in TALE partnership. *PLoS genetics* **9**, e1003307 (2013)10.1371/journal.pgen.1003307).

- M. L. Rivas, J. M. Espinosa-Vazquez, N. Sambrani, S. Greig, S. Merabet, Y. Graba, J. C. Hombria, Antagonism versus cooperativity with TALE cofactors at the base of the functional diversification of Hox protein function. *PLoS genetics* 9, e1003252 (2013)10.1371/journal.pgen.1003252).
- 170. S. Merabet, A. Dard, Tracking context-specific transcription factors regulating hox activity. *Dev Dyn* **243**, 16-23 (2014); published online EpubJan (10.1002/dvdy.24002).
- 171. B. Hudry, S. Řemacle, M. C. Delfini, R. Rezsohazy, Y. Graba, S. Merabet, Hox proteins display a common and ancestral ability to diversify their interaction mode with the PBC class cofactors. *PLoS biology* **10**, e1001351 (2012)10.1371/journal.pbio.1001351).
- 172. B. Hudry, S. Viala, Y. Graba, S. Merabet, Visualization of protein interactions in living Drosophila embryos by the bimolecular fluorescence complementation assay. *BMC biology* **9**, 5 (2011)10.1186/1741-7007-9-5).
- 173. B. Lambert, J. Vandeputte, S. Remacle, I. Bergiers, N. Simonis, J. C. Twizere, M. Vidal, R. Rezsohazy, Protein interactions of the transcription factor Hoxa1. *BMC developmental biology* **12**, 29 (2012)10.1186/1471-213X-12-29).
- Y. Huang, K. Sitwala, J. Bronstein, D. Sanders, M. Dandekar, C. Collins, G. Robertson, J. MacDonald, T. Cezard, M. Bilenky, N. Thiessen, Y. Zhao, T. Zeng, M. Hirst, A. Hero, S. Jones, J. L. Hess, Identification and characterization of Hoxa9 binding sites in hematopoietic cells. *Blood* **119**, 388-398 (2012); published online EpubJan 12 (10.1182/blood-2011-03-341081blood-2011-03-341081 [pii]).
- 175. A. Dintilhac, R. Bihan, D. Guerrier, S. Deschamps, I. Pellerin, A conserved nonhomeodomain Hoxa9 isoform interacting with CBP is co-expressed with the 'typical' Hoxa9 protein during embryogenesis. *Gene expression patterns : GEP* **4**, 215-222 (2004); published online EpubMar (10.1016/j.modgep.2003.08.006).
- 176. Z. Wang, M. Iwasaki, F. Ficara, C. Lin, C. Matheny, S. H. Wong, K. S. Smith, M. L. Cleary, GSK-3 promotes conditional association of CREB and its coactivators with MEIS1 to facilitate HOX-mediated transcription and oncogenesis. *Cancer Cell* **17**, 597-608 (2010); published online EpubJun 15 (10.1016/j.ccr.2010.04.024).
- 177. L. Bei, Y. Lu, S. L. Bellis, W. Zhou, E. Horvath, E. A. Eklund, Identification of a HoxA10 activation domain necessary for transcription of the gene encoding beta3 integrin during myeloid differentiation. *J Biol Chem* **282**, 16846-16859 (2007); published online EpubJun 8 (10.1074/jbc.M609744200).
- Y. Lu, I. Goldenberg, L. Bei, J. Andrejic, E. A. Eklund, HoxA10 represses gene transcription in undifferentiated myeloid cells by interaction with histone deacetylase 2. *J Biol Chem* 278, 47792-47802 (2003); published online EpubNov 28 (10.1074/jbc.M305885200).
- 179. B. Lehnertz, C. Pabst, L. Su, M. Miller, F. Liu, L. Yi, R. Zhang, J. Krosl, E. Yung, J. Kirschner, P. Rosten, T. M. Underhill, J. Jin, J. Hebert, G. Sauvageau, R. K. Humphries, F. M. Rossi, The methyltransferase G9a regulates HoxA9-dependent transcription in AML. *Genes Dev* 28, 317-327 (2014); published online EpubFeb 15 (10.1101/gad.236794.113).

- X. Wu, S. Ellmann, E. Rubin, M. Gil, K. Jin, L. Han, H. Chen, E. M. Kwon, J. Guo, H. C. Ha, S. Sukumar, ADP ribosylation by PARP-1 suppresses HOXB7 transcriptional activity. *PloS one* 7, e40644 (2012)10.1371/journal.pone.0040644).
- A. Pavlopoulos, M. Akam, Hox gene Ultrabithorax regulates distinct sets of target genes at successive stages of Drosophila haltere morphogenesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **108**, 2855-2860 (2011); published online EpubFeb 15 (10.1073/pnas.1015077108).
- F. Prince, T. Katsuyama, Y. Oshima, S. Plaza, D. Resendez-Perez, M. Berry, S. Kurata, W. J. Gehring, The YPWM motif links Antennapedia to the basal transcriptional machinery. *Development* **135**, 1669-1679 (2008); published online EpubMay (10.1242/dev.018028).
- B. Gebelein, R. S. Mann, Compartmental modulation of abdominal Hox expression by engrailed and sloppy-paired patterns the fly ectoderm. *Developmental biology* **308**, 593-605 (2007); published online EpubAug 15 (10.1016/j.ydbio.2007.05.017).
- I. J. Donaldson, S. Amin, J. J. Hensman, E. Kutejova, M. Rattray, N. Lawrence, A. Hayes, C. M. Ward, N. Bobola, Genome-wide occupancy links Hoxa2 to Wntbeta-catenin signaling in mouse embryonic development. *Nucleic acids research* 40, 3990-4001 (2012); published online EpubMay (10.1093/nar/gkr1240).
- Y. Huang, K. Sitwala, J. Bronstein, D. Sanders, M. Dandekar, C. Collins, G. Robertson, J. Macdonald, T. Cezard, M. Bilenky, N. Thiessen, Y. Zhao, T. Zeng, M. Hirst, A. Hero, S. Jones, J. L. Hess, Identification and characterization of Hoxa9 binding sites in hematopoietic cells. *Blood*, (2011); published online EpubNov 9 (blood-2011-03-341081 [pii]10.1182/blood-2011-03-341081).
- 186. F. J. Calero-Nieto, A. Joshi, N. Bonadies, S. Kinston, W. I. Chan, E. Gudgin, C. Pridans, J. R. Landry, J. Kikuchi, B. J. Huntly, B. Gottgens, HOX-mediated LMO2 expression in embryonic mesoderm is recapitulated in acute leukaemias. *Oncogene* **32**, 5471-5480 (2013); published online EpubNov 28 (10.1038/onc.2013.175).
- 187. G. Brumatti, M. Salmanidis, C. H. Kok, R. A. Bilardi, J. J. Sandow, N. Silke, K. Mason, J. Visser, A. M. Jabbour, S. P. Glaser, T. Okamoto, P. Bouillet, R. J. D'Andrea, P. G. Ekert, HoxA9 regulated Bcl-2 expression mediates survival of myeloid progenitors and the severity of HoxA9-dependent leukemia. *Oncotarget* 4, 1933-1947 (2013); published online EpubNov (
- C. A. Shah, L. Bei, H. Wang, L. C. Platanias, E. A. Eklund, HoxA10 protein regulates transcription of gene encoding fibroblast growth factor 2 (FGF2) in myeloid cells. *J Biol Chem* 287, 18230-18248 (2012); published online EpubMay 25 (10.1074/jbc.M111.328401).
- L. Bei, C. Shah, H. Wang, W. Huang, R. Roy, E. A. Eklund, beta-Catenin activates the HOXA10 and CDX4 genes in myeloid progenitor cells. *J Biol Chem* 287, 39589-39601 (2012); published online EpubNov 16 (10.1074/jbc.M112.402172).
- 190. L. Bei, W. Huang, H. Wang, C. Shah, E. Horvath, E. Eklund, HoxA10 activates CDX4 transcription and Cdx4 activates HOXA10 transcription in myeloid cells. *J*

*Biol Chem* **286**, 19047-19064 (2011); published online EpubMay 27 (10.1074/jbc.M110.213983).

- 191. L. L. Smith, J. Yeung, B. B. Zeisig, N. Popov, I. Huijbers, J. Barnes, A. J. Wilson, E. Taskesen, R. Delwel, J. Gil, M. Van Lohuizen, C. W. So, Functional crosstalk between Bmi1 and MLL/Hoxa9 axis in establishment of normal hematopoietic and leukemic stem cells. *Cell Stem Cell* 8, 649-662 (2011); published online EpubJun 3 (10.1016/j.stem.2011.05.004S1934-5909(11)00224-4 [pii]).
- 192. H. Wang, L. Bei, C. A. Shah, E. Horvath, E. A. Eklund, HoxA10 influences protein ubiquitination by activating transcription of ARIH2, the gene encoding Triad1. *J Biol Chem* **286**, 16832-16845 (2011); published online EpubMay 13 (10.1074/jbc.M110.213975).
- C. Breitinger, E. Maethner, M. P. Garcia-Cuellar, A. Schambony, K. D. Fischer, K. Schilling, R. K. Slany, HOX genes regulate Rac1 activity in hematopoietic cells through control of Vav2 expression. *Leukemia* 27, 236-238 (2013); published online EpubJan (10.1038/leu.2012.166).
- B. Xu, S. M. Hrycaj, D. C. McIntyre, N. C. Baker, J. K. Takeuchi, L. Jeannotte, Z. B. Gaber, B. G. Novitch, D. M. Wellik, Hox5 interacts with Plzf to restrict Shh expression in the developing forelimb. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **110**, 19438-19443 (2013); published online EpubNov 26 (10.1073/pnas.1315075110).
- 195. P. Kirilenko, G. He, B. S. Mankoo, M. Mallo, R. Jones, N. Bobola, Transient activation of meox1 is an early component of the gene regulatory network downstream of hoxa2. *Molecular and cellular biology* **31**, 1301-1308 (2011); published online EpubMar (10.1128/MCB.00705-10).
- 196. R. Rezsohazy, Non-transcriptional interactions of Hox proteins: inventory, facts, and future directions. *Dev Dyn* **243**, 117-131 (2014); published online EpubJan (10.1002/dvdy.24060).
- 197. I. Bergiers, L. Bridoux, N. Nguyen, J. C. Twizere, R. Rezsohazy, The homeodomain transcription factor Hoxa2 interacts with and promotes the proteasomal degradation of the E3 ubiquitin protein ligase RCHY1. *PloS one* **8**, e80387 (2013)10.1371/journal.pone.0080387).
- 198. Y. Ohno, S. Yasunaga, S. Janmohamed, M. Ohtsubo, K. Saeki, T. Kurogi, K. Mihara, N. N. Iscove, Y. Takihara, Hoxa9 transduction induces hematopoietic stem and progenitor cell activity through direct down-regulation of geminin protein. *PloS one* **8**, e53161 (2013)10.1371/journal.pone.0053161).
- 199. S. Yasunaga, M. Ohtsubo, Y. Ohno, K. Saeki, T. Kurogi, M. Tanaka-Okamoto, H. Ishizaki, M. Shirai, K. Mihara, H. W. Brock, J. Miyoshi, Y. Takihara, Scmh1 has E3 ubiquitin ligase activity for geminin and histone H2A and regulates geminin stability directly or indirectly via transcriptional repression of Hoxa9 and Hoxb4. *Molecular and cellular biology* **33**, 644-660 (2013); published online EpubFeb (10.1128/MCB.00974-12).
- 200. B. Zhou, C. Liu, Z. Xu, G. Zhu, Structural basis for homeodomain recognition by the cell-cycle regulator Geminin. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **109**, 8931-8936 (2012); published online EpubJun 5 (10.1073/pnas.1200874109).
- 201. I. Topisirovic, A. Kentsis, J. M. Perez, M. L. Guzman, C. T. Jordan, K. L. Borden, Eukaryotic translation initiation factor 4E activity is modulated by HOXA9 at

multiple levels. *Molecular and cellular biology* **25**, 1100-1112 (2005); published online EpubFeb (10.1128/MCB.25.3.1100-1112.2005).

- M. E. Figueroa, S. Lugthart, Y. Li, C. Erpelinck-Verschueren, X. Deng, P. J. Christos, E. Schifano, J. Booth, W. van Putten, L. Skrabanek, F. Campagne, M. Mazumdar, J. M. Greally, P. J. Valk, B. Lowenberg, R. Delwel, A. Melnick, DNA methylation signatures identify biologically distinct subtypes in acute myeloid leukemia. *Cancer Cell* **17**, 13-27 (2010); published online EpubJan 19 (10.1016/j.ccr.2009.11.020S1535-6108(09)00420-6 [pii]).
- 203. G. Ferbeyre, R. Moriggl, The role of Stat5 transcription factors as tumor suppressors or oncogenes. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1815**, 104-114 (2011); published online EpubJan (10.1016/j.bbcan.2010.10.004).
- 204. C. Nerlov, C/EBPalpha mutations in acute myeloid leukaemias. *Nat Rev Cancer* **4**, 394-400 (2004); published online EpubMay (10.1038/nrc1363nrc1363 [pii]).
- D. Reisman, S. Glaros, E. A. Thompson, The SWI/SNF complex and cancer. Oncogene 28, 1653-1668 (2009); published online EpubApr 9 (10.1038/onc.2009.4).
- 206. N. Shah, S. Sukumar, The Hox genes and their roles in oncogenesis. *Nat Rev Cancer* **10**, 361-371 (2010); published online EpubMay (10.1038/nrc2826nrc2826 [pii]).
- 207. S. A. Armstrong, J. E. Staunton, L. B. Silverman, R. Pieters, M. L. den Boer, M. D. Minden, S. E. Sallan, E. S. Lander, T. R. Golub, S. J. Korsmeyer, MLL translocations specify a distinct gene expression profile that distinguishes a unique leukemia. *Nat Genet* **30**, 41-47

(2002)<u>http://www.nature.com/ng/journal/v30/n1/suppinfo/ng765\_S1.html</u>).

- B. Falini, I. Nicoletti, M. F. Martelli, C. Mecucci, Acute myeloid leukemia carrying cytoplasmic/mutated nucleophosmin (NPMc+ AML): biologic and clinical features. *Blood* 109, 874-885 (2007); published online EpubFeb 1 (blood-2006-07-012252 [pii]10.1182/blood-2006-07-012252).
- C. Scholl, D. Bansal, K. Dohner, K. Eiwen, B. J. Huntly, B. H. Lee, F. G. Rucker, R. F. Schlenk, L. Bullinger, H. Dohner, D. G. Gilliland, S. Frohling, The homeobox gene CDX2 is aberrantly expressed in most cases of acute myeloid leukemia and promotes leukemogenesis. *J Clin Invest* **117**, 1037-1048 (2007); published online EpubApr (10.1172/JCI30182).
- P. Laslo, J. M. Pongubala, D. W. Lancki, H. Singh, Gene regulatory networks directing myeloid and lymphoid cell fates within the immune system. *Semin Immunol* 20, 228-235 (2008); published online EpubAug (10.1016/j.smim.2008.08.003S1044-5323(08)00066-3 [pii]).
- M. Ye, H. Zhang, G. Amabile, H. Yang, P. B. Staber, P. Zhang, E. Levantini, M. Alberich-Jorda, J. Zhang, A. Kawasaki, D. G. Tenen, C/EBPa controls acquisition and maintenance of adult haematopoietic stem cell quiescence. *Nat Cell Biol* 15, 385-394 (2013); published online EpubApr (10.1038/ncb2698ncb2698 [pii]).
- 212. D. E. Zhang, P. Zhang, N. D. Wang, C. J. Hetherington, G. J. Darlington, D. G. Tenen, Absence of granulocyte colony-stimulating factor signaling and neutrophil development in CCAAT enhancer binding protein alpha-deficient mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 94, 569-574 (1997); published online EpubJan 21 (

- R. Feng, S. C. Desbordes, H. Xie, E. S. Tillo, F. Pixley, E. R. Stanley, T. Graf, PU.1 and C/EBPalpha/beta convert fibroblasts into macrophage-like cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **105**, 6057-6062 (2008); published online EpubApr 22 (10.1073/pnas.07119611050711961105 [pii]).
- H. Matsushita, H. Nakajima, Y. Nakamura, H. Tsukamoto, Y. Tanaka, G. Jin, M. Yabe, S. Asai, R. Ono, T. Nosaka, K. Sugita, A. Morimoto, Y. Hayashi, T. Hotta, K. Ando, H. Miyachi, C/EBP[alpha] and C/EBP[epsiv] induce the monocytic differentiation of myelomonocytic cells with the MLL-chimeric fusion gene. Oncogene 27, 6749-6760

(2008)<u>http://www.nature.com/onc/journal/v27/n53/suppinfo/onc2008285s1.html</u>).

- K. Y. Yip, C. Cheng, N. Bhardwaj, J. B. Brown, J. Leng, A. Kundaje, J. Rozowsky, E. Birney, P. Bickel, M. Snyder, M. Gerstein, Classification of human genomic regions based on experimentally determined binding sites of more than 100 transcription-related factors. *Genome Biol* **13**, R48 (2012)10.1186/gb-2012-13-9-r48gb-2012-13-9-r48 [pii]).
- E. Jost, O. N. do, S. Wilop, J. G. Herman, R. Osieka, O. Galm, Aberrant DNA methylation of the transcription factor C/EBPalpha in acute myelogenous leukemia. *Leuk Res* 33, 443-449 (2009); published online EpubMar (10.1016/j.leukres.2008.07.027S0145-2126(08)00356-1 [pii]).
- 217. S. Ortega, M. Malumbres, M. Barbacid, Cyclin D-dependent kinases, INK4 inhibitors and cancer. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1602**, 73-87 (2002); published online EpubMar 14 (S0304419X02000379 [pii]).
- 218. H. G. Drexler, Review of alterations of the cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor INK4 family genes p15, p16, p18 and p19 in human leukemia-lymphoma cells. *Leukemia* **12**, 845-859 (1998); published online EpubJun (
- 219. R. T. Williams, C. J. Sherr, The INK4-ARF (CDKN2A/B) locus in hematopoiesis and BCR-ABL-induced leukemias. *Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol* **73**, 461-467 (2008)10.1101/sqb.2008.73.039sqb.2008.73.039 [pii]).
- L. Wolff, J. Bies, p15Ink4b Functions in determining hematopoietic cell fates: implications for its role as a tumor suppressor. *Blood Cells Mol Dis* 50, 227-231 (2013); published online EpubApr (10.1016/j.bcmd.2013.01.006S1079-9796(13)00007-7 [pii]).
- 221. L. Agnelli, P. Storti, K. Todoerti, G. Sammarelli, B. Dalla Palma, M. Bolzoni, A. Rocci, F. Piazza, G. Semenzato, A. Palumbo, A. Neri, N. Giuliani, Overexpression of HOXB7 and homeobox genes characterizes multiple myeloma patients lacking the major primary immunoglobulin heavy chain locus translocations. *Am J Hematol* 86, E64-66 (2011); published online EpubDec (10.1002/ajh.22164).
- M. Cantile, G. Scognamiglio, A. Anniciello, M. Farina, G. Gentilcore, C. Santonastaso, F. Fulciniti, C. Cillo, R. Franco, P. A. Ascierto, G. Botti, Increased HOX C13 expression in metastatic melanoma progression. *J Transl Med* 10, 91 (2012)10.1186/1479-5876-10-911479-5876-10-91 [pii]).
- K. Reckzeh, J. Cammenga, Molecular mechanisms underlying deregulation of C/EBPα in acute myeloid leukemia. *International Journal of Hematology* 91, 557-568 (2010)10.1007/s12185-010-0573-1).

- 224. H. Zhang, M. Alberich-Jorda, G. Amabile, H. Yang, P. B. Staber, A. Diruscio, R. S. Welner, A. Ebralidze, J. Zhang, E. Levantini, V. Lefebvre, P. J. Valk, R. Delwel, M. Hoogenkamp, C. Nerlov, J. Cammenga, B. Saez, D. T. Scadden, C. Bonifer, M. Ye, D. G. Tenen, Sox4 Is a Key Oncogenic Target in C/EBPalpha Mutant Acute Myeloid Leukemia. *Cancer Cell* 24, 575-588 (2013); published online EpubNov 11 (10.1016/j.ccr.2013.09.018S1535-6108(13)00425-X [pii]).
- N. Martin, N. Popov, F. Aguilo, A. O'Loghlen, S. Raguz, A. P. Snijders, G. Dharmalingam, S. Li, E. Thymiakou, T. Carroll, B. B. Zeisig, C. W. So, G. Peters, V. Episkopou, M. J. Walsh, J. Gil, Interplay between Homeobox proteins and Polycomb repressive complexes in p16INK(4)a regulation. *EMBO J* 32, 982-995 (2013); published online EpubApr 3 (10.1038/emboj.2013.37emboj201337 [pii]).
- S. G. Patching, Surface plasmon resonance spectroscopy for characterisation of membrane protein-ligand interactions and its potential for drug discovery. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1838, 43-55 (2014); published online EpubJan (10.1016/j.bbamem.2013.04.028).
- 227. M. R. Arkin, J. A. Wells, Small-molecule inhibitors of protein-protein interactions: progressing towards the dream. *Nature reviews. Drug discovery* **3**, 301-317 (2004); published online EpubApr (10.1038/nrd1343).
- 228. E. Alvarez-Curto, J. D. Pediani, G. Milligan, Applications of fluorescence and bioluminescence resonance energy transfer to drug discovery at G protein coupled receptors. *Analytical and bioanalytical chemistry* **398**, 167-180 (2010); published online EpubSep (10.1007/s00216-010-3823-4).
- 229. A. F. Gombart, W. K. Hofmann, S. Kawano, S. Takeuchi, U. Krug, S. H. Kwok, R. J. Larsen, H. Asou, C. W. Miller, D. Hoelzer, H. P. Koeffler, Mutations in the gene encoding the transcription factor CCAAT/enhancer binding protein alpha in myelodysplastic syndromes and acute myeloid leukemias. *Blood* **99**, 1332-1340 (2002); published online EpubFeb 15 (
- T. Pabst, B. U. Mueller, P. Zhang, H. S. Radomska, S. Narravula, S. Schnittger, G. Behre, W. Hiddemann, D. G. Tenen, Dominant-negative mutations of CEBPA, encoding CCAAT/enhancer binding protein-alpha (C/EBPalpha), in acute myeloid leukemia. *Nat Genet* 27, 263-270 (2001); published online EpubMar (10.1038/85820).
- P. J. Valk, R. G. Verhaak, M. A. Beijen, C. A. Erpelinck, S. Barjesteh van Waalwijk van Doorn-Khosrovani, J. M. Boer, H. B. Beverloo, M. J. Moorhouse, P. J. van der Spek, B. Lowenberg, R. Delwel, Prognostically useful gene-expression profiles in acute myeloid leukemia. *The New England journal of medicine* **350**, 1617-1628 (2004); published online EpubApr 15 (10.1056/NEJMoa040465).
- 232. C. Wang, X. Chen, Y. Wang, J. Gong, G. Hu, C/EBPalphap30 plays transcriptional regulatory roles distinct from C/EBPalphap42. *Cell Res* **17**, 374-383 (2007); published online EpubApr (7310121 [pii]10.1038/sj.cr.7310121).
- N. Kato, J. Kitaura, N. Doki, Y. Komeno, N. Watanabe-Okochi, K. Togami, F. Nakahara, T. Oki, Y. Enomoto, Y. Fukuchi, H. Nakajima, Y. Harada, H. Harada, T. Kitamura, Two types of C/EBPalpha mutations play distinct but collaborative roles in leukemogenesis: lessons from clinical data and BMT models. *Blood* 117, 221-233 (2011); published online EpubJan 6 (10.1182/blood-2010-02-270181blood-2010-02-270181 [pii]).

- 234. E. Ohlsson, M. S. Hasemann, A. Willer, F. K. Lauridsen, N. Rapin, J. Jendholm, B. T. Porse, Initiation of MLL-rearranged AML is dependent on C/EBPalpha. J Exp Med 211, 5-13 (2014); published online EpubJan 13 (10.1084/jem.20130932jem.20130932 [pii]).
- 235. A. Masumi, in *Stem Cell Biology in Normal Life and Diseases,* P. K. Alimoghaddam, Ed. (InTech, 2013).
- 236. L. Neigeborn, M. Carlson, Genes affecting the regulation of SUC2 gene expression by glucose repression in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. *Genetics* **108**, 845-858 (1984); published online EpubDec (
- W. Wang, J. Cote, Y. Xue, S. Zhou, P. A. Khavari, S. R. Biggar, C. Muchardt, G. V. Kalpana, S. P. Goff, M. Yaniv, J. L. Workman, G. R. Crabtree, Purification and biochemical heterogeneity of the mammalian SWI-SNF complex. *EMBO J* 15, 5370-5382 (1996); published online EpubOct 1 (
- 238. J. I. Wu, J. Lessard, G. R. Crabtree, Understanding the words of chromatin regulation. *Cell* **136**, 200-206 (2009); published online EpubJan 23 (10.1016/j.cell.2009.01.009).
- 239. S. Kadam, B. M. Emerson, Transcriptional specificity of human SWI/SNF BRG1 and BRM chromatin remodeling complexes. *Mol Cell* **11**, 377-389 (2003); published online EpubFeb (
- 240. H. Kang, K. Cui, K. Zhao, BRG1 controls the activity of the retinoblastoma protein via regulation of p21CIP1/WAF1/SDI. *Molecular and cellular biology* **24**, 1188-1199 (2004); published online EpubFeb (
- 241. S. R. Naidu, I. M. Love, A. N. Imbalzano, S. R. Grossman, E. J. Androphy, The SWI/SNF chromatin remodeling subunit BRG1 is a critical regulator of p53 necessary for proliferation of malignant cells. *Oncogene* **28**, 2492-2501 (2009); published online EpubJul 9 (10.1038/onc.2009.121).
- 242. J. Zuber, J. Shi, E. Wang, A. R. Rappaport, H. Herrmann, E. A. Sison, D. Magoon, J. Qi, K. Blatt, M. Wunderlich, M. J. Taylor, C. Johns, A. Chicas, J. C. Mulloy, S. C. Kogan, P. Brown, P. Valent, J. E. Bradner, S. W. Lowe, C. R. Vakoc, RNAi screen identifies Brd4 as a therapeutic target in acute myeloid leukaemia. *Nature* 478, 524-528 (2011); published online EpubOct 27 (10.1038/nature10334).
- 243. H. H. He, C. A. Meyer, M. W. Chen, V. C. Jordan, M. Brown, X. S. Liu, Differential DNase I hypersensitivity reveals factor-dependent chromatin dynamics. *Genome research* **22**, 1015-1025 (2012); published online EpubJun (10.1101/gr.133280.111).
- 244. J. Shi, W. A. Whyte, C. J. Zepeda-Mendoza, J. P. Milazzo, C. Shen, J. S. Roe, J. L. Minder, F. Mercan, E. Wang, M. A. Eckersley-Maslin, A. E. Campbell, S. Kawaoka, S. Shareef, Z. Zhu, J. Kendall, M. Muhar, C. Haslinger, M. Yu, R. G. Roeder, M. H. Wigler, G. A. Blobel, J. Zuber, D. L. Spector, R. A. Young, C. R. Vakoc, Role of SWI/SNF in acute leukemia maintenance and enhancer-mediated Myc regulation. *Genes Dev* 27, 2648-2662 (2013); published online EpubDec 15 (10.1101/gad.232710.113).
- 245. A. Gavrilov, E. Eivazova, I. Priozhkova, M. Lipinski, S. Razin, Y. Vassetzky, Chromosome conformation capture (from 3C to 5C) and its ChIP-based

modification. *Methods in molecular biology* **567**, 171-188 (2009)10.1007/978-1-60327-414-2\_12).

- 246. N. P. Pavletich, Mechanisms of cyclin-dependent kinase regulation: structures of Cdks, their cyclin activators, and Cip and INK4 inhibitors. *J Mol Biol* **287**, 821-828 (1999); published online EpubApr 16 (10.1006/jmbi.1999.2640).
- 247. C. J. Sherr, J. D. Weber, The ARF/p53 pathway. *Curr Opin Genet Dev* **10**, 94-99 (2000); published online EpubFeb (
- 248. W. Y. Kim, N. E. Sharpless, The regulation of INK4/ARF in cancer and aging. *Cell* **127**, 265-275 (2006); published online EpubOct 20 (10.1016/j.cell.2006.10.003).
- T. Kamijo, F. Zindy, M. F. Roussel, D. E. Quelle, J. R. Downing, R. A. Ashmun, G. Grosveld, C. J. Sherr, Tumor suppression at the mouse INK4a locus mediated by the alternative reading frame product p19ARF. *Cell* **91**, 649-659 (1997); published online EpubNov 28 (
- N. E. Sharpless, N. Bardeesy, K. H. Lee, D. Carrasco, D. H. Castrillon, A. J. Aguirre, E. A. Wu, J. W. Horner, R. A. DePinho, Loss of p16Ink4a with retention of p19Arf predisposes mice to tumorigenesis. *Nature* **413**, 86-91 (2001); published online EpubSep 6 (10.1038/35092592).
- 251. E. Latres, M. Malumbres, R. Sotillo, J. Martin, S. Ortega, J. Martin-Caballero, J. M. Flores, C. Cordon-Cardo, M. Barbacid, Limited overlapping roles of P15(INK4b) and P18(INK4c) cell cycle inhibitors in proliferation and tumorigenesis. *EMBO J* 19, 3496-3506 (2000); published online EpubJul 3 (10.1093/emboj/19.13.3496).
- 252. P. Krimpenfort, A. Ijpenberg, J. Y. Song, M. van der Valk, M. Nawijn, J. Zevenhoven, A. Berns, p15Ink4b is a critical tumour suppressor in the absence of p16Ink4a. *Nature* **448**, 943-946 (2007); published online EpubAug 23 (10.1038/nature06084).
- 253. J. G. Herman, C. I. Civin, J. P. Issa, M. I. Collector, S. J. Sharkis, S. B. Baylin, Distinct patterns of inactivation of p15INK4B and p16INK4A characterize the major types of hematological malignancies. *Cancer Res* 57, 837-841 (1997); published online EpubMar 1 (
- 254. D. H. Christiansen, M. K. Andersen, J. Pedersen-Bjergaard, Methylation of p15INK4B is common, is associated with deletion of genes on chromosome arm 7q and predicts a poor prognosis in therapy-related myelodysplasia and acute myeloid leukemia. *Leukemia* **17**, 1813-1819 (2003); published online EpubSep (10.1038/sj.leu.2403054).
- G. L. Wang, E. Salisbury, X. Shi, L. Timchenko, E. E. Medrano, N. A. Timchenko, HDAC1 cooperates with C/EBPalpha in the inhibition of liver proliferation in old mice. *J Biol Chem* 283, 26169-26178 (2008); published online EpubSep 19 (10.1074/jbc.M803544200M803544200 [pii]).
- 256. S. I. Kim, S. J. Bultman, C. M. Kiefer, A. Dean, E. H. Bresnick, BRG1 requirement for long-range interaction of a locus control region with a downstream promoter. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **106**, 2259-2264 (2009); published online EpubFeb 17 (10.1073/pnas.0806420106).
- 257. E. Pasmant, I. Laurendeau, D. Heron, M. Vidaud, D. Vidaud, I. Bieche, Characterization of a germ-line deletion, including the entire INK4/ARF locus, in a

melanoma-neural system tumor family: identification of ANRIL, an antisense noncoding RNA whose expression coclusters with ARF. *Cancer Res* **67**, 3963-3969 (2007); published online EpubApr 15 (10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-06-2004).

- 258. K. L. Yap, S. Li, A. M. Munoz-Cabello, S. Raguz, L. Zeng, S. Mujtaba, J. Gil, M. J. Walsh, M. M. Zhou, Molecular interplay of the noncoding RNA ANRIL and methylated histone H3 lysine 27 by polycomb CBX7 in transcriptional silencing of INK4a. *Mol Cell* **38**, 662-674 (2010); published online EpubJun 11 (10.1016/j.molcel.2010.03.021).
- A. Malina, J. R. Mills, R. Cencic, Y. Yan, J. Fraser, L. M. Schippers, M. Paquet, J. Dostie, J. Pelletier, Repurposing CRISPR/Cas9 for in situ functional assays. *Genes Dev* 27, 2602-2614 (2013); published online EpubDec 1 (10.1101/gad.227132.113).
- P. Mali, K. M. Esvelt, G. M. Church, Cas9 as a versatile tool for engineering biology. *Nature methods* **10**, 957-963 (2013); published online EpubOct (10.1038/nmeth.2649).
- K. M. Esvelt, P. Mali, J. L. Braff, M. Moosburner, S. J. Yaung, G. M. Church, Orthogonal Cas9 proteins for RNA-guided gene regulation and editing. *Nature methods* 10, 1116-1121 (2013); published online EpubNov (10.1038/nmeth.2681).